SPECIFICATIONS FOR Pleasant Street Drainage Improvements – Phase 2 for City of Jerseyville Jersey County, Illinois

Mayor

Kevin Stork

City Council

Commissioner of Streets and Public Improvement - John Miles
Commissioner of Accounts and Finance - Tony Steckel
Commissioner of Public Property - Jennifer Graklanoff
Commissioner of Public Health and Safety - Steve Pohlman

LICENSED

Illinois Professional Engineer

No. 61696

Expires: November 30, 2025

Date: November, 2025 File: 00140-341 Prepared by:

HENEGHAN AND ASSOCIATES, P.C. ENGINEERS-SURVEYORS
1004 STATE HIGHWAY 16
JERSEYVILLE, ILLINOIS 62052-2826
(618) 498-6418 FAX (618) 498-6410

Professional Design Firm Registration No. 184-002692 Expires April 30, 2027

Intentionally Blank

Table of Contents

Advertisement For Bids	EJCDC No. C-111 (2018 Edition)
Instructions to Bidders	EJCDC No. C-200 (2018 Edition)
Bid Form	EJCDC No. C-410 (2018 Edition)
Bid Bond	EJCDC No. C-430 (2018 Edition)
Statement of Contractor's Qualifications	EJCDC No. C-451 (2018 Edition)
Notice of Award	EJCDC No. C-510 (2018 Edition)
Agreement Between Owner and Contractor(s)	EJCDC No. C-521 (2018 Edition)
Performance Bond	EJCDC No. C-610 (2018 Edition)
Payment Bond	EJCDC No. C-615 (2018 Edition)
Notice to Proceed	EJCDC No. C-550 (2018 Edition)
General Conditions	EJCDC No. C-710 (2018 Edition)
Prevailing Rate of Hourly Wages (when required)	Supplied by Illinois Department of Labor
Application for Payment	EJCDC No. C-620 (2018 Edition)
Certified Payroll	CP-1 to CP-2
Partial Lien Waiver	PL-1
Final Lien Waiver	FL-1
Certificate of Substantial Completion	EJCDC No. C-625 (2018 Edition)
Work Change Directive	EJCDC No. C-940 (2018 Edition)
Change Order	EJCDC No. C-941 (2018 Edition)
Field Order	EJCDC No. C-942 (2018 Edition)

Table of Contents Continued

Special Provisions	
1. LOCATION OF PROJECT	1
2. WORK DESCRIPTION	
3. SITE INSPECTION	
4. SAFETY & PROTECTION	
5. PROSECUTION AND PROGRESS	3
6. TRAFFIC CONTROL PLAN	
7. TRAFFIC CONTROL & PROTECTION (SPECIAL)	4
8. STATUS OF UTILITIES	
9. JOINT UTILITY LOCATING INFORMATION FOR EXCAVATORS (J.U.L.I.E.)	7
10. TREE REMOVAL	
11. EARTH EXCAVATION	
12. AGGREGATE DRIVEWAY REPAIRS	8
13. PORTLAND CEMENT CONCRETE ROADWAY REPAIR	9
14. HMA ROADWAY REPAIR	9
15. PAVEMENT REMOVAL	
16. STORM SEWER CONNECTION (EXISTING PIPE TO INLET)	
17. STORM SEWER CONNECTION (PROPOSED MANHOLE)	
18. DRAINAGE STRUCTURE REMOVAL	
19. CONSTRUCTION LAYOUT	
20. EROSION CONTROL BLANKET	12
21. CURB INLETS	
22. CONNECT EXISTING DOWNSPOUTS	
23. STORM SEWER LINING	
24. AREA INLETS	
25. MANHOLE (SETOVER)	
26. STORM SEWER PIPE REMOVAL	
27. FENCE REMOVE AND REPLACE	
28. ADD TOP RAIL TO DETENTION BASIN FENCE	
29. ABANDON EXISTING STORM SEWER	
30. GRADING	
31. SEEDING AND MULCH	
32. IN-LINE INLET	
33. STORM SEWER CONNECTION (NEW PIPE TO EXISTING INLET)	28

ADVERTISEMENT FOR BIDS

City of Jerseyville Jerseyville, Illinois Pleasant Street Drainage Improvements – Phase 2

General Notice

City of Jerseyville is requesting Bids for the construction of the following Project: **Pleasant Street Drainage Improvements – Phase 2**

Bids for the construction of the Project will be received at the City of Jerseyville, 115 E. Prairie St., Jerseyville, IL, 62052, until December 17, 2025 at 1:00PM local time. The Bids received will be publicly opened and read at the City of Jerseyville 115 E. Prairie St., Jerseyville, Il 62052 at 2:00PM local time on December 17, 2025.

The Project includes the following Work: **Storm sewer construction, Lining of storm sewer, grading, and pavement patching.**

Obtaining the Bidding Documents

Information and Bidding Documents for the Project can be found at the following designated website: http://haengr.com/bid-documents/ Bidding Documents may be downloaded from the designated website. Prospective Bidders are urged to register with the designated website as a plan holder, even if Bidding Documents are obtained from a plan room or source other than the designated website in either electronic or paper format. The designated website will be updated periodically with addenda, lists of registered plan holders, reports, and other information relevant to submitting a Bid for the Project. All official notifications, addenda, and other Bidding Documents will be offered only through the designated website. Neither Owner nor Engineer will be responsible for Bidding Documents, including addenda, if any, obtained from sources other than the designated website.

The Issuing Office for the Bidding Documents is: Heneghan and Associates, P.C., 1004 State Highway 16, Jerseyville, IL 62052, contact Adam Lott – 618-498-6418 – jalott@heneghanassoc.com. Prospective Bidders may obtain or examine the Bidding Documents at the Issuing Office on Monday through Friday between the hours of 8:00AM and 4:30PM, and may obtain copies of the Bidding Documents from the Issuing Office as described below. Partial sets of Bidding Documents will not be available from the Issuing Office. Neither Owner nor Engineer will be responsible for full or partial sets of Bidding Documents, including addenda, if any, obtained from sources other than the Issuing Office.

Bidding Documents may be purchased from the Issuing Office during the hours indicated above. Cost does not include shipping charges. Upon Issuing Office's receipt of payment, printed Bidding Documents will be sent via UPS delivery service. The shipping charge amount will be \$15.00. Bidding Documents are available for purchase in the following formats:

Format	Cost
Bidding Documents (including Full-Size Drawings)	\$60.00
Electronic download of Bidding Documents from www.haengr.com/bid-documents/	Free
Addition to the Bidders List	\$10.00

Pre-bid Conference

A pre-bid conference for the Project will be held on **December 4, 2025** at **10AM** at **City of Jerseyville, 115 E. Prairie St., Jerseyville, IL 62052.** Attendance at the pre-bid conference is encouraged but not required.

Instructions to Bidders.

For all further requirements regarding bid submittal, qualifications, procedures, and contract award, refer to the Instructions to Bidders that are included in the Bidding Documents.

This Advertisement is issued by:

Owner: City of Jerseyville

By: Bob Manns

Title: **Public Works Director**

Date: 11/12/2025

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS FOR CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Article 1— Defined Terms	1
Article 2— Bidding Documents	1
Article 3— Qualifications of Bidders	2
Article 4— Pre-Bid Conference	2
Article 5— Site and Other Areas; Existing Site Conditions; Examination of Site; Owner's Safety Pro Other Work at the Site	
Article 6— Bidder's Representations and Certifications	5
Article 7— Interpretations and Addenda	5
Article 8— Bid Security	5
Article 9— Contract Times	6
Article 10— Substitute and "Or Equal" Items	6
Article 11— Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others	6
Article 12— Preparation of Bid	7
Article 13— Basis of Bid	8
Article 14— Submittal of Bid	9
Article 15— Modification and Withdrawal of Bid	9
Article 16— Opening of Bids	9
Article 17— Bids to Remain Subject to Acceptance	9
Article 18— Evaluation of Bids and Award of Contract	9
Article 19— Bonds and Insurance	11
Article 20— Signing of Agreement	11
Article 21— Sales and Use Taxes	11
Article 22— Contracts to Be Assigned	11

ARTICLE 1—DEFINED TERMS

- 1.01 Terms used in these Instructions to Bidders have the meanings indicated in the General Conditions and General Conditions. Additional terms used in these Instructions to Bidders have the meanings indicated below:
 - A. *Issuing Office*—The office from which the Bidding Documents are to be issued, and which registers plan holders.

ARTICLE 2—BIDDING DOCUMENTS

- 2.01 Bidder shall obtain a complete set of Bidding Requirements and proposed Contract Documents (together, the Bidding Documents). See the Agreement for a list of the Contract Documents. It is Bidder's responsibility to determine that it is using a complete set of documents in the preparation of a Bid. Bidder assumes sole responsibility for errors or misinterpretations resulting from the use of incomplete documents, by Bidder itself or by its prospective Subcontractors and Suppliers.
- 2.02 Bidding Documents are made available for the sole purpose of obtaining Bids for completion of the Project and permission to download or distribution of the Bidding Documents does not confer a license or grant permission or authorization for any other use. Authorization to download documents, or other distribution, includes the right for plan holders to print documents solely for their use, and the use of their prospective Subcontractors and Suppliers, provided the plan holder pays all costs associated with printing or reproduction. Printed documents may not be re-sold under any circumstances.
- 2.03 Owner has established a Bidding Documents Website as indicated in the Advertisement or invitation to bid. Owner recommends that Bidder register as a plan holder with the Issuing Office at such website, and obtain a complete set of the Bidding Documents from such website. Bidders may rely that sets of Bidding Documents obtained from the Bidding Documents Website are complete, unless an omission is blatant. Registered plan holders will receive Addenda issued by Owner.
- 2.04 Bidder may register as a plan holder and obtain complete sets of Bidding Documents, in the number and format stated in the Advertisement or invitation to bid, from the Issuing Office. Bidders may rely that sets of Bidding Documents obtained from the Issuing Office are complete, unless an omission is blatant. Registered plan holders will receive Addenda issued by Owner.
- 2.05 Plan rooms (including construction information subscription services, and electronic and virtual plan rooms) may distribute the Bidding Documents, or make them available for examination. Those prospective bidders that obtain an electronic (digital) copy of the Bidding Documents from a plan room are encouraged to register as plan holders from the Bidding Documents Website or Issuing Office. Owner is not responsible for omissions in Bidding Documents or other documents obtained from plan rooms, or for a Bidder's failure to obtain Addenda from a plan room.

2.06 Electronic Documents

- A. When the Bidding Requirements indicate that electronic (digital) copies of the Bidding Documents are available, such documents will be made available to the Bidders as Electronic Documents in the manner specified.
 - 1. Bidding Documents will be provided in Adobe PDF (Portable Document Format) (.pdf) that is readable by Adobe Acrobat Reader Version 9.0 or later. It is the intent of the

Engineer and Owner that such Electronic Documents are to be exactly representative of the paper copies of the documents. However, because the Owner and Engineer cannot totally control the transmission and receipt of Electronic Documents nor the Contractor's means of reproduction of such documents, the Owner and Engineer cannot and do not guarantee that Electronic Documents and reproductions prepared from those versions are identical in every manner to the paper copies.

B. Unless otherwise stated in the Bidding Documents, the Bidder may use and rely upon complete sets of Electronic Documents of the Bidding Documents, described in Paragraph 2.06.A above. However, Bidder assumes all risks associated with differences arising from transmission/receipt of Electronic Documents versions of Bidding Documents and reproductions prepared from those versions and, further, assumes all risks, costs, and responsibility associated with use of the Electronic Documents versions to derive information that is not explicitly contained in printed paper versions of the documents, and for Bidder's reliance upon such derived information.

ARTICLE 3—QUALIFICATIONS OF BIDDERS

- 3.01 Bidder is to submit the following information with its Bid to demonstrate Bidder's qualifications to perform the Work:
 - A. Written evidence establishing its qualifications such as financial data, previous experience, and present commitments.
 - B. A written statement that Bidder is authorized to do business in the state where the Project is located, or a written certification that Bidder will obtain such authority prior to the Effective Date of the Contract.
 - C. Bidder's state or other contractor license number, if applicable.
 - D. Subcontractor and Supplier qualification information.
 - E. Other required information regarding qualifications.
- 3.02 A Bidder's failure to submit required qualification information within the times indicated may disqualify Bidder from receiving an award of the Contract.
- 3.03 No requirement in this Article 3 to submit information will prejudice the right of Owner to seek additional pertinent information regarding Bidder's qualifications.

ARTICLE 4—PRE-BID CONFERENCE

- 4.01 A non-mandatory pre-bid conference will be held at the time and location indicated in the Advertisement or invitation to bid. Representatives of Owner and Engineer will be present to discuss the Project. Bidders are encouraged to attend and participate in the conference; however, attendance at this conference is not required to submit a Bid.
- 4.02 Information presented at the pre-Bid conference does not alter the Contract Documents. Owner will issue Addenda to make any changes to the Contract Documents that result from discussions at the pre-Bid conference. Information presented, and statements made at the pre-bid conference will not be binding or legally effective unless incorporated in an Addendum.

ARTICLE 5—SITE AND OTHER AREAS; EXISTING SITE CONDITIONS; EXAMINATION OF SITE; OWNER'S SAFETY PROGRAM; OTHER WORK AT THE SITE

5.01 Site and Other Areas

A. The Site is identified in the Bidding Documents. By definition, the Site includes rights-of-way, easements, and other lands furnished by Owner for the use of the Contractor. Any additional lands required for temporary construction facilities, construction equipment, or storage of materials and equipment, and any access needed for such additional lands, are to be obtained and paid for by Contractor.

5.02 Existing Site Conditions

- A. Subsurface and Physical Conditions; Hazardous Environmental Conditions
 - 1. The General Conditions identify the following regarding existing conditions at or adjacent to the Site:
 - a. Those reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site that contain Technical Data.
 - b. Those drawings known to Owner of existing physical conditions at or adjacent to the Site, including those drawings depicting existing surface or subsurface structures at or adjacent to the Site (except Underground Facilities), that contain Technical Data.
 - c. Reports and drawings known to Owner relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions that have been identified at or adjacent to the Site.
 - d. Technical Data contained in such reports and drawings.
 - Owner will make copies of reports and drawings referenced above available to any Bidder on request. These reports and drawings are not part of the Contract Documents, but the Technical Data contained therein upon whose accuracy Bidder is entitled to rely, as provided in the General Conditions, has been identified and established in the General Conditions. Bidder is responsible for any interpretation or conclusion Bidder draws from any Technical Data or any other data, interpretations, opinions, or information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings.
 - 3. If the General Conditions do not identify Technical Data, the default definition of Technical Data set forth in Article 1 of the General Conditions will apply.
 - 4. Geotechnical Baseline Report/Geotechnical Data Report: The Bidding Documents contain a Geotechnical Baseline Report (GBR) and Geotechnical Data Report (GDR).
 - a. As set forth in the General Conditions, the GBR describes certain select subsurface conditions that are anticipated to be encountered by Contractor during construction in specified locations ("Baseline Conditions"). The GBR is a Contract Document.
 - b. The Baseline Conditions in the GBR are intended to reduce uncertainty and the degree of contingency in submitted Bids. However, Bidders cannot rely solely on the Baseline Conditions. Bids should be based on a comprehensive approach that includes an independent review and analysis of the GBR, all other Contract

- Documents, Technical Data, other available information, and observable surface conditions. Not all potential subsurface conditions are baselined.
- c. Nothing in the GBR is intended to relieve Bidders of the responsibility to make their own determinations regarding construction costs, bidding strategies, and Bid prices, nor of the responsibility to select and be responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction, and for safety precautions and programs incident thereto.
- d. As set forth in the General Conditions, the GDR is a Contract Document containing data prepared by or for the Owner in support of the GBR.
- B. Underground Facilities: Underground Facilities are shown or indicated on the Drawings, pursuant to Paragraph 5.05 of the General Conditions, and not in the drawings referred to in Paragraph 5.02.A of these Instructions to Bidders. Information and data regarding the presence or location of Underground Facilities are not intended to be categorized, identified, or defined as Technical Data.

5.03 Other Site-related Documents

- A. All access to the Site other than during a regularly scheduled Site visit must be coordinated through the following Owner or Engineer contact for visiting the Site: Adam Lott, Project Engineer 618-498-6418. Bidder must conduct the required Site visit during normal working hours.
- B. Bidder is not required to conduct any subsurface testing, or exhaustive investigations of Site conditions.
- C. On request, and to the extent Owner has control over the Site, and schedule permitting, the Owner will provide Bidder general access to the Site to conduct such additional examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, and studies as Bidder deems necessary for preparing and submitting a successful Bid. Owner will not have any obligation to grant such access if doing so is not practical because of existing operations, security or safety concerns, or restraints on Owner's authority regarding the Site. Bidder is responsible for establishing access needed to reach specific selected test sites.
- D. Bidder must comply with all applicable Laws and Regulations regarding excavation and location of utilities, obtain all permits, and comply with all terms and conditions established by Owner or by property owners or other entities controlling the Site with respect to schedule, access, existing operations, security, liability insurance, and applicable safety programs.
- E. Bidder must fill all holes and clean up and restore the Site to its former condition upon completion of such explorations, investigations, tests, and studies.

5.04 Owner's Safety Program

A. Site visits and work at the Site may be governed by an Owner safety program. If an Owner safety program exists, it will be noted in the General Conditions.

5.05 Other Work at the Site

A. Reference is made to Article 8 of the General Conditions for the identification of the general nature of other work of which Owner is aware (if any) that is to be performed at the Site by Owner or others (such as utilities and other prime contractors) and relates to the Work contemplated by these Bidding Documents. If Owner is party to a written contract for such other work, then on request, Owner will provide to each Bidder access to examine such contracts (other than portions thereof related to price and other confidential matters), if any.

ARTICLE 6—BIDDER'S REPRESENTATIONS AND CERTIFICATIONS

- 6.01 Express Representations and Certifications in Bid Form, Agreement
 - A. The Bid Form that each Bidder will submit contains express representations regarding the Bidder's examination of Project documentation, Site visit, and preparation of the Bid, and certifications regarding lack of collusion or fraud in connection with the Bid. Bidder should review these representations and certifications, and assure that Bidder can make the representations and certifications in good faith, before executing and submitting its Bid.
 - B. If Bidder is awarded the Contract, Bidder (as Contractor) will make similar express representations and certifications when it executes the Agreement.

ARTICLE 7—INTERPRETATIONS AND ADDENDA

- 7.01 Owner on its own initiative may issue Addenda to clarify, correct, supplement, or change the Bidding Documents.
- 7.02 Bidder shall submit all questions about the meaning or intent of the Bidding Documents to Engineer in writing. Contact information and submittal procedures for such questions are as follows:

A. Adam Lott, PE, jalott@heneghanassoc.com

- 7.03 Interpretations or clarifications considered necessary by Engineer in response to such questions will be issued by Addenda delivered to all registered plan holders. Questions received less than seven days prior to the date for opening of Bids may not be answered.
- 7.04 Only responses set forth in an Addendum will be binding. Oral and other interpretations or clarifications will be without legal effect. Responses to questions are not part of the Contract Documents unless set forth in an Addendum that expressly modifies or supplements the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 8—BID SECURITY

- 8.01 A Bid must be accompanied by Bid security made payable to Owner in an amount of **5** percent of Bidder's maximum Bid price (determined by adding the base bid and all alternates) and in the form of a Bid bond issued by a surety meeting the requirements of Paragraph 6.01 of the General Conditions. Such Bid bond will be issued in the form included in the Bidding Documents.
- 8.02 The Bid security of the apparent Successful Bidder will be retained until Owner awards the contract to such Bidder, and such Bidder has executed the Contract, furnished the required Contract security, and met the other conditions of the Notice of Award, whereupon the Bid security will be released. If the Successful Bidder fails to execute and deliver the Contract and

furnish the required Contract security within 15 days after the Notice of Award, Owner may consider Bidder to be in default, annul the Notice of Award, and the Bid security of that Bidder will be forfeited, in whole in the case of a penal sum bid bond, and to the extent of Owner's damages in the case of a damages-form bond. Such forfeiture will be Owner's exclusive remedy if Bidder defaults.

- 8.03 The Bid security of other Bidders that Owner believes to have a reasonable chance of receiving the award may be retained by Owner until the earlier of 7 days after the Effective Date of the Contract or 61 days after the Bid opening, whereupon Bid security furnished by such Bidders will be released.
- 8.04 Bid security of other Bidders that Owner believes do not have a reasonable chance of receiving the award will be released within 7 days after the Bid opening.

ARTICLE 9—CONTRACT TIMES

- 9.01 The number of days within which, or the dates by which, the Work is to be (a) substantially completed and (b) ready for final payment, and (c) Milestones (if any) are to be achieved, are set forth in the Agreement.
- 9.02 Provisions for liquidated damages, if any, for failure to timely attain a Milestone, Substantial Completion, or completion of the Work in readiness for final payment, are set forth in the Agreement.

ARTICLE 10—SUBSTITUTE AND "OR EQUAL" ITEMS

10.01 . Deleted

- 10.02 The Contract for the Work, as awarded, will be on the basis of materials and equipment specified or described in the Bidding Documents, and those "or-equal" or substitute or materials and equipment subsequently approved by Engineer prior to the submittal of Bids and identified by Addendum. No item of material or equipment will be considered by Engineer as an "or-equal" or substitute unless written request for approval has been submitted by Bidder and has been received by Engineer within 10 days of the issuance of the Advertisement for Bids or invitation to Bidders. Each such request must comply with the requirements of Paragraphs 7.05 and 7.06 of the General Conditions, and the review of the request will be governed by the principles in those paragraphs. The burden of proof of the merit of the proposed item is upon Bidder. Engineer's decision of approval or disapproval of a proposed item will be final. If Engineer approves any such proposed item, such approval will be set forth in an Addendum issued to all registered Bidders. Bidders cannot rely upon approvals made in any other manner.
- 10.03 All prices that Bidder sets forth in its Bid will be based on the presumption that the Contractor will furnish the materials and equipment specified or described in the Bidding Documents, as supplemented by Addenda. Any assumptions regarding the possibility of post-Bid approvals of "or-equal" or substitution requests are made at Bidder's sole risk.

ARTICLE 11—SUBCONTRACTORS, SUPPLIERS, AND OTHERS

11.01 A Bidder must be prepared to retain specific Subcontractors and Suppliers for the performance of the Work if required to do so by the Bidding Documents or in the Specifications. If a prospective Bidder objects to retaining any such Subcontractor or Supplier and the concern is not relieved by

an Addendum, then the prospective Bidder should refrain from submitting a Bid.

11.02 The apparent Successful Bidder, and any other Bidder so requested, must submit to Owner a list of the Subcontractors or Suppliers proposed for the following portions of the Work within five days after Bid opening:

A. **N/A**

- 11.03 If requested by Owner, such list must be accompanied by an experience statement with pertinent information regarding similar projects and other evidence of qualification for each such Subcontractor or Supplier. If Owner or Engineer, after due investigation, has reasonable objection to any proposed Subcontractor or Supplier, Owner may, before the Notice of Award is given, request apparent Successful Bidder to submit an acceptable substitute, in which case apparent Successful Bidder will submit a substitute, Bidder's Bid price will be increased (or decreased) by the difference in cost occasioned by such substitution, and Owner may consider such price adjustment in evaluating Bids and making the Contract award.
- 11.04 If apparent Successful Bidder declines to make any such substitution, Owner may award the Contract to the next lowest Bidder that proposes to use acceptable Subcontractors and Suppliers. Declining to make requested substitutions will constitute grounds for forfeiture of the Bid security of any Bidder. Any Subcontractor or Supplier, so listed and against which Owner or Engineer makes no written objection prior to the giving of the Notice of Award will be deemed acceptable to Owner and Engineer subject to subsequent revocation of such acceptance as provided in Paragraph 7.07 of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 12—PREPARATION OF BID

- 12.01 The Bid Form is included with the Bidding Documents.
 - A. All blanks on the Bid Form must be completed in ink and the Bid Form signed in ink. Erasures or alterations must be initialed in ink by the person signing the Bid Form. A Bid price must be indicated for each section, Bid item, alternate, adjustment unit price item, and unit price item listed therein.
 - B. If the Bid Form expressly indicates that submitting pricing on a specific alternate item is optional, and Bidder elects to not furnish pricing for such optional alternate item, then Bidder may enter the words "No Bid" or "Not Applicable."
- 12.02 If Bidder has obtained the Bidding Documents as Electronic Documents, then Bidder shall prepare its Bid on a paper copy of the Bid Form printed from the Electronic Documents version of the Bidding Documents. The printed copy of the Bid Form must be clearly legible, printed on 8½ inch by 11-inch paper and as closely identical in appearance to the Electronic Document version of the Bid Form as may be practical. The Owner reserves the right to accept Bid Forms which nominally vary in appearance from the original paper version of the Bid Form, providing that all required information and submittals are included with the Bid.
- 12.03 A Bid by a corporation must be executed in the corporate name by a corporate officer (whose title must appear under the signature), accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The corporate address and state of incorporation must be shown.
- 12.04 A Bid by a partnership must be executed in the partnership name and signed by a partner (whose title must appear under the signature), accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The official address of the partnership must be shown.

- 12.05 A Bid by a limited liability company must be executed in the name of the firm by a member or other authorized person and accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The state of formation of the firm and the official address of the firm must be shown.
- 12.06 A Bid by an individual must show the Bidder's name and official address.
- 12.07 A Bid by a joint venture must be executed by an authorized representative of each joint venturer in the manner indicated on the Bid Form. The joint venture must have been formally established prior to submittal of a Bid, and the official address of the joint venture must be shown.
- 12.08 All names must be printed in ink below the signatures.
- 12.09 The Bid must contain an acknowledgment of receipt of all Addenda, the numbers of which must be filled in on the Bid Form.
- 12.10 Postal and e-mail addresses and telephone number for communications regarding the Bid must be shown.
- 12.11 The Bid must contain evidence of Bidder's authority to do business in the state where the Project is located, or Bidder must certify in writing that it will obtain such authority within the time for acceptance of Bids and attach such certification to the Bid.
- 12.12 If Bidder is required to be licensed to submit a Bid or perform the Work in the state where the Project is located, the Bid must contain evidence of Bidder's licensure, or Bidder must certify in writing that it will obtain such licensure within the time for acceptance of Bids and attach such certification to the Bid. Bidder's state contractor license number, if any, must also be shown on the Bid Form.

ARTICLE 13—BASIS OF BID

13.05 Unit Price

- A. Bidders must submit a Bid on a unit price basis for each item of Work listed in the unit price section of the Bid Form.
- B. The "Bid Price" (sometimes referred to as the extended price) for each unit price Bid item will be the product of the "Estimated Quantity", which Owner or its representative has set forth in the Bid Form, for the item and the corresponding "Bid Unit Price" offered by the Bidder. The total of all unit price Bid items will be the sum of these "Bid Prices"; such total will be used by Owner for Bid comparison purposes. The final quantities and Contract Price will be determined in accordance with Paragraph 13.03 of the General Conditions.
- C. Discrepancies between the multiplication of units of Work and unit prices will be resolved in favor of the unit prices. Discrepancies between the indicated sum of any column of figures and the correct sum thereof will be resolved in favor of the correct sum.

13.06 Allowances

A. For cash allowances the Bid price must include such amounts as the Bidder deems proper for Contractor's overhead, costs, profit, and other expenses on account of cash allowances, if any, named in the Contract Documents, in accordance with Paragraph 13.02.B of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 14—SUBMITTAL OF BID

- 14.01 The Bidding Documents are included in these specifications.
- 14.02 A Bid must be received no later than the date and time prescribed and at the place indicated in the Advertisement or invitation to bid and must be enclosed in a plainly marked package with the Project title, and, if applicable, the designated portion of the Project for which the Bid is submitted, the name and address of Bidder, and must be accompanied by the Bid security and other required documents. If a Bid is sent by mail or other delivery system, the sealed envelope containing the Bid must be enclosed in a separate package plainly marked on the outside with the notation "BID ENCLOSED." A mailed Bid must be addressed to the location designated in the Advertisement.
- 14.03 Bids received after the date and time prescribed for the opening of bids, or not submitted at the correct location or in the designated manner, will not be accepted and will be returned to the Bidder unopened.

ARTICLE 15—MODIFICATION AND WITHDRAWAL OF BID

- 15.01 An unopened Bid may be withdrawn by an appropriate document duly executed in the same manner that a Bid must be executed and delivered to the place where Bids are to be submitted prior to the date and time for the opening of Bids. Upon receipt of such notice, the unopened Bid will be returned to the Bidder.
- 15.02 If a Bidder wishes to modify its Bid prior to Bid opening, Bidder must withdraw its initial Bid in the manner specified in Paragraph 15.01 and submit a new Bid prior to the date and time for the opening of Bids.
- 15.03 If within 24 hours after Bids are opened any Bidder files a duly signed written notice with Owner and promptly thereafter demonstrates to the reasonable satisfaction of Owner that there was a material and substantial mistake in the preparation of its Bid, the Bidder may withdraw its Bid, and the Bid security will be returned. Thereafter, if the Work is rebid, the Bidder will be disqualified from further bidding on the Work.

ARTICLE 16—OPENING OF BIDS

16.01 Bids will be opened at the time and place indicated in the advertisement or invitation to bid and, unless obviously non-responsive, read aloud publicly. An abstract of the amounts of the base Bids and major alternates, if any, will be made available to Bidders after the opening of Bids.

ARTICLE 17—BIDS TO REMAIN SUBJECT TO ACCEPTANCE

17.01 All Bids will remain subject to acceptance for the period of time stated in the Bid Form, but Owner may, in its sole discretion, release any Bid and return the Bid security prior to the end of this period.

ARTICLE 18—EVALUATION OF BIDS AND AWARD OF CONTRACT

- 18.01 Owner reserves the right to reject any or all Bids, including without limitation, nonconforming, nonresponsive, unbalanced, or conditional Bids. Owner also reserves the right to waive all minor Bid informalities not involving price, time, or changes in the Work.
- 18.02 Owner will reject the Bid of any Bidder that Owner finds, after reasonable inquiry and evaluation, to not be responsible.
- 18.03 If Bidder purports to add terms or conditions to its Bid, takes exception to any provision of the Bidding Documents, or attempts to alter the contents of the Contract Documents for purposes of the Bid, whether in the Bid itself or in a separate communication to Owner or Engineer, then Owner will reject the Bid as nonresponsive.
- 18.04 If Owner awards the contract for the Work, such award will be to the responsible Bidder submitting the lowest responsive Bid.

18.05 Evaluation of Bids

- A. In evaluating Bids, Owner will consider whether the Bids comply with the prescribed requirements, and such alternates, unit prices, and other data, as may be requested in the Bid Form or prior to the Notice of Award.
- B. In the comparison of Bids, alternates will be applied in the same order of priority as listed in the Bid Form. To determine the Bid prices for purposes of comparison, Owner will announce to all bidders a "Base Bid plus alternates" budget after receiving all Bids, but prior to opening them. For comparison purposes alternates will be accepted, following the order of priority established in the Bid Form, until doing so would cause the budget to be exceeded. After determination of the Successful Bidder based on this comparative process and on the responsiveness, responsibility, and other factors set forth in these Instructions, the award may be made to said Successful Bidder on its base Bid and any combination of its additive alternate Bids for which Owner determines funds will be available at the time of award.
- C. For determination of the apparent low Bidder(s) when sectional bids are submitted, Bids will be compared on the basis of the aggregate of the Bids for separate sections and the Bids for combined sections that result in the lowest total amount for all of the Work.
- D. For the determination of the apparent low Bidder when unit price bids are submitted, Bids will be compared on the basis of the total of the products of the estimated quantity of each item and unit price Bid for that item, together with any lump sum items.
- E. Deleted
- F.
- 18.06 DeletedIn evaluating whether a Bidder is responsible, Owner will consider the qualifications of the Bidder and may consider the qualifications and experience of Subcontractors and Suppliers

- proposed for those portions of the Work for which the identity of Subcontractors and Suppliers must be submitted as provided in the Bidding Documents.
- 18.07 Owner may conduct such investigations as Owner deems necessary to establish the responsibility, qualifications, and financial ability of Bidders and any proposed Subcontractors or Suppliers.

ARTICLE 19—BONDS AND INSURANCE

- 19.01 Article 6 of the General Conditions, as may be modified by the General Conditions, sets forth Owner's requirements as to performance and payment bonds, other required bonds (if any), and insurance. When the Successful Bidder delivers the executed Agreement to Owner, it must be accompanied by required bonds and insurance documentation.
- 19.02 Article 8, Bid Security, of these Instructions, addresses any requirements for providing bid bonds as part of the bidding process.

ARTICLE 20—SIGNING OF AGREEMENT

20.01 When Owner issues a Notice of Award to the Successful Bidder, it will be accompanied by the unexecuted counterparts of the Agreement along with the other Contract Documents as identified in the Agreement. Within 15 days thereafter, Successful Bidder must execute and deliver the required number of counterparts of the Agreement and any bonds and insurance documentation required to be delivered by the Contract Documents to Owner. Within 10 days thereafter, Owner will deliver one fully executed counterpart of the Agreement to Successful Bidder, together with printed and electronic copies of the Contract Documents as stated in Paragraph 2.02 of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 21—SALES AND USE TAXES

21.01 Owner is exempt from **Illinois** state sales and use taxes on materials and equipment to be incorporated in the Work. (Exemption No. **[number]**). Said taxes must not be included in the Bid. Refer to Paragraph -7.10 of the General Conditions for additional information.

ARTICLE 22—CONTRACTS TO BE ASSIGNED

22.01 Not Applicable.

BID FORM FOR CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

The terms used in this Bid with initial capital letters have the meanings stated in the Instructions to Bidders, the General Conditions, and the Supplementary General Conditions.

ARTICLE 1—OWNER AND BIDDER

1.01 This Bid is submitted to:

City of Jerseyville

Attn: Bob Manns, Public Works Director

115 E. Prairie St. Jerseyville, IL 62052

1.02 The undersigned Bidder proposes and agrees, if this Bid is accepted, to enter into an Agreement with Owner in the form included in the Bidding Documents to perform all Work as specified or indicated in the Bidding Documents for the prices and within the times indicated in this Bid and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Bidding Documents.

ARTICLE 2—ATTACHMENTS TO THIS BID

- 2.01 The following documents are submitted with and made a condition of this Bid:
 - A. Required Bid security;
 - B. List of Proposed Subcontractors;
 - C. List of Proposed Suppliers;
 - D. Evidence of authority to do business in the state of the Project; or a written covenant to obtain such authority within the time for acceptance of Bids;
 - E. Contractor's license number as evidence of Bidder's State Contractor's License or a covenant by Bidder to obtain said license within the time for acceptance of Bids;
 - F. Required Bidder Qualification Statement with supporting data; and
 - G. [List other documents and edit above as pertinent].

ARTICLE 3—BASIS OF BID—LUMP SUM BID AND UNIT PRICES

- 3.01 Unit Price Bids
 - A. Bidder will perform the following Work at the indicated unit prices:

	BASE BID						
ITEM	ITEM	UNIT	QUANTITY	UNIT PRICE	TOTAL PRICE		
1	TREE REMOVAL	EACH	17				
2	GRADING	SY	3900				
3	TRENCH BACKFILL	TON	1100				

4	HYDRO-SEED AND MULCH	ACRE	1.6	
5	TEMPORARY EROSION CONTROL SEEDING	POUND	251	
6	INLET AND PIPE PROTECTION	EACH	7	
7	STONE RIPRAP, CLASS A3	SQ YD	16	
8	FILTER FABRIC	SQ YD	16	
9	PORTLAND CEMENT CONCRETE ROADWAY PAVEMENT	SQ YD	263	
10	HMA ROADWAY REPAIR	TON	40	
11	PORTLAND CEMENT CONCRETE SIDEWALK 4 INCH	SQ FT	253	
12	AGGREGATE DRIVEWAY REPAIR	SQ YD	114	
13	PAVEMENT REMOVAL	SQ YD	283	
14	DRIVEWAY PAVEMENT REMOVAL	SQ YD	183	
15	SIDEWALK REMOVAL	SQ FT	253	
16	FENCE REMOVE & REPLACE	FOOT	455	
17	ADD TOP RAIL TO DETENTION BASIN FENCE	FOOT	440	
18	STORM SEWER PIPE REMOVAL	FOOT	1412	
19	DRAINAGE STRUCTURE TO BE REMOVED	EACH	15	
20	ABANDONED EXISTING STORM SEWER	FOOT	170	
21	PRECAST REINFORCED CONCRETE FLARED END SECTIONS 18"	EACH	1	
22	PRECAST REINFORCED CONCRETE FLARED END SECTIONS 24"	EACH	2	
23	STORM SEWERS, CLASS A, TYPE 1 12"	FOOT	47	
24	STORM SEWERS, CLASS A, TYPE 1 18"	FOOT	406	
25	STORM SEWERS, CLASS A, TYPE 1 36"	FOOT	1194	
26	INLINE INLET TYPE A (OPEN) TYPE 8 GRATE	EACH	1	
27	MANHOLES, TYPE A, 4'-DIAMETER, TYPE 1 FRAME AND GRATE (CLOSED)	EACH	1	
28	MANHOLES, TYPE A, 4'-DIAMETER, TYPE 1 FRAME AND GRATE (OPEN)	EACH	1	
29	MANHOLES, TYPE A, 5'-DIAMETER, TYPE 1 FRAME AND GRATE (CLOSED)	EACH	2	
30	MANHOLES, TYPE A, 10' DIAMETER TYPE 1 F+G (OPEN)	EACH	1	
31	5'x5' PCC CURB INLET	EACH	2	
32	6'X6' AREA INLET	EACH	2	
	*			

33	5'X5' AREA INLET	EACH	3	
34	STORM SEWER CONNECTION (EXISTING PIPE TO MANHOLE)	EACH	1	
35	STORM SEWER CONNECTION (NEW PIPE TO EXISTING INLET)	EACH	1	
36	CONNECT EXISTING DOWNSPOUTS	EACH	6	
37	CONSTRUCTION LAYOUT	L SUM	1	
38	MOBILIZATION	L SUM	1	
39	TRAFFIC CONTROL AND PROTECTION, (SPECIAL)	L SUM	1	
		TOTAL BASE BID		

	ALTERNATE A					
1	GRADING	SY	125			
2	TRENCH BACKFILL	TON	200			
3	HYDRO-SEED AND MULCH	ACRE	0.81			
4	TEMPORARY EROSION CONTROL SEEDING	POUND	81			
5	PORTLAND CEMENT CONCRETE ROADWAY PAVEMENT	SQ YD	90			
6	HMA ROADWAY REPAIR	TON	20			
7	PORTLAND CEMENT CONCRETE SIDEWALK 4 INCH	SQ FT	114			
8	DRIVEWAY REPLACEMENT	SQ YD	14			
9	PAVEMENT REMOVAL	SQ YD	38			
10	DRIVEWAY PAVEMENT REMOVAL	SQ YD	14			
11	SIDEWALK REMOVAL	SQ FT	114			
12	STORM SEWER PIPE REMOVAL	FOOT	38			
13	DRAINAGE STRUCTURE TO BE REMOVED	EACH	5			
14	FENCE REMOVE & REPLACE	FOOT	42			
15	STORM SEWER LINING 18"	FOOT	121			
16	STORM SEWER LINING 24"	FOOT	580			
17	STORM SEWERS, CLASS A, TYPE 1 15"	FOOT	53			
18	STORM SEWERS, CLASS A, TYPE 1 24"	FOOT	37			
19	MANHOLES, TYPE A, 5'-DIAMETER, TYPE 1 FRAME AND GRATE (CLOSED) (SET OVER)	EACH	5			

20	6'x6' PCC CURB INLET	EACH	2	
21	4'x4' PCC CURB INLET	EACH	2	
22	INLET, TYPE B	EACH	1	
23	STORM SEWER CONNECTION (EXISTING PIPE TO INLET)	EACH	6	
		TOTAL ALTERNATE A		

	ALTERNATE B						
1	TREE REMOVAL	EACH	1				
2	GRADING	SY	2000				
3	TRENCH BACKFILL	TON	500				
4	HYDRO-SEED AND MULCH	ACRE	0.82				
5	TEMPORARY EROSION CONTROL SEEDING	POUND	82				
6	INLET AND PIPE PROTECTION	EACH	4				
7	PORTLAND CEMENT CONCRETE ROADWAY PAVEMENT	SQ YD	38				
8	HMA ROADWAY REPAIR	TON	20				
9	PORTLAND CEMENT CONCRETE SIDEWALK 4 INCH	SQ FT	960				
10	DRIVEWAY REPLACEMENT	SQ YD	32				
11	PAVEMENT REMOVAL	SQ YD	38				
12	DRIVEWAY PAVEMENT REMOVAL	SQ YD	32				
13	SIDEWALK REMOVAL	SQ FT	960				
14	ABANDONED EXISTING STORM SEWER	FOOT	90				
15	FENCE REMOVE & REPLACE	FOOT	40				
16	STORM SEWER PIPE REMOVAL	FOOT	935				
17	DRAINAGE STRUCTURE TO BE REMOVED	EACH	4				
18	STORM SEWERS, CLASS A, TYPE 1 15"	FOOT	53				
19	STORM SEWERS, CLASS A, TYPE 1 18"	FOOT	613				
20	STORM SEWERS, CLASS A, TYPE 1 24"	FOOT	332				
21	MANHOLES, TYPE A, 4'-DIAMETER, TYPE 1 FRAME AND GRATE (CLOSED)	EACH	3				
22	MANHOLES, TYPE A, 5'-DIAMETER, TYPE 1 FRAME AND GRATE (CLOSED)	EACH	3				

23	5'x5' PCC CURB INLET	EACH	2	
24	4'x4' PCC CURB INLET	EACH	2	
25	STORM SEWER CONNECTION (NEW PIPE TO EXISTING INLET)	EACH	2	
26	CONNECT EXISTING DOWNSPOUTS	EACH	4	
		TOTAL ALTERNATE B		

B. Bidder acknowledges that:

- 1. each Bid Unit Price includes an amount considered by Bidder to be adequate to cover Contractor's overhead and profit for each separately identified item, and
- estimated quantities are not guaranteed, and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids, and final payment for all Unit Price Work will be based on actual quantities, determined as provided in the Contract Documents.
- 3.02 Total Bid Price (Lump Sum and Unit Prices)

Total Base Bid Price (Total of all Lump Sum and Unit Price Bids)	\$
Total Alternate A Bid Price (Total of all Lump Sum and Unit Price Bids)	\$
Total Alternate B Bid Price (Total of all Lump Sum and Unit Price Bids)	\$

ARTICLE 4—TIME OF COMPLETION

- 4.01 Bidder agrees that the Work will be substantially complete and will be completed and ready for final payment in accordance with Paragraph 15.06 of the General Conditions on or before the dates or within the number of calendar days indicated in the Agreement.
- 4.02 Bidder accepts the provisions of the Agreement as to liquidated damages.

ARTICLE 5—BIDDER'S ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS: ACCEPTANCE PERIOD, INSTRUCTIONS, AND RECEIPT OF ADDENDA

- 5.01 Bid Acceptance Period
 - A. This Bid will remain subject to acceptance for 90 days after the Bid opening, or for such longer period of time that Bidder may agree to in writing upon request of Owner.
- 5.02 Instructions to Bidders
 - A. Bidder accepts all of the terms and conditions of the Instructions to Bidders, including without limitation those dealing with the disposition of Bid security.
- 5.03 Receipt of Addenda
 - A. Bidder hereby acknowledges receipt of the following Addenda:

Addendum Number	Addendum Date

ARTICLE 6—BIDDER'S REPRESENTATIONS AND CERTIFICATIONS

6.01 Bidder's Representations

- A. In submitting this Bid, Bidder represents the following:
 - 1. Bidder has examined and carefully studied the Bidding Documents, including Addenda.
 - 2. Bidder has visited the Site, conducted a thorough visual examination of the Site and adjacent areas, and become familiar with the general, local, and Site conditions that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
 - 3. Bidder is familiar with all Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
 - 4. Bidder has carefully studied the reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site and the drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site that have been identified in the SupplementaryGeneral Conditions, with respect to the Technical Data in such reports and drawings.
 - 5. Bidder has carefully studied the reports and drawings relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions, if any, at or adjacent to the Site that have been identified in the SupplementaryGeneral Conditions, with respect to Technical Data in such reports and drawings.
 - 6. Bidder has considered the information known to Bidder itself; information commonly known to contractors doing business in the locality of the Site; information and observations obtained from visits to the Site; the Bidding Documents; and the Technical Data identified in the SupplementaryGeneral Conditions or by definition, with respect to the effect of such information, observations, and Technical Data on (a) the cost, progress, and performance of the Work; (b) the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Bidder, if selected as Contractor; and (c) Bidder's (Contractor's) safety precautions and programs.
 - 7. Based on the information and observations referred to in the preceding paragraph, Bidder agrees that no further examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, or data are necessary for the performance of the Work at the Contract Price, within the Contract Times, and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Contract.
 - 8. Bidder is aware of the general nature of work to be performed by Owner and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Bidding Documents.
 - 9. Bidder has given Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that Bidder has discovered in the Bidding Documents, and of discrepancies between Site conditions and the Contract Documents, and the written resolution thereof by Engineer is acceptable to Contractor.
 - 10. The Bidding Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for performance and furnishing of the Work.

11. The submission of this Bid constitutes an incontrovertible representation by Bidder that without exception the Bid and all prices in the Bid are premised upon performing and furnishing the Work required by the Bidding Documents.

6.02 Bidder's Certifications

- A. The Bidder certifies the following:
 - 1. This Bid is genuine and not made in the interest of or on behalf of any undisclosed individual or entity and is not submitted in conformity with any collusive agreement or rules of any group, association, organization, or corporation.
 - 2. Bidder has not directly or indirectly induced or solicited any other Bidder to submit a false or sham Bid.
 - 3. Bidder has not solicited or induced any individual or entity to refrain from bidding.
 - 4. Bidder has not engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, or coercive practices in competing for the Contract. For the purposes of this Paragraph 8.02.A:
 - a. Corrupt practice means the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting of anything of value likely to influence the action of a public official in the bidding process.
 - b. Fraudulent practice means an intentional misrepresentation of facts made (a) to influence the bidding process to the detriment of Owner, (b) to establish bid prices at artificial non-competitive levels, or (c) to deprive Owner of the benefits of free and open competition.
 - c. Collusive practice means a scheme or arrangement between two or more Bidders, with or without the knowledge of Owner, a purpose of which is to establish bid prices at artificial, non-competitive levels.
 - d. Coercive practice means harming or threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons or their property to influence their participation in the bidding process or affect the execution of the Contract.

BIDDER hereby si Bidder:	ubmits this Bid as set forth above:
_	(typed or printed name of organization)
Ву:	(individual's signature)
Name:	
T'11.	(typed or printed)
Title:	(typed or printed)
Date:	
	(typed or printed)
If Bidder is a corp	oration, a partnership, or a joint venture, attach evidence of authority to sign.
Attest:	
Name:	(individual's signature)
	(typed or printed)
Title:	
Date:	(typed or printed)
<u></u>	(typed or printed)
Address for givi	ng notices:
Bidder's Contac	t:
Name:	
	(typed or printed)
Title:	(typed or printed)
Phone:	(typed of printed)
Email:	
Address:	
Piddor's Contra	ctor License No.: (if applicable)

BID BOND (PENAL SUM FORM)

Bidder	Surety
Name:	Name:
Address (principal place of business):	Address (principal place of business):
Owner	Bid
Name: City of Jerseyville	Project (name and location):
Address (principal place of business):	Pleasant Street Drainage Improvements – Phase
115 E. Prairie St.	2: Storm sewer construction, lining of storm sewer, grading, and pavement patching.
Jerseyville, IL 62052	sewer, grading, and pavement patering.
	Bid Due Date:
Bond	
Penal Sum:	
Date of Bond:	
Surety and Bidder, intending to be legally bound he	ereby, subject to the terms set forth in this Bid Bond,
do each cause this Bid Bond to be duly executed by	* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *
Bidder	Surety
(Full formal name of Bidder)	(Full formal name of Surety) (corporate seal)
Ву:	Ву:
(Signature)	(Signature) (Attach Power of Attorney)
Name:	Name:
(Printed or typed)	(Printed or typed)
Title:	Title:
Alleria	Attack
Attest: (Signature)	Attest:(Signature)
Name:(Printed or typed)	Name:(Printed or typed)
Title:	Title:
	ed notice. (2) Provide execution by any additional parties, such as
ioint venturers, if necessary.	a notice. (2) i rovide execution by any additional parties, sacin as

- 1. Bidder and Surety, jointly and severally, bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns to pay to Owner upon default of Bidder the penal sum set forth on the face of this Bond. Payment of the penal sum is the extent of Bidder's and Surety's liability. Recovery of such penal sum under the terms of this Bond will be Owner's sole and exclusive remedy upon default of Bidder.
- 2. Default of Bidder occurs upon the failure of Bidder to deliver within the time required by the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by Owner) the executed Agreement required by the Bidding Documents and any performance and payment bonds required by the Bidding Documents.
- 3. This obligation will be null and void if:
 - 3.1. Owner accepts Bidder's Bid and Bidder delivers within the time required by the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by Owner) the executed Agreement required by the Bidding Documents and any performance and payment bonds required by the Bidding Documents, or
 - 3.2. All Bids are rejected by Owner, or
 - 3.3. Owner fails to issue a Notice of Award to Bidder within the time specified in the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by Bidder and, if applicable, consented to by Surety when required by Paragraph 5 hereof).
- 4. Payment under this Bond will be due and payable upon default of Bidder and within 30 calendar days after receipt by Bidder and Surety of written notice of default from Owner, which notice will be given with reasonable promptness, identifying this Bond and the Project and including a statement of the amount due.
- 5. Surety waives notice of any and all defenses based on or arising out of any time extension to issue Notice of Award agreed to in writing by Owner and Bidder, provided that the total time for issuing Notice of Award including extensions does not in the aggregate exceed 120 days from the Bid due date without Surety's written consent.
- 6. No suit or action will be commenced under this Bond prior to 30 calendar days after the notice of default required in Paragraph 4 above is received by Bidder and Surety, and in no case later than one year after the Bid due date.
- 7. Any suit or action under this Bond will be commenced only in a court of competent jurisdiction located in the state in which the Project is located.
- 8. Notices required hereunder must be in writing and sent to Bidder and Surety at their respective addresses shown on the face of this Bond. Such notices may be sent by personal delivery, commercial courier, or by United States Postal Service registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, postage pre-paid, and will be deemed to be effective upon receipt by the party concerned.
- 9. Surety shall cause to be attached to this Bond a current and effective Power of Attorney evidencing the authority of the officer, agent, or representative who executed this Bond on behalf of Surety to execute, seal, and deliver such Bond and bind the Surety thereby.
- 10. This Bond is intended to conform to all applicable statutory requirements. Any applicable requirement of any applicable statute that has been omitted from this Bond will be deemed to be included herein as if set forth at length. If any provision of this Bond conflicts with any applicable statute, then the provision of said statute governs and the remainder of this Bond that is not in conflict therewith continues in full force and effect.
- 11. The term "Bid" as used herein includes a Bid, offer, or proposal as applicable.

ARTICLE 1—GENERAL INFORMATION

1.01	Provide contact	t information	for the	Business:

	Legal Name of Business:					
	Corporate Office					
	Name:			Phone number	:	
	Title:			Email address:		
	Business address of corp	oorate office:				
	Local Office					
	Name:			Phone number	:	
	Title:			Email address:		
	Business address of loca	l office:				
1.02	Provide information on the	ne Business's o	organization	al structure:		
	Form of Business:	Sole Proprieto	rship 🗆 Par	tnership 🗆 Corp	ooration	
	☐ Limited Liability Com	pany 🗆 Joint V	enture com	prised of the fo	llowing companies	5:
	1.	-				
	2.					
	3.					
	Provide a separate Qual	ification State	ment for ea	ch Joint Venture	er.	
	Date Business was form	ed:	State	e in which Busin	ess was formed:	
	Is this Business authoriz	ed to operate	in the Proje	ct location?	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ Per	nding
1.03	Identify all businesses the or partly (25% or greater)			or in part (25%	or greater), or tha	at are wholly
	Name of business:			Affiliation:		
	Address:					
	Name of business:			Affiliation:		
	Address:					
	Name of business:			Affiliation:		
	Address:					

1.04	Provide information r	egarding the Business's	officers, pa	irtners, and I	imits of au	uthority.		
	Name:		Title:					
	Authorized to sign co	ontracts: 🗆 Yes 🗆 No	Limit	Limit of Authority: \$				
	Name:		Title:					
	Authorized to sign co	ontracts: 🗆 Yes 🗆 No	Limit	Limit of Authority: \$				
	Name:		Title:	Title:				
	Authorized to sign contracts: ☐ Yes ☐ No			of Authority:	\$			
	Name:		Title:		"			
ARTIC 2.01	LE 2—LICENSING Provide information r	egarding licensure for B	usiness:					
	Name of License:							
	Licensing Agency:		Fyniration	Data				
	License No:		Expiration	Date:				
	Name of License:							
	Licensing Agency:		F	Data				
License No:			Expiration	Expiration Date:				
ARTIC 3.01	Provide information r of current certificatio	egarding Business's Div	erse Busine	ess Certificat	ion, if any	. Provide evidence		
	Cer	tification	(Certifying Ag	ency	Certification Date		
	☐ Disadvantaged Bu	☐ Disadvantaged Business Enterprise						
	☐ Minority Business	Enterprise						
	☐ Woman-Owned B	usiness Enterprise						
	☐ Small Business En	terprise						
	☐ Disabled Business	Enterprise						
	☐ Veteran-Owned B	usiness Enterprise						
	☐ Service-Disabled \	/eteran-Owned Busines	S					
	☐ HUBZone Busines Underutilized) Busin	•						
	☐ Other							
	□ None		·					

ARTICLE 4—SAFETY

4.01	Provide information rega	Provide information regarding Business's safety organization and safety performance.										
	Name of Business's Safe	ty Office	r:									
	Safety Certifications											
	Certification Name				Issu	ing Ager	ісу		Expiration			
4.02	Frequency Rate (TRFR) fo 3 years and the EMR, TRF that will provide Work va	Provide Worker's Compensation Insurance Experience Modification Rate (EMR), Total Recordable Frequency Rate (TRFR) for incidents, and Total Number of Recorded Manhours (MH) for the last 3 years and the EMR, TRFR, and MH history for the last 3 years of any proposed Subcontractor(s) that will provide Work valued at 10% or more of the Contract Price. Provide documentation of the EMR history for Business and Subcontractor(s).										
	Year											
	Company	EMR	TRFR	МН	EMR	TRFR	МН	EMR	TRFR	МН		
ARTIC 5.01	LE 5—FINANCIAL Provide information rega financial statement, and i	_				-						
	current financial statement.											
	Financial Institution:											
	Business address:											
	Date of Business's most	Date of Business's most recent financial statement:								hed		
	Date of Business's most	recent a	udited fi	nancial	stateme	ent:			☐ Attac	hed		
	Financial indicators from	the mo	st recen	t financi	al stater	ment						
	Contractor's Current Rat	io (Curre	ent Asse	ts ÷ Cur	rent Liab	ilities)						
	Contractor's Quick Ration Short Term Investments	• •		•	ents + A	ccounts	Receiva	ible +				
								•				

ARTICLE 6—SURETY INFORMATION

Phone (main):

	,	ted to periorman	ce and payment bo	onds.	
Surety Name:					
Surety is a corpor	ation organi	zed and existing u	ınder the laws of th	ne state of:	
Is surety authorize	ed to provid	e surety bonds in	the Project locatio	n? ☐ Yes ☐	□ No
Federal Bonds and	d as Accepta	ble Reinsuring Co	tes of Authority as impanies" publishe se, U.S. Departmen	d in Departm	nent Circul
Mailing Address					
(principal place of	f business):				
Physical Address					
(principal place of	f business):				
Phone (main):		<u>l</u>	Phone (claims):		
7—INSURANCE			, ,		
7—INSURANCE Provide informatio Commercial Gener			nce company(s), ir	_	not limite
Provide informatio Commercial Gener	al Liability ca	arrier. Provide info	nce company(s), ir	_	not limite
Provide informatio Commercial Gener Name of insuranc	al Liability ca	arrier. Provide info	nce company(s), in primation for each (CLE, auto, etc.):	_	
Provide informatio Commercial Gener Name of insuranc	ral Liability ca	arrier. Provide info	nce company(s), in primation for each (CLE, auto, etc.):	orovider.	
Provide informatio Commercial Gener Name of insuranc	ral Liability ca	arrier. Provide info	nce company(s), in primation for each (CLE, auto, etc.):	orovider.	
Provide informatio Commercial Gener Name of insuranc	ral Liability ca	arrier. Provide info	nce company(s), in primation for each (CLE, auto, etc.):	orovider.	
Provide informatio Commercial Gener Name of insuranc Insu	ral Liability ca ce provider, a urance Provid	arrier. Provide info and type of policy der	nce company(s), in principle of Pol	icy (Coverage	e Providec
Provide informatio Commercial Gener Name of insuranc Insu	ensed or auth	arrier. Provide info and type of policy der norized to issue po	nce company(s), ir ormation for each (CLE, auto, etc.): Type of Polesicies in the Project	icy (Coverage	e Provided
Provide informatio Commercial Gener Name of insuranc Insu	ensed or auth	arrier. Provide info and type of policy der norized to issue po	nce company(s), ir ormation for each (CLE, auto, etc.): Type of Polesicies in the Project	icy (Coverage	e Provided
Provide informatio Commercial Gener Name of insuranc Insu Are providers lice Does provider have	ensed or authve an A.M. B	arrier. Provide info and type of policy der norized to issue po	nce company(s), ir ormation for each (CLE, auto, etc.): Type of Polesicies in the Project	icy (Coverage	e Provided
Provide information Commercial Gener Name of insurance Insu Are providers lice Does provider have	ensed or authve an A.M. B	arrier. Provide info and type of policy der norized to issue po	nce company(s), ir ormation for each (CLE, auto, etc.): Type of Polesicies in the Project	icy (Coverage	
Provide information Commercial Gener Name of insurance Insu Are providers lice Does provider have	ensed or authve an A.M. B	arrier. Provide info and type of policy der norized to issue po	nce company(s), ir ormation for each (CLE, auto, etc.): Type of Polesicies in the Project	icy (Coverage	e Provided

Phone (claims):

ARTICLE 8—CONSTRUCTION EXPERIENCE

8.01 Provide information that will identify the overall size and capacity of the Busine

Average number of current full-time employees:	
Estimate of revenue for the current year:	
Estimate of revenue for the previous year:	

8.02 Provide information regarding the Business's previous contracting experience.

Years of experience with projects like the proposed project:								
As a general contractor:		As a joint venturer:						
Has Business, or a predecessor in interest, or an affiliate identified in Paragraph 1.03:								
Been disqualified as a bidder by any local, state, or federal agency within the last 5 years?								
☐ Yes ☐ No								
Been barred from contracting by any local, state, or federal agency within the last 5 years?								
☐ Yes ☐ No								
Been released from a bid in the past 5 years? ☐ Yes ☐ No								
Defaulted on a project or failed to complete any contract awarded to it? ☐ Yes ☐ No								
Refused to construct or refused to provide materials defined in the contract documents or in								
a change order? □ Yes □ N	a change order? ☐ Yes ☐ No							
Been a party to any current	ly pendi	ng litigation or arbitra	tion? 🗆 Y	′es □ No				
Provide full details in a separa	ate atta	chment if the response	to any o	f these questions is Yes.				

- 8.03 List all projects currently under contract in Schedule A and provide indicated information.
- 8.04 List a minimum of three and a maximum of six projects completed in the last 5 years in Schedule B and provide indicated information to demonstrate the Business's experience with projects similar in type and cost of construction.
- 8.05 In Schedule C, provide information on key individuals whom Business intends to assign to the Project. Provide resumes for those individuals included in Schedule C. Key individuals include the Project Manager, Project Superintendent, Quality Manager, and Safety Manager. Resumes may be provided for Business's key leaders as well.

ARTICLE 9—REQUIRED ATTACHMENTS

- 9.01 Provide the following information with the Statement of Qualifications:
 - A. If Business is a Joint Venture, separate Qualifications Statements for each Joint Venturer, as required in Paragraph 1.02.
 - B. Diverse Business Certifications if required by Paragraph 3.01.
 - C. Certification of Business's safety performance if required by Paragraph 4.02.
 - D. Financial statements as required by Paragraph 5.01.

	E.	Attachments pro	oviding a	idditional in	formation as	s required by	Paragraph 8.0
--	----	-----------------	-----------	---------------	--------------	---------------	---------------

- F. Schedule A (Current Projects) as required by Paragraph 8.03.
- G. Schedule B (Previous Experience with Similar Projects) as required by Paragraph 8.04.
- H. Schedule C (Key Individuals) and resumes for the key individuals listed, as required by Paragraph 8.05.
- I. Additional items as pertinent.

This Staten	nent of Qualifications is offered by:
Business:	
	(typed or printed name of organization)
By:	(individual's signature)
Name:	(typed or printed)
Title.	(typed of printed)
Title:	(typed or printed)
Date:	(date signed)
(If Business	s is a corporation, a partnership, or a joint venture, attach evidence of authority to sign.)
Attest:	(individual's signature)
Name:	
	(typed or printed)
Title:	(typed or printed)
Address fo	r giving notices:
Designated	Representative:
Name:	
	(typed or printed)
Title:	(typed or printed)
Address:	
Phone:	
Email:	

Intentionally Blank

Schedule A—Current Projects

		Project Nam	ne		
roject					
		Date Projec	t		
Project Manager	Project Super	intendent	Safe	ety Manager	Quality Control Manager
nation (listing names indicat	tes approval to contacting	g the names in	dividuals as a	reference)	
Name	Title/Position	Organ	ization	Telephone	Email
		Project Nam	20		
roinst		Froject Naii	ie		
oject		Data Project	+		
Project Manager	Project Super			oty Managor	Quality Control Manager
Project Manager	Project Super	intendent	Sali	ety ivianagei	Quality Control Manager
matian /listing names indicat	tos approval to contactin	a the nemes in	dividuals as a	roforoncol	
		_		- ·	Email
ivallie	Title/Position	Organ	iizatiOii	Тетернопе	Ellidii
		Project Nam	ne		
roject					
		Date Projec	t		
Project Manager	Project Super	intendent	Safe	ety Manager	Quality Control Manager
Reference Contact Information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference)					
Name	Title/Position	Organ	ization	Telephone	Email
	nation (listing names indica Name roject Project Manager nation (listing names indica Name Project Manager	Project Manager Project Super nation (listing names indicates approval to contacting Name Title/Position Project Manager Project Super nation (listing names indicates approval to contacting Name Title/Position Project Manager Project Super nation (listing names indicates approval to contacting Name Title/Position Project Manager Project Super nation (listing names indicates approval to contacting names	Project Manager Project Superintendent mation (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names in Name Title/Position Organ Project Name Project Superintendent Date Project Name Project Manager Project Superintendent mation (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names in Name Title/Position Organ Project Name Project Superintendent Project Name Project Superintendent Project Name Project Name Project Superintendent Date Project Superintendent Date Project Superintendent	Project Manager Project Superintendent Safe mation (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a Name Title/Position Organization Project Name Project Name Project Manager Project Superintendent Safe mation (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a Name Title/Position Organization Project Name Project Name	Project Manager Project Superintendent Safety Manager Ination (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name Title/Position Organization Telephone Project Name Project Name Project Superintendent Safety Manager Ination (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name Title/Position Organization Telephone Project Superintendent Safety Manager Project Name Title/Position Organization Telephone Project Name Project Name Project Name Project Name Project Name Project Name Safety Manager Project Name Project Name Safety Manager

Schedule B—Previous Experience with Similar Projects

Name of Organization						
Project Owner			Project Nam	ne		
General Description of Pr	roject					
Project Cost			Date Project	t		
Key Project Personnel	Project Manager	Project Supe	rintendent	Safe	ety Manager	Quality Control Manager
Name						
Reference Contact Inform	nation (listing names indicat	es approval to contactin	g the names in	dividuals as a	reference)	
	Name	Title/Position	Organ	ization	Telephone	Email
Owner						
Designer						
Construction Manager						
Project Owner			Project Nam	ne		
General Description of Pi	roject					
Project Cost			Date Project	t		
Key Project Personnel	Project Manager	Project Supe	rintendent	Safe	ety Manager	Quality Control Manager
Name						
Reference Contact Inforr	nation (listing names indicat	es approval to contactin	g the names in	dividuals as a	reference)	
	Name	Title/Position	Organ	ization	Telephone	Email
Owner						
Designer						
Construction Manager						
Project Owner			Project Nam	ne		
General Description of Pi	roiect		Traject Hail			
Project Cost	-,		Date Project	t		
Key Project Personnel	Project Manager	Project Supe	rintendent	Safe	ety Manager	Quality Control Manager
Name						
Reference Contact Information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference)						
	Name	Title/Position	Organ	ization	Telephone	Email
Owner						
Designer						
Construction Manager						

Schedule B—Previous Experience with Similar Projects

Name of Organization						
Project Owner			Project Nam	ne		
General Description of Pr	roject					
Project Cost			Date Project	t		
Key Project Personnel	Project Manager	Project Supe	rintendent	Safe	ety Manager	Quality Control Manager
Name						
Reference Contact Inform	nation (listing names indicat	es approval to contactin	g the names in	dividuals as a	reference)	
	Name	Title/Position	Organ	ization	Telephone	Email
Owner						
Designer						
Construction Manager						
Project Owner			Project Nam	ne		
General Description of Pi	roject					
Project Cost			Date Project	t		
Key Project Personnel	Project Manager	Project Supe	rintendent	Safe	ety Manager	Quality Control Manager
Name						
Reference Contact Inforr	nation (listing names indicat	es approval to contactin	g the names in	dividuals as a	reference)	
	Name	Title/Position	Organ	ization	Telephone	Email
Owner						
Designer						
Construction Manager						
Project Owner			Project Nam	ne		
General Description of Pi	roiect		Traject Hail			
Project Cost	-,		Date Project	t		
Key Project Personnel	Project Manager	Project Supe	rintendent	Safe	ety Manager	Quality Control Manager
Name						
Reference Contact Information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference)						
	Name	Title/Position	Organ	ization	Telephone	Email
Owner						
Designer						
Construction Manager						

Intentionally Blank

Schedule C—Key Individuals

Project Manager		
Name of individual		
Years of experience as project manager		
Years of experience with this organization		
Number of similar projects as project manager		
Number of similar projects in other positions		
Current Project Assignments		
Name of assignment	Percent of time used for	Estimated project
	this project	completion date
Reference Contact Information (listing names indicates app	proval to contact named indi	viduals as a reference)
Name	Name	
Title/Position	Title/Position	
Organization	Organization	
Telephone	Telephone	
Email	Email	
Project	Project	
Candidate's role on	Candidate's role on	
project	project	
Project Superintendent	T	
Name of individual		
Years of experience as project superintendent		
Years of experience with this organization		
Number of similar projects as project superintendent		
Number of similar projects in other positions		
Current Project Assignments	,	
Name of assignment	Percent of time used for	Estimated project
	this project	completion date
Reference Contact Information (listing names indicates app		viduals as a reference)
Name	Name	
Title/Position	Title/Position	
Organization	Organization	
Telephone	Telephone	
Email	Email	
Project	Project	
Candidate's	Candidate's	
role on project	role on project	

Safety Manager		
Name of individual		
Years of experience as project manager		
Years of experience with this organization		
Number of similar projects as project manager		
Number of similar projects in other positions		
Current Project Assignments		
Name of assignment	Percent of time used for	Estimated project
	this project	completion date
Reference Contact Information (listing names indicates app		viduals as a reference)
Name	Name	
Title/Position	Title/Position	
Organization	Organization	
Telephone	Telephone	
Email	Email	
Project	Project	
Candidate's role on	Candidate's role on	
project	project	
Quality Control Manager		
Name of individual		
Years of experience as project superintendent		
Years of experience with this organization		
Number of similar projects as project superintendent		
Number of similar projects in other positions		
Current Project Assignments		
Name of assignment	Percent of time used for	Estimated project
	this project	completion date
Reference Contact Information (listing names indicates app	aroval to contact named indi	uiduals as a reference)
Name	Name	viduais as a reference)
Title/Position	Title/Position	
Organization Organization	Organization	
Telephone	Telephone	
Email	Email	
Project	Project	
Candidate's	Candidate's	
role on project	role on project	

NOTICE OF AWARD

Date	of Issuance:			
Owne	er:	City of Jerseyville	Owner's Project No.:	
Engin	eer:	Heneghan and Associates, P.C.	Engineer's Project No.:	00140-341
Proje	ct:	Pleasant Street Drainage Improver	ments – Phase 2	
Contr	ract Name:			
Bidde	er:			
Bidde	er's Address:			
		it Owner has accepted your Bid date er and are awarded a Contract for:	d [date] for the above Contract,	and that you are
		Drainage Improvements – Phase 2: and pavement patching.	Storm sewer construction, lining	ng of storm
adjusti	ment based o	of the awarded Contract is \$ on the provisions of the Contract, inc Work, and Work performed on a co	luding but not limited to those g	
Contra		terparts of the Agreement accompar is accompanies this Notice of Award, y.	•	
	☐ Drawing	s will be delivered separately from t	he other Contract Documents.	
	ust comply w of Award:	ith the following conditions precede	nt within 15 days of the date of	receipt of this
1.	Deliver to C	Owner 4 counterparts of the Agreem	ent, signed by Bidder (as Contra	ctor).
2.	payment bo	n the signed Agreement(s) the Contronds) and insurance documentation, I Conditions, Articles 2 and 6.		
3.	Other cond	itions precedent (if any): N/A		
		ith these conditions within the time Notice of Award, and declare your Bi	•	onsider you in
counte	erpart of the A	r you comply with the above conditi Agreement, together with any additi aph 2.02 of the General Conditions.	•	
Owne	er:	City of Jerseyville		
By (si	gnature):			
Name	e (printed):			
Title:	- -			
Сору:	Engineer			

Intentionally Blank

AGREEMENT BETWEEN OWNER AND CONTRACTOR FOR CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT (STIPULATED PRICE)

This Agreement is by and between **City of Jerseyville** ("Owner") and **[name of contracting entity]** ("Contractor").

Terms used in this Agreement have the meanings stated in the General Conditions and the Supplementary Conditions.

Owner and Contractor hereby agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1—WORK

1.01 Contractor shall complete all Work as specified or indicated in the Contract Documents. The Work is generally described as follows: Storm sewer construction, lining of storm sewer, grading, and pavement patching.

ARTICLE 2—THE PROJECT

2.01 The Project, of which the Work under the Contract Documents is a part, is generally described as follows: Pleasant Street Drainage Improvements – Phase 2: Storm sewer construction, lining of storm sewer, grading, and pavement patching.

ARTICLE 3—ENGINEER

- 3.01 The Owner has retained **Heneghan and Associates, P.C.** ("Engineer") to act as Owner's representative, assume all duties and responsibilities of Engineer, and have the rights and authority assigned to Engineer in the Contract.
- 3.02 The part of the Project that pertains to the Work has been designed by **Engineer.**

ARTICLE 4—CONTRACT TIMES

- 4.01 Time is of the Essence
 - A. All time limits for Milestones, if any, Substantial Completion, and completion and readiness for final payment as stated in the Contract Documents are of the essence of the Contract.
- 4.02 Contract Times: Days
 - A. The Work will be substantially complete within **150** days after the date when the Contract Times commence to run as provided in Paragraph 4.01 of the General Conditions, and completed and ready for final payment in accordance with Paragraph 15.06 of the General Conditions within **210** days after the date when the Contract Times commence to run.
- 4.03 Milestones

Deleted.

- 4.04 Liquidated Damages
 - A. Contractor and Owner recognize that time is of the essence as stated in Paragraph 4.01 above and that Owner will suffer financial and other losses if the Work is not completed and

Milestones not achieved within the Contract Times, as duly modified. The parties also recognize the delays, expense, and difficulties involved in proving, in a legal or arbitration proceeding, the actual loss suffered by Owner if the Work is not completed on time. Accordingly, instead of requiring any such proof, Owner and Contractor agree that as liquidated damages for delay (but not as a penalty):

- Substantial Completion: Contractor shall pay Owner \$1,000 for each day that expires after the time (as duly adjusted pursuant to the Contract) specified above for Substantial Completion, until the Work is substantially complete.
- 2. Completion of Remaining Work: After Substantial Completion, if Contractor shall neglect, refuse, or fail to complete the remaining Work within the Contract Times (as duly adjusted pursuant to the Contract) for completion and readiness for final payment, Contractor shall pay Owner \$1,000 for each day that expires after such time until the Work is completed and ready for final payment.
- 3. *Milestones:* Contractor shall pay Owner \$1,000 for each day that expires after the time (as duly adjusted pursuant to the Contract) specified above for achievement of Milestone 1, until Milestone 1 is achieved, or until the time specified for Substantial Completion is reached, at which time the rate indicated in Paragraph 4.05.A.1 will apply, rather than the Milestone rate.
- 4. Liquidated damages for failing to timely attain Milestones, Substantial Completion, and final completion are not additive, and will not be imposed concurrently.
- B. If Owner recovers liquidated damages for a delay in completion by Contractor, then such liquidated damages are Owner's sole and exclusive remedy for such delay, and Owner is precluded from recovering any other damages, whether actual, direct, excess, or consequential, for such delay, except for special damages (if any) specified in this Agreement.

4.05 Special Damages

- A. Contractor shall reimburse Owner (1) for any fines or penalties imposed on Owner as a direct result of the Contractor's failure to attain Substantial Completion according to the Contract Times, and (2) for the actual costs reasonably incurred by Owner for engineering, construction observation, inspection, and administrative services needed after the time specified in Paragraph 4.02 for Substantial Completion (as duly adjusted pursuant to the Contract), until the Work is substantially complete.
- B. After Contractor achieves Substantial Completion, if Contractor shall neglect, refuse, or fail to complete the remaining Work within the Contract Times, Contractor shall reimburse Owner for the actual costs reasonably incurred by Owner for engineering, construction observation, inspection, and administrative services needed after the time specified in Paragraph 4.02 for Work to be completed and ready for final payment (as duly adjusted pursuant to the Contract), until the Work is completed and ready for final payment.
- C. The special damages imposed in this paragraph are supplemental to any liquidated damages for delayed completion established in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 5—CONTRACT PRICE

5.01 Owner shall pay Contractor for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, the amounts that follow, subject to adjustment under the Contract:

A. For all Work, at the prices stated in Contractor's Bid, attached hereto as an exhibit.

ARTICLE 6—PAYMENT PROCEDURES

- 6.01 Submittal and Processing of Payments
 - A. Contractor shall submit Applications for Payment in accordance with Article 15 of the General Conditions. Applications for Payment will be processed by Engineer as provided in the General Conditions.
- 6.02 Progress Payments; Retainage
 - A. Owner shall make progress payments on the basis of Contractor's Applications for Payment on or about the **[ordinal number, such as 5th]** day of each month during performance of the Work as provided in Paragraph 6.02.A.1 below, provided that such Applications for Payment have been submitted in a timely manner and otherwise meet the requirements of the Contract. All such payments will be measured by the Schedule of Values established as provided in the General Conditions (and in the case of Unit Price Work based on the number of units completed) or, in the event there is no Schedule of Values, as provided elsewhere in the Contract.
 - 1. Prior to Substantial Completion, progress payments will be made in an amount equal to the percentage indicated below but, in each case, less the aggregate of payments previously made and less such amounts as Owner may withhold, including but not limited to liquidated damages, in accordance with the Contract.
 - a. **90** percent of the value of the Work completed (with the balance being retainage).
 - If 50 percent or more of the Work has been completed, as determined by Engineer, and if the character and progress of the Work have been satisfactory to Owner and Engineer, then as long as the character and progress of the Work remain satisfactory to Owner and Engineer, there will be no additional retainage; and
 - b. **90** percent of cost of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work (with the balance being retainage).
 - B. Upon Substantial Completion, Owner shall pay an amount sufficient to increase total payments to Contractor to **95** percent of the Work completed, less such amounts set off by Owner pursuant to Paragraph 15.01.E of the General Conditions, and less **200** percent of Engineer's estimate of the value of Work to be completed or corrected as shown on the punch list of items to be completed or corrected prior to final payment.
- 6.03 Final Payment
 - A. Upon final completion and acceptance of the Work, Owner shall pay the remainder of the Contract Price in accordance with Paragraph 15.06 of the General Conditions.
- 6.04 Consent of Surety
 - A. Owner will not make final payment, or return or release retainage at Substantial Completion or any other time, unless Contractor submits written consent of the surety to such payment, return, or release.

6.05 Interest

A. All amounts not paid when due will bear interest at the rate of **maximum legal rate** percent per annum.

ARTICLE 7—CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

7.01 *Contents*

- A. The Contract Documents consist of all of the following:
 - 1. This Agreement.
 - 2. Bonds:
 - a. Performance bond (together with power of attorney).
 - b. Payment bond (together with power of attorney).
 - 3. General Conditions.
 - 4. Supplementary Conditions.
 - 5. Specifications as listed in the table of contents of the project manual (copy of list attached).
 - 6. Drawings (not attached but incorporated by reference) consisting of **[number]** sheets with each sheet bearing the following general title: **[title on Drawings]**.
 - 7. Drawings listed on the attached sheet index.
 - 8. Addenda (numbers [number] to [number], inclusive).
 - 9. Exhibits to this Agreement (enumerated as follows):
 - a. Contractor's Bid (Pages to , inclusive)
 - 10. The following which may be delivered or issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract and are not attached hereto:
 - a. Notice to Proceed.
 - b. Work Change Directives.
 - c. Change Orders.
 - d. Field Orders.
 - e. Warranty Bond, if any.
- B. The Contract Documents listed in Paragraph 7.01.A are attached to this Agreement (except as expressly noted otherwise above).
- C. There are no Contract Documents other than those listed above in this Article 7.
- D. The Contract Documents may only be amended, modified, or supplemented as provided in the Contract.

ARTICLE 8—REPRESENTATIONS, CERTIFICATIONS, AND STIPULATIONS

8.01 Contractor's Representations

- A. In order to induce Owner to enter into this Contract, Contractor makes the following representations:
 - Contractor has examined and carefully studied the Contract Documents, including Addenda.
 - 2. Contractor has visited the Site, conducted a thorough visual examination of the Site and adjacent areas, and become familiar with the general, local, and Site conditions that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
 - 3. Contractor is familiar with all Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
 - 4. Contractor has carefully studied the reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site and the drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site that have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions, with respect to the Technical Data in such reports and drawings.
 - 5. Contractor has carefully studied the reports and drawings relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions, if any, at or adjacent to the Site that have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions, with respect to Technical Data in such reports and drawings.
 - 6. Contractor has considered the information known to Contractor itself; information commonly known to contractors doing business in the locality of the Site; information and observations obtained from visits to the Site; the Contract Documents; and the Technical Data identified in the SupplementaryGeneral Conditions or by definition, with respect to the effect of such information, observations, and Technical Data on (a) the cost, progress, and performance of the Work; (b) the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor; and (c) Contractor's safety precautions and programs.
 - 7. Based on the information and observations referred to in the preceding paragraph, Contractor agrees that no further examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, or data are necessary for the performance of the Work at the Contract Price, within the Contract Times, and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Contract.
 - 8. Contractor is aware of the general nature of work to be performed by Owner and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Contract Documents.
 - 9. Contractor has given Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that Contractor has discovered in the Contract Documents, and of discrepancies between Site conditions and the Contract Documents, and the written resolution thereof by Engineer is acceptable to Contractor.
 - 10. The Contract Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for performance and furnishing of the Work.

11. Contractor's entry into this Contract constitutes an incontrovertible representation by Contractor that without exception all prices in the Agreement are premised upon performing and furnishing the Work required by the Contract Documents.

8.02 Contractor's Certifications

- A. Contractor certifies that it has not engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, or coercive practices in competing for or in executing the Contract. For the purposes of this Paragraph 8.02:
 - 1. "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting of anything of value likely to influence the action of a public official in the bidding process or in the Contract execution;
 - "fraudulent practice" means an intentional misrepresentation of facts made (a) to influence the bidding process or the execution of the Contract to the detriment of Owner, (b) to establish Bid or Contract prices at artificial non-competitive levels, or (c) to deprive Owner of the benefits of free and open competition;
 - 3. "collusive practice" means a scheme or arrangement between two or more Bidders, with or without the knowledge of Owner, a purpose of which is to establish Bid prices at artificial, non-competitive levels; and
 - 4. "coercive practice" means harming or threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons or their property to influence their participation in the bidding process or affect the execution of the Contract.

8.03 Standard General Conditions

A. Owner stipulates that if the General Conditions that are made a part of this Contract are EJCDC® C-700, Standard General Conditions for the Construction Contract (2018), published by the Engineers Joint Contract Documents Committee, and if Owner is the party that has furnished said General Conditions, then Owner has plainly shown all modifications to the standard wording of such published document to the Contractor, through a process such as highlighting or "track changes" (redline/strikeout), or in the SupplementaryGeneral Conditions.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Owner and Contractor have	
This Agreement will be effective on	(which is the Effective Date of the Contract).
Owner:	Contractor:
City of Jerseyville	
(typed or printed name of organization)	(typed or printed name of organization)
Ву:	Ву:
(individual's signature)	(individual's signature)
Date:	Date:
(date signed)	(date signed)
Name:	Name:
(typed or printed)	(typed or printed)
Title:	Title:
(typed or printed)	(typed or printed)
	(If [Type of Entity] is a corporation, a partnership, or a
	joint venture, attach evidence of authority to sign.)
Attest:	Attest:
(individual's signature)	(individual's signature)
Title:	Title:
(typed or printed) Address for giving notices:	(typed or printed) Address for giving notices:
Designated Representative:	Designated Representative:
Name:	Name:
(typed or printed)	(typed or printed)
Title:	Title:
(typed or printed)	(typed or printed)
Address:	Address:
Phone:	Phone:
Email:	Email:
(If [Type of Entity] is a corporation, attach evidence of	License No.:
authority to sign. If [Type of Entity] is a public body,	(where applicable)
attach evidence of authority to sign and resolution or other documents authorizing execution of this Agreement.)	State:

Intentionally Blank

PERFORMANCE BOND

Contractor	Surety
Name:	Name:
Address (principal place of business):	Address (principal place of business):
Owner	Contract
Name: City of Jerseyville	Description (name and location):
Mailing address (principal place of business):	Pleasant Street Drainage Improvements – Phase
115 E. Prairie St.	2: Storm sewer construction, lining of storm
Jerseyville, IL 62052	sewer, grading, and pavement patching.
	Contract Price:
	Effective Date of Contract:
Bond	
Bond Amount:	
Date of Bond:	
(Date of Bond cannot be earlier than Effective Date of Contract) Modifications to this Bond form:	
None □ See Paragraph 16	
Surety and Contractor, intending to be legally boun	d hereby, subject to the terms set forth in this
Performance Bond, do each cause this Performance	Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer,
agent, or representative.	
Contractor as Principal	Surety
(F. III fa una el a cua a af Cantunata el	(Full formal name of Surety) (corporate seal)
(Full formal name of Contractor)	By:
By: (Signature)	(Signature)(Attach Power of Attorney)
Name:	Name:
(Printed or typed)	(Printed or typed)
Title:	Title:
Attest:	Attest:
(Signature)	(Signature)
Name:	Name:
(Printed or typed)	(Printed or typed)
Title:	Title:
Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional po Contractor, Surety, Owner, or other party is considered plural w	

- 1. The Contractor and Surety, jointly and severally, bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns to the Owner for the performance of the Construction Contract, which is incorporated herein by reference.
- 2. If the Contractor performs the Construction Contract, the Surety and the Contractor shall have no obligation under this Bond, except when applicable to participate in a conference as provided in Paragraph 3.
- 3. If there is no Owner Default under the Construction Contract, the Surety's obligation under this Bond will arise after:
 - 3.1. The Owner first provides notice to the Contractor and the Surety that the Owner is considering declaring a Contractor Default. Such notice may indicate whether the Owner is requesting a conference among the Owner, Contractor, and Surety to discuss the Contractor's performance. If the Owner does not request a conference, the Surety may, within five (5) business days after receipt of the Owner's notice, request such a conference. If the Surety timely requests a conference, the Owner shall attend. Unless the Owner agrees otherwise, any conference requested under this Paragraph 3.1 will be held within ten (10) business days of the Surety's receipt of the Owner's notice. If the Owner, the Contractor, and the Surety agree, the Contractor shall be allowed a reasonable time to perform the Construction Contract, but such an agreement does not waive the Owner's right, if any, subsequently to declare a Contractor Default;
 - 3.2. The Owner declares a Contractor Default, terminates the Construction Contract and notifies the Surety; and
 - 3.3. The Owner has agreed to pay the Balance of the Contract Price in accordance with the terms of the Construction Contract to the Surety or to a contractor selected to perform the Construction Contract.
- 4. Failure on the part of the Owner to comply with the notice requirement in Paragraph 3.1 does not constitute a failure to comply with a condition precedent to the Surety's obligations, or release the Surety from its obligations, except to the extent the Surety demonstrates actual prejudice.
- 5. When the Owner has satisfied the conditions of Paragraph 3, the Surety shall promptly and at the Surety's expense take one of the following actions:
 - 5.1. Arrange for the Contractor, with the consent of the Owner, to perform and complete the Construction Contract;
 - 5.2. Undertake to perform and complete the Construction Contract itself, through its agents or independent contractors;
 - 5.3. Obtain bids or negotiated proposals from qualified contractors acceptable to the Owner for a contract for performance and completion of the Construction Contract, arrange for a contract to be prepared for execution by the Owner and a contractor selected with the Owners concurrence, to be secured with performance and payment bonds executed by a qualified surety equivalent to the bonds issued on the Construction Contract, and pay to the Owner the amount of damages as described in Paragraph 7 in excess of the Balance of the Contract Price incurred by the Owner as a result of the Contractor Default; or
 - 5.4. Waive its right to perform and complete, arrange for completion, or obtain a new contractor, and with reasonable promptness under the circumstances:

- 5.4.1 After investigation, determine the amount for which it may be liable to the Owner and, as soon as practicable after the amount is determined, make payment to the Owner; or
- 5.4.2 Deny liability in whole or in part and notify the Owner, citing the reasons for denial.
- 6. If the Surety does not proceed as provided in Paragraph 5 with reasonable promptness, the Surety shall be deemed to be in default on this Bond seven days after receipt of an additional written notice from the Owner to the Surety demanding that the Surety perform its obligations under this Bond, and the Owner shall be entitled to enforce any remedy available to the Owner. If the Surety proceeds as provided in Paragraph 5.4, and the Owner refuses the payment, or the Surety has denied liability, in whole or in part, without further notice, the Owner shall be entitled to enforce any remedy available to the Owner.
- 7. If the Surety elects to act under Paragraph 5.1, 5.2, or 5.3, then the responsibilities of the Surety to the Owner will not be greater than those of the Contractor under the Construction Contract, and the responsibilities of the Owner to the Surety will not be greater than those of the Owner under the Construction Contract. Subject to the commitment by the Owner to pay the Balance of the Contract Price, the Surety is obligated, without duplication for:
 - 7.1. the responsibilities of the Contractor for correction of defective work and completion of the Construction Contract;
 - 7.2. additional legal, design professional, and delay costs resulting from the Contractor's Default, and resulting from the actions or failure to act of the Surety under Paragraph 5; and
 - 7.3. liquidated damages, or if no liquidated damages are specified in the Construction Contract, actual damages caused by delayed performance or non-performance of the Contractor.
- 8. If the Surety elects to act under Paragraph 5.1, 5.3, or 5.4, the Surety's liability is limited to the amount of this Bond.
- 9. The Surety shall not be liable to the Owner or others for obligations of the Contractor that are unrelated to the Construction Contract, and the Balance of the Contract Price will not be reduced or set off on account of any such unrelated obligations. No right of action will accrue on this Bond to any person or entity other than the Owner or its heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns.
- 10. The Surety hereby waives notice of any change, including changes of time, to the Construction Contract or to related subcontracts, purchase orders, and other obligations.
- 11. Any proceeding, legal or equitable, under this Bond must be instituted in any court of competent jurisdiction in the location in which the work or part of the work is located and must be instituted within two years after a declaration of Contractor Default or within two years after the Contractor ceased working or within two years after the Surety refuses or fails to perform its obligations under this Bond, whichever occurs first. If the provisions of this paragraph are void or prohibited by law, the minimum periods of limitations available to sureties as a defense in the jurisdiction of the suit will be applicable.
- 12. Notice to the Surety, the Owner, or the Contractor must be mailed or delivered to the address shown on the page on which their signature appears.
- 13. When this Bond has been furnished to comply with a statutory or other legal requirement in the location where the construction was to be performed, any provision in this Bond conflicting with said statutory or legal requirement will be deemed deleted therefrom and provisions conforming to such

statutory or other legal requirement will be deemed incorporated herein. When so furnished, the intent is that this Bond will be construed as a statutory bond and not as a common law bond.

14. Definitions

- 14.1. Balance of the Contract Price—The total amount payable by the Owner to the Contractor under the Construction Contract after all proper adjustments have been made including allowance for the Contractor for any amounts received or to be received by the Owner in settlement of insurance or other claims for damages to which the Contractor is entitled, reduced by all valid and proper payments made to or on behalf of the Contractor under the Construction Contract.
- 14.2. Construction Contract—The agreement between the Owner and Contractor identified on the cover page, including all Contract Documents and changes made to the agreement and the Contract Documents.
- 14.3. *Contractor Default*—Failure of the Contractor, which has not been remedied or waived, to perform or otherwise to comply with a material term of the Construction Contract.
- 14.4. Owner Default—Failure of the Owner, which has not been remedied or waived, to pay the Contractor as required under the Construction Contract or to perform and complete or comply with the other material terms of the Construction Contract.
- 14.5. *Contract Documents*—All the documents that comprise the agreement between the Owner and Contractor.
- 15. If this Bond is issued for an agreement between a contractor and subcontractor, the term Contractor in this Bond will be deemed to be Subcontractor and the term Owner will be deemed to be Contractor.
- 16. Modifications to this Bond are as follows: None

PAYMENT BOND

Contractor	Surety
Name:	Name:
Address (principal place of business):	Address (principal place of business):
	, tale. Coo (printipal pratte of scorifical).
Owner	Contract
Name: City of Jerseyville	Description (name and location):
Mailing address (principal place of business):	Pleasant Street Drainage Improvements – Phase 2:
115 E. Prairie St.	Storm sewer construction, lining of storm sewer,
Jerseyville, IL 62052	grading, and pavement patching.
	Contract Price:
	Effective Date of Contract:
Bond	
Bond Amount:	
Date of Bond:	
(Date of Bond cannot be earlier than Effective Date of Contract)	
Modifications to this Bond form: ☐ None ☐ See Paragraph 18	
Surety and Contractor, intending to be legally bou	nd hereby, subject to the terms set forth in this
	to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or
representative.	
Contractor as Principal	Surety
(Full formal name of Contractor)	(Full formal name of Surety) (corporate seal)
By:	By: (Signature)(Attach Power of Attorney)
(Signature)	Name:
Name: (Printed or typed)	(Printed or typed)
Title:	Title:
Attest:	Attest:
(Signature)	(Signature)
Name: (Printed or typed)	Name:(Printed or typed)
	(Printea or typea) Title:
Title:	
Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional properties of Contractor, Surety, Owner, or other party is considered plural	

- 1. The Contractor and Surety, jointly and severally, bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns to the Owner to pay for labor, materials, and equipment furnished for use in the performance of the Construction Contract, which is incorporated herein by reference, subject to the following terms.
- 2. If the Contractor promptly makes payment of all sums due to Claimants, and defends, indemnifies, and holds harmless the Owner from claims, demands, liens, or suits by any person or entity seeking payment for labor, materials, or equipment furnished for use in the performance of the Construction Contract, then the Surety and the Contractor shall have no obligation under this Bond.
- 3. If there is no Owner Default under the Construction Contract, the Surety's obligation to the Owner under this Bond will arise after the Owner has promptly notified the Contractor and the Surety (at the address described in Paragraph 13) of claims, demands, liens, or suits against the Owner or the Owner's property by any person or entity seeking payment for labor, materials, or equipment furnished for use in the performance of the Construction Contract, and tendered defense of such claims, demands, liens, or suits to the Contractor and the Surety.
- 4. When the Owner has satisfied the conditions in Paragraph 3, the Surety shall promptly and at the Surety's expense defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the Owner against a duly tendered claim, demand, lien, or suit.
- 5. The Surety's obligations to a Claimant under this Bond will arise after the following:
 - 5.1. Claimants who do not have a direct contract with the Contractor
 - 5.1.1. have furnished a written notice of non-payment to the Contractor, stating with substantial accuracy the amount claimed and the name of the party to whom the materials were, or equipment was, furnished or supplied or for whom the labor was done or performed, within ninety (90) days after having last performed labor or last furnished materials or equipment included in the Claim; and
 - 5.1.2. have sent a Claim to the Surety (at the address described in Paragraph 13).
 - 5.2. Claimants who are employed by or have a direct contract with the Contractor have sent a Claim to the Surety (at the address described in Paragraph 13).
- 6. If a notice of non-payment required by Paragraph 5.1.1 is given by the Owner to the Contractor, that is sufficient to satisfy a Claimant's obligation to furnish a written notice of non-payment under Paragraph 5.1.1.
- 7. When a Claimant has satisfied the conditions of Paragraph 5.1 or 5.2, whichever is applicable, the Surety shall promptly and at the Surety's expense take the following actions:
 - 7.1. Send an answer to the Claimant, with a copy to the Owner, within sixty (60) days after receipt of the Claim, stating the amounts that are undisputed and the basis for challenging any amounts that are disputed; and
 - 7.2. Pay or arrange for payment of any undisputed amounts.
 - 7.3. The Surety's failure to discharge its obligations under Paragraph 7.1 or 7.2 will not be deemed to constitute a waiver of defenses the Surety or Contractor may have or acquire as to a Claim, except as to undisputed amounts for which the Surety and Claimant have reached agreement. If, however, the Surety fails to discharge its obligations under Paragraph 7.1 or 7.2, the Surety shall indemnify the Claimant for the reasonable attorney's fees the Claimant incurs thereafter to recover any sums found to be due and owing to the Claimant.

- 8. The Surety's total obligation will not exceed the amount of this Bond, plus the amount of reasonable attorney's fees provided under Paragraph 7.3, and the amount of this Bond will be credited for any payments made in good faith by the Surety.
- 9. Amounts owed by the Owner to the Contractor under the Construction Contract will be used for the performance of the Construction Contract and to satisfy claims, if any, under any construction performance bond. By the Contractor furnishing and the Owner accepting this Bond, they agree that all funds earned by the Contractor in the performance of the Construction Contract are dedicated to satisfying obligations of the Contractor and Surety under this Bond, subject to the Owner's priority to use the funds for the completion of the work.
- 10. The Surety shall not be liable to the Owner, Claimants, or others for obligations of the Contractor that are unrelated to the Construction Contract. The Owner shall not be liable for the payment of any costs or expenses of any Claimant under this Bond, and shall have under this Bond no obligation to make payments to or give notice on behalf of Claimants, or otherwise have any obligations to Claimants under this Bond.
- 11. The Surety hereby waives notice of any change, including changes of time, to the Construction Contract or to related subcontracts, purchase orders, and other obligations.
- 12. No suit or action will be commenced by a Claimant under this Bond other than in a court of competent jurisdiction in the state in which the project that is the subject of the Construction Contract is located or after the expiration of one year from the date (1) on which the Claimant sent a Claim to the Surety pursuant to Paragraph 5.1.2 or 5.2, or (2) on which the last labor or service was performed by anyone or the last materials or equipment were furnished by anyone under the Construction Contract, whichever of (1) or (2) first occurs. If the provisions of this paragraph are void or prohibited by law, the minimum period of limitation available to sureties as a defense in the jurisdiction of the suit will be applicable.
- 13. Notice and Claims to the Surety, the Owner, or the Contractor must be mailed or delivered to the address shown on the page on which their signature appears. Actual receipt of notice or Claims, however accomplished, will be sufficient compliance as of the date received.
- 14. When this Bond has been furnished to comply with a statutory or other legal requirement in the location where the construction was to be performed, any provision in this Bond conflicting with said statutory or legal requirement will be deemed deleted here from and provisions conforming to such statutory or other legal requirement will be deemed incorporated herein. When so furnished, the intent is that this Bond will be construed as a statutory bond and not as a common law bond.
- 15. Upon requests by any person or entity appearing to be a potential beneficiary of this Bond, the Contractor and Owner shall promptly furnish a copy of this Bond or shall permit a copy to be made.

16. Definitions

- 16.1. *Claim*—A written statement by the Claimant including at a minimum:
 - 16.1.1. The name of the Claimant;
 - 16.1.2. The name of the person for whom the labor was done, or materials or equipment furnished;
 - 16.1.3. A copy of the agreement or purchase order pursuant to which labor, materials, or equipment was furnished for use in the performance of the Construction Contract;
 - 16.1.4. A brief description of the labor, materials, or equipment furnished;

- 16.1.5. The date on which the Claimant last performed labor or last furnished materials or equipment for use in the performance of the Construction Contract;
- 16.1.6. The total amount earned by the Claimant for labor, materials, or equipment furnished as of the date of the Claim;
- 16.1.7. The total amount of previous payments received by the Claimant; and
- 16.1.8. The total amount due and unpaid to the Claimant for labor, materials, or equipment furnished as of the date of the Claim.
- 16.2. Claimant—An individual or entity having a direct contract with the Contractor or with a subcontractor of the Contractor to furnish labor, materials, or equipment for use in the performance of the Construction Contract. The term Claimant also includes any individual or entity that has rightfully asserted a claim under an applicable mechanic's lien or similar statute against the real property upon which the Project is located. The intent of this Bond is to include without limitation in the terms of "labor, materials, or equipment" that part of the water, gas, power, light, heat, oil, gasoline, telephone service, or rental equipment used in the Construction Contract, architectural and engineering services required for performance of the work of the Contractor and the Contractor's subcontractors, and all other items for which a mechanic's lien may be asserted in the jurisdiction where the labor, materials, or equipment were furnished.
- 16.3. Construction Contract—The agreement between the Owner and Contractor identified on the cover page, including all Contract Documents and all changes made to the agreement and the Contract Documents.
- 16.4. Owner Default—Failure of the Owner, which has not been remedied or waived, to pay the Contractor as required under the Construction Contract or to perform and complete or comply with the other material terms of the Construction Contract.
- 16.5. *Contract Documents*—All the documents that comprise the agreement between the Owner and Contractor.
- 17. If this Bond is issued for an agreement between a contractor and subcontractor, the term Contractor in this Bond will be deemed to be Subcontractor and the term Owner will be deemed to be Contractor.
- 18. Modifications to this Bond are as follows: None

NOTICE TO PROCEED

Owner:	City of Jerseyville	Owner's Project No.:	
Engineer:	Heneghan and Associates, P.C.	Engineer's Project No.:	00140-341
Contractor:		Contractor's Project No.:	
Project:	Pleasant Street Drainage Improvements	– Phase 2	
Contract Name:			
Effective Date of 0	Contract:		
· ·	fies Contractor that the Contract Times of act Times are to start] pursuant to Parago		
	ractor shall start performing its obligatio Site prior to such date.	ns under the Contract Doc	uments. No Work
n accordance with	the Agreement:		
the date stated Completion of achieve reading date of the Co	days to achieve Substantial Completion above for the commencement of the Con [date, calculated from commencement ess for final payment is [number of days, ntract Times, resulting in a date for read cement date above].	tract Times, resulting in a dat date above]; and the nu from Agreement] from the	ate for Substantial umber of days to e commencement
Before starting any	Work at the Site, Contractor must compl	y with the following:	
N/A			
Owner:	City of Jerseyville		
By (signature):			
Name (printed):			
Title:			
Date Issued:	•		
Copy: Engineer			

Intentionally Blank

STANDARD GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	P	age
Article 1-	–Definitions and Terminology	1
1.01	Defined Terms	1
1.02	Terminology	6
Article 2-	-Preliminary Matters	7
2.01	Delivery of Performance and Payment Bonds; Evidence of Insurance	7
2.02	Copies of Documents	7
2.03	Before Starting Construction	7
2.04	Preconstruction Conference; Designation of Authorized Representatives	8
2.05	Acceptance of Schedules	8
2.06	Electronic Transmittals	8
Article 3-	-Contract Documents: Intent, Requirements, Reuse	9
3.01	Intent	9
3.02	Reference Standards	9
3.03	Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies	10
3.04	Requirements of the Contract Documents	10
3.05	Reuse of Documents	11
Article 4-	-Commencement and Progress of the Work	11
4.01	Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed	11
4.02	Starting the Work	11
4.03	Reference Points	11
4.04	Progress Schedule	12
4.05	Delays in Contractor's Progress	12
Article 5-	-Site; Subsurface and Physical Conditions; Hazardous Environmental Conditions	13
5.01	Availability of Lands	13
5.02	Use of Site and Other Areas	14
5.03	Subsurface and Physical Conditions	15
5.04	Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions	16

5.05	Underground Facilities	17
5.06	Hazardous Environmental Conditions at Site	19
Article 6-	—Bonds and Insurance	21
6.01	Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds	21
6.02	Insurance—General Provisions	22
6.03	Contractor's Insurance	24
6.04	Builder's Risk and Other Property Insurance	26
6.06	Receipt and Application of Property Insurance Proceeds	28
Article 7-	-Contractor's Responsibilities	29
7.01	Contractor's Means and Methods of Construction	29
7.02	Supervision and Superintendence	29
7.03	Labor; Working Hours	29
7.04	Services, Materials, and Equipment	29
7.05	"Or Equals"	30
7.06	Substitutes	31
7.07	Concerning Subcontractors and Suppliers	32
7.08	Patent Fees and Royalties	34
7.09	Permits	34
7.10	Taxes	34
7.11	Laws and Regulations	35
7.12	Record Documents	35
7.13	Safety and Protection	35
7.14	Hazard Communication Programs	37
7.15	Emergencies	37
7.16	Submittals	37
7.17	Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee	40
7.18	Indemnification	41
7.19	Delegation of Professional Design Services	41
Article 8-	Other Work at the Site	42
8.01	Other Work	42
8.02	Coordination	43
8.03	Legal Relationships	43
Article 9-	–Owner's Responsibilities	44

9.01	Communications to Contractor	44
9.02	Replacement of Engineer	
9.03	Furnish Data	
9.04	Pay When Due	
9.05	Lands and Easements; Reports, Tests, and Drawings	
9.06	Insurance	
9.07	Change Orders	
9.08	Inspections, Tests, and Approvals	
9.09	Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities	
9.10	Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition	
9.11	Evidence of Financial Arrangements	
9.12	Safety Programs	
Article 10	D—Engineer's Status During Construction	
10.01	Owner's Representative	45
10.02	Visits to Site	46
10.03	Resident Project Representative	46
10.04	Engineer's Authority	46
10.05	Determinations for Unit Price Work	46
10.06	Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work	47
10.07	Limitations on Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities	47
10.08	Compliance with Safety Program	47
Article 12	1—Changes to the Contract	47
11.01	Amending and Supplementing the Contract	47
11.02	Change Orders	48
11.03	Work Change Directives	48
11.04	Field Orders	49
11.05	Owner-Authorized Changes in the Work	49
11.06	Unauthorized Changes in the Work	49
11.07	Change of Contract Price	49
11.08	Change of Contract Times	50
11.09	Change Proposals	51
11.10	Notification to Surety	52
Article 12	2—Claims	52

12 01	Claims	52
	3—Cost of the Work; Allowances; Unit Price Work	
	Cost of the Work	
	Allowances	
	Unit Price Work	
Article 14—Tests and Inspections; Correction, Removal, or Acceptance of Defective Work		
14.01	Access to Work	58
14.02	Tests, Inspections, and Approvals	58
14.03	Defective Work	59
14.04	Acceptance of Defective Work	60
	Uncovering Work	
14.06	Owner May Stop the Work	60
14.07	Owner May Correct Defective Work	61
Article 15—Payments to Contractor; Set-Offs; Completion; Correction Period		61
15.01	Progress Payments	61
15.02	Contractor's Warranty of Title	64
15.03	Substantial Completion	64
15.04	Partial Use or Occupancy	65
15.05	Final Inspection	66
15.06	Final Payment	66
15.07	Waiver of Claims	67
15.08	Correction Period	67
Article 16	5—Suspension of Work and Termination	68
16.01	Owner May Suspend Work	68
16.02	Owner May Terminate for Cause	69
16.03	Owner May Terminate for Convenience	70
16.04	Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate	70
Article 17	7—Final Resolution of Disputes	70
17.01	Methods and Procedures	70
Article 18—Miscellaneous		
18.01	Giving Notice	71
18.02	Computation of Times	71
18.03	Cumulative Remedies	71

18.04	Limitation of Damages	.71
18.05	No Waiver	.72
18.06	Survival of Obligations	.72
18.07	Controlling Law	.72
18.08	Assignment of Contract	.72
18.09	Successors and Assigns	.72
18.10	Headings	.72

STANDARD GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

ARTICLE 1—DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

1.01 Defined Terms

- A. Wherever used in the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents, a term printed with initial capital letters, including the term's singular and plural forms, will have the meaning indicated in the definitions below. In addition to terms specifically defined, terms with initial capital letters in the Contract Documents include references to identified articles and paragraphs, and the titles of other documents or forms.
 - Addenda—Written or graphic instruments issued prior to the opening of Bids which clarify, correct, or change the Bidding Requirements or the proposed Contract Documents.
 - Agreement—The written instrument, executed by Owner and Contractor, that sets forth
 the Contract Price and Contract Times, identifies the parties and the Engineer, and
 designates the specific items that are Contract Documents.
 - 3. Application for Payment—The document prepared by Contractor, in a form acceptable to Engineer, to request progress or final payments, and which is to be accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.
 - 4. *Bid*—The offer of a Bidder submitted on the prescribed form setting forth the prices for the Work to be performed.
 - 5. *Bidder*—An individual or entity that submits a Bid to Owner.
 - 6. *Bidding Documents*—The Bidding Requirements, the proposed Contract Documents, and all Addenda.
 - 7. *Bidding Requirements*—The Advertisement or invitation to bid, Instructions to Bidders, Bid Bond or other Bid security, if any, the Bid Form, and the Bid with any attachments.
 - 8. Change Order—A document which is signed by Contractor and Owner and authorizes an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work or an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, or other revision to the Contract, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract.
 - 9. Change Proposal—A written request by Contractor, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein, seeking an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times; contesting an initial decision by Engineer concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents or the acceptability of Work under the Contract Documents; challenging a set-off against payments due; or seeking other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract.

10. Claim

a. A demand or assertion by Owner directly to Contractor, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein, seeking an adjustment of Contract Price or Contract Times; contesting an initial decision by Engineer concerning the

- requirements of the Contract Documents or the acceptability of Work under the Contract Documents; contesting Engineer's decision regarding a Change Proposal; seeking resolution of a contractual issue that Engineer has declined to address; or seeking other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract.
- b. A demand or assertion by Contractor directly to Owner, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein, contesting Engineer's decision regarding a Change Proposal, or seeking resolution of a contractual issue that Engineer has declined to address.
- c. A demand or assertion by Owner or Contractor, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein, made pursuant to Paragraph 12.01.A.4, concerning disputes arising after Engineer has issued a recommendation of final payment.
- d. A demand for money or services by a third party is not a Claim.
- 11. Constituent of Concern—Asbestos, petroleum, radioactive materials, polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), lead-based paint (as defined by the HUD/EPA standard), hazardous waste, and any substance, product, waste, or other material of any nature whatsoever that is or becomes listed, regulated, or addressed pursuant to Laws and Regulations regulating, relating to, or imposing liability or standards of conduct concerning, any hazardous, toxic, or dangerous waste, substance, or material.
- 12. *Contract*—The entire and integrated written contract between Owner and Contractor concerning the Work.
- 13. *Contract Documents*—Those items so designated in the Agreement, and which together comprise the Contract.
- 14. *Contract Price*—The money that Owner has agreed to pay Contractor for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 15. *Contract Times*—The number of days or the dates by which Contractor shall: (a) achieve Milestones, if any; (b) achieve Substantial Completion; and (c) complete the Work.
- 16. *Contractor*—The individual or entity with which Owner has contracted for performance of the Work.
- 17. Cost of the Work—See Paragraph 13.01 for definition.
- 18. *Drawings*—The part of the Contract that graphically shows the scope, extent, and character of the Work to be performed by Contractor.
- 19. *Effective Date of the Contract*—The date, indicated in the Agreement, on which the Contract becomes effective.
- 20. *Electronic Document*—Any Project-related correspondence, attachments to correspondence, data, documents, drawings, information, or graphics, including but not limited to Shop Drawings and other Submittals, that are in an electronic or digital format.
- 21. Electronic Means—Electronic mail (email), upload/download from a secure Project website, or other communications methods that allow: (a) the transmission or communication of Electronic Documents; (b) the documentation of transmissions, including sending and receipt; (c) printing of the transmitted Electronic Document by the

- recipient; (d) the storage and archiving of the Electronic Document by sender and recipient; and (e) the use by recipient of the Electronic Document for purposes permitted by this Contract. Electronic Means does not include the use of text messaging, or of Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, or similar social media services for transmission of Electronic Documents.
- 22. Engineer—The individual or entity named as such in the Agreement.
- 23. Field Order—A written order issued by Engineer which requires minor changes in the Work but does not change the Contract Price or the Contract Times.
- 24. Hazardous Environmental Condition—The presence at the Site of Constituents of Concern in such quantities or circumstances that may present a danger to persons or property exposed thereto.
 - a. The presence at the Site of materials that are necessary for the execution of the Work, or that are to be incorporated into the Work, and that are controlled and contained pursuant to industry practices, Laws and Regulations, and the requirements of the Contract, is not a Hazardous Environmental Condition.
 - b. The presence of Constituents of Concern that are to be removed or remediated as part of the Work is not a Hazardous Environmental Condition.
 - c. The presence of Constituents of Concern as part of the routine, anticipated, and obvious working conditions at the Site, is not a Hazardous Environmental Condition.
- 25. Laws and Regulations; Laws or Regulations—Any and all applicable laws, statutes, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes, and binding decrees, resolutions, and orders of any and all governmental bodies, agencies, authorities, and courts having jurisdiction.
- 26. *Liens*—Charges, security interests, or encumbrances upon Contract-related funds, real property, or personal property.
- 27. *Milestone*—A principal event in the performance of the Work that the Contract requires Contractor to achieve by an intermediate completion date, or by a time prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work.
- 28. *Notice of Award*—The written notice by Owner to a Bidder of Owner's acceptance of the Bid.
- 29. *Notice to Proceed*—A written notice by Owner to Contractor fixing the date on which the Contract Times will commence to run and on which Contractor shall start to perform the Work.
- 30. Owner—The individual or entity with which Contractor has contracted regarding the Work, and which has agreed to pay Contractor for the performance of the Work, pursuant to the terms of the Contract.
- 31. *Progress Schedule*—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, describing the sequence and duration of the activities comprising Contractor's plan to accomplish the Work within the Contract Times.
- 32. *Project*—The total undertaking to be accomplished for Owner by engineers, contractors, and others, including planning, study, design, construction, testing, commissioning, and start-up, and of which the Work to be performed under the Contract Documents is a part.

- 33. Resident Project Representative—The authorized representative of Engineer assigned to assist Engineer at the Site. As used herein, the term Resident Project Representative (RPR) includes any assistants or field staff of Resident Project Representative.
- 34. Samples—Physical examples of materials, equipment, or workmanship that are representative of some portion of the Work and that establish the standards by which such portion of the Work will be judged.
- 35. *Schedule of Submittals*—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, of required submittals and the time requirements for Engineer's review of the submittals.
- 36. Schedule of Values—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, allocating portions of the Contract Price to various portions of the Work and used as the basis for reviewing Contractor's Applications for Payment.
- 37. Shop Drawings—All drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules, and other data or information that are specifically prepared or assembled by or for Contractor and submitted by Contractor to illustrate some portion of the Work. Shop Drawings, whether approved or not, are not Drawings and are not Contract Documents.
- 38. Site—Lands or areas indicated in the Contract Documents as being furnished by Owner upon which the Work is to be performed, including rights-of-way and easements, and such other lands or areas furnished by Owner which are designated for the use of Contractor.
- 39. Specifications—The part of the Contract that consists of written requirements for materials, equipment, systems, standards, and workmanship as applied to the Work, and certain administrative requirements and procedural matters applicable to the Work.
- 40. *Subcontractor*—An individual or entity having a direct contract with Contractor or with any other Subcontractor for the performance of a part of the Work.
- 41. Submittal—A written or graphic document, prepared by or for Contractor, which the Contract Documents require Contractor to submit to Engineer, or that is indicated as a Submittal in the Schedule of Submittals accepted by Engineer. Submittals may include Shop Drawings and Samples; schedules; product data; Owner-delegated designs; sustainable design information; information on special procedures; testing plans; results of tests and evaluations, source quality-control testing and inspections, and field or Site quality-control testing and inspections; warranties and certifications; Suppliers' instructions and reports; records of delivery of spare parts and tools; operations and maintenance data; Project photographic documentation; record documents; and other such documents required by the Contract Documents. Submittals, whether or not approved or accepted by Engineer, are not Contract Documents. Change Proposals, Change Orders, Claims, notices, Applications for Payment, and requests for interpretation or clarification are not Submittals.
- 42. Substantial Completion—The time at which the Work (or a specified part thereof) has progressed to the point where, in the opinion of Engineer, the Work (or a specified part thereof) is sufficiently complete, in accordance with the Contract Documents, so that the Work (or a specified part thereof) can be utilized for the purposes for which it is intended. The terms "substantially complete" and "substantially completed" as applied to all or part of the Work refer to Substantial Completion of such Work.

- 43. Successful Bidder—The Bidder to which the Owner makes an award of contract.
- 44. Supplementary Conditions—The part of the Contract that amends or supplements these General Conditions. N/A
- 45. Supplier—A manufacturer, fabricator, supplier, distributor, or vendor having a direct contract with Contractor or with any Subcontractor to furnish materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work by Contractor or a Subcontractor.

46. Technical Data

- a. Those items expressly identified as Technical Data in these Standard General Conditions the Supplementary Conditions, with respect to either (1) existing subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site, or existing physical conditions at or adjacent to the Site including existing surface or subsurface structures (except Underground Facilities) or (2) Hazardous Environmental Conditions at the Site.
- b. If no such express identifications of Technical Data have been made with respect to conditions at the Site, then Technical Data is defined, with respect to conditions at the Site under Paragraphs 5.03, 5.04, and 5.06, as the data contained in boring logs, recorded measurements of subsurface water levels, assessments of the condition of subsurface facilities, laboratory test results, and other factual, objective information regarding conditions at the Site that are set forth in any geotechnical, environmental, or other Site or facilities conditions report prepared for the Project and made available to Contractor.
- c. Information and data regarding the presence or location of Underground Facilities are not intended to be categorized, identified, or defined as Technical Data, and instead Underground Facilities are shown or indicated on the Drawings.
- 47. *Underground Facilities*—All active or not-in-service underground lines, pipelines, conduits, ducts, encasements, cables, wires, manholes, vaults, tanks, tunnels, or other such facilities or systems at the Site, including but not limited to those facilities or systems that produce, transmit, distribute, or convey telephone or other communications, cable television, fiber optic transmissions, power, electricity, light, heat, gases, oil, crude oil products, liquid petroleum products, water, steam, waste, wastewater, storm water, other liquids or chemicals, or traffic or other control systems. An abandoned facility or system is not an Underground Facility.
- 48. *Unit Price Work*—Work to be paid for on the basis of unit prices.
- 49. Work—The entire construction or the various separately identifiable parts thereof required to be provided under the Contract Documents. Work includes and is the result of performing or providing all labor, services, and documentation necessary to produce such construction; furnishing, installing, and incorporating all materials and equipment into such construction; and may include related services such as testing, start-up, and commissioning, all as required by the Contract Documents.
- 50. Work Change Directive—A written directive to Contractor issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract, signed by Owner and recommended by Engineer, ordering an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work.

1.02 *Terminology*

- A. The words and terms discussed in Paragraphs 1.02.B, C, D, and E are not defined terms that require initial capital letters, but, when used in the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents, have the indicated meaning.
- B. Intent of Certain Terms or Adjectives: The Contract Documents include the terms "as allowed," "as approved," "as ordered," "as directed" or terms of like effect or import to authorize an exercise of professional judgment by Engineer. In addition, the adjectives "reasonable," "suitable," "acceptable," "proper," "satisfactory," or adjectives of like effect or import are used to describe an action or determination of Engineer as to the Work. It is intended that such exercise of professional judgment, action, or determination will be solely to evaluate, in general, the Work for compliance with the information in the Contract Documents and with the design concept of the Project as a functioning whole as shown or indicated in the Contract Documents (unless there is a specific statement indicating otherwise). The use of any such term or adjective is not intended to and shall not be effective to assign to Engineer any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work, or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of Article 10 or any other provision of the Contract Documents.
- C. Day: The word "day" means a calendar day of 24 hours measured from midnight to the next midnight.
- D. *Defective*: The word "defective," when modifying the word "Work," refers to Work that is unsatisfactory, faulty, or deficient in that it:
 - 1. does not conform to the Contract Documents;
 - 2. does not meet the requirements of any applicable inspection, reference standard, test, or approval referred to in the Contract Documents; or
 - 3. has been damaged prior to Engineer's recommendation of final payment (unless responsibility for the protection thereof has been assumed by Owner at Substantial Completion in accordance with Paragraph 15.03 or Paragraph 15.04).

E. Furnish, Install, Perform, Provide

- 1. The word "furnish," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, means to supply and deliver said services, materials, or equipment to the Site (or some other specified location) ready for use or installation and in usable or operable condition.
- 2. The word "install," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, means to put into use or place in final position said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 3. The words "perform" or "provide," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, means to furnish and install said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 4. If the Contract Documents establish an obligation of Contractor with respect to specific services, materials, or equipment, but do not expressly use any of the four words "furnish," "install," "perform," or "provide," then Contractor shall furnish and install said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.

- F. Contract Price or Contract Times: References to a change in "Contract Price or Contract Times" or "Contract Times or Contract Price" or similar, indicate that such change applies to (1) Contract Price, (2) Contract Times, or (3) both Contract Price and Contract Times, as warranted, even if the term "or both" is not expressed.
- G. Unless stated otherwise in the Contract Documents, words or phrases that have a well-known technical or construction industry or trade meaning are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meaning.

ARTICLE 2—PRELIMINARY MATTERS

- 2.01 Delivery of Performance and Payment Bonds; Evidence of Insurance
 - A. Performance and Payment Bonds: When Contractor delivers the signed counterparts of the Agreement to Owner, Contractor shall also deliver to Owner the performance bond and payment bond (if the Contract requires Contractor to furnish such bonds).
 - B. Evidence of Contractor's Insurance: When Contractor delivers the signed counterparts of the Agreement to Owner, Contractor shall also deliver to Owner, with copies to each additional insured (as identified in the Contract), the certificates, endorsements, and other evidence of insurance required to be provided by Contractor in accordance with Article 6, except to the extent the Supplementary Conditions expressly establish other dates for delivery of specific insurance policies.
 - C. Evidence of Owner's Insurance: After receipt of the signed counterparts of the Agreement and all required bonds and insurance documentation, Owner shall promptly deliver to Contractor, with copies to each additional insured (as identified in the Contract), the certificates and other evidence of insurance required to be provided by Owner under Article 6.

2.02 Copies of Documents

- A. Owner shall furnish to Contractor **five** copies of the Contract Documents (including one fully signed counterpart of the Agreement), and one copy in electronic portable document format (PDF). Additional printed copies will be furnished upon request at the cost of reproduction.
- B. Owner shall maintain and safeguard at least one original printed record version of the Contract, including Drawings and Specifications signed and sealed by Engineer and other design professionals. Owner shall make such original printed record version of the Contract available to Contractor for review. Owner may delegate the responsibilities under this provision to Engineer.

2.03 Before Starting Construction

- A. *Preliminary Schedules*: Within 10 days after the Effective Date of the Contract (or as otherwise required by the Contract Documents), Contractor shall submit to Engineer for timely review:
 - a preliminary Progress Schedule indicating the times (numbers of days or dates) for starting and completing the various stages of the Work, including any Milestones specified in the Contract;
 - 2. a preliminary Schedule of Submittals; and
 - 3. a preliminary Schedule of Values for all of the Work which includes quantities and prices of items which when added together equal the Contract Price and subdivides the Work

into component parts in sufficient detail to serve as the basis for progress payments during performance of the Work. Such prices will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work.

2.04 Preconstruction Conference; Designation of Authorized Representatives

- A. Before any Work at the Site is started, a conference attended by Owner, Contractor, Engineer, and others as appropriate will be held to establish a working understanding among the parties as to the Work, and to discuss the schedules referred to in Paragraph 2.03.A, procedures for handling Shop Drawings, Samples, and other Submittals, processing Applications for Payment, electronic or digital transmittals, and maintaining required records.
- B. At this conference Owner and Contractor each shall designate, in writing, a specific individual to act as its authorized representative with respect to the services and responsibilities under the Contract. Such individuals shall have the authority to transmit and receive information, render decisions relative to the Contract, and otherwise act on behalf of each respective party.

2.05 Acceptance of Schedules

- A. At least 10 days before submission of the first Application for Payment a conference, attended by Contractor, Engineer, and others as appropriate, will be held to review the schedules submitted in accordance with Paragraph 2.03.A. No progress payment will be made to Contractor until acceptable schedules are submitted to Engineer.
 - The Progress Schedule will be acceptable to Engineer if it provides an orderly progression
 of the Work to completion within the Contract Times. Such acceptance will not impose
 on Engineer responsibility for the Progress Schedule, for sequencing, scheduling, or
 progress of the Work, nor interfere with or relieve Contractor from Contractor's full
 responsibility therefor.
 - 2. Contractor's Schedule of Submittals will be acceptable to Engineer if it provides a workable arrangement for reviewing and processing the required submittals.
 - Contractor's Schedule of Values will be acceptable to Engineer as to form and substance
 if it provides a reasonable allocation of the Contract Price to the component parts of the
 Work.
 - 4. If a schedule is not acceptable, Contractor will have an additional 10 days to revise and resubmit the schedule.

2.06 Electronic Transmittals

- A. Except as otherwise stated elsewhere in the Contract, the Owner, Engineer, and Contractor may transmit, and shall accept, Electronic Documents transmitted by Electronic Means.
- B. If the Contract does not establish protocols for Electronic Means, then Owner, Engineer, and Contractor shall jointly develop such protocols.
- C. Subject to any governing protocols for Electronic Means, when transmitting Electronic Documents by Electronic Means, the transmitting party makes no representations as to long-term compatibility, usability, or readability of the Electronic Documents resulting from the recipient's use of software application packages, operating systems, or computer hardware differing from those used in the drafting or transmittal of the Electronic Documents.

ARTICLE 3—CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, REQUIREMENTS, REUSE

3.01 Intent

- A. The Contract Documents are complementary; what is required by one Contract Document is as binding as if required by all.
- B. It is the intent of the Contract Documents to describe a functionally complete Project (or part thereof) to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- C. Unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, if there is a discrepancy between the electronic versions of the Contract Documents (including any printed copies derived from such electronic versions) and the printed record version, the printed record version will govern.
- D. The Contract supersedes prior negotiations, representations, and agreements, whether written or oral.
- E. Engineer will issue clarifications and interpretations of the Contract Documents as provided herein.
- F. Any provision or part of the Contract Documents held to be void or unenforceable under any Law or Regulation will be deemed stricken, and all remaining provisions will continue to be valid and binding upon Owner and Contractor, which agree that the Contract Documents will be reformed to replace such stricken provision or part thereof with a valid and enforceable provision that comes as close as possible to expressing the intention of the stricken provision.
- G. Nothing in the Contract Documents creates:
 - 1. any contractual relationship between Owner or Engineer and any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity performing or furnishing any of the Work, for the benefit of such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity; or
 - 2. any obligation on the part of Owner or Engineer to pay or to see to the payment of any money due any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, except as may otherwise be required by Laws and Regulations.

3.02 Reference Standards

- A. Standards Specifications, Codes, Laws and Regulations
 - Reference in the Contract Documents to standard specifications, manuals, reference standards, or codes of any technical society, organization, or association, or to Laws or Regulations, whether such reference be specific or by implication, means the standard specification, manual, reference standard, code, or Laws or Regulations in effect at the time of opening of Bids (or on the Effective Date of the Contract if there were no Bids), except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents.
 - 2. No provision of any such standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, and no instruction of a Supplier, will be effective to change the duties or responsibilities of Owner, Contractor, or Engineer from those set forth in the part of the Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer. No such provision or instruction shall be effective to assign to Owner or Engineer any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work, or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility

inconsistent with the provisions of the part of the Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer.

3.03 Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies

A. Reporting Discrepancies

- 1. Contractor's Verification of Figures and Field Measurements: Before undertaking each part of the Work, Contractor shall carefully study the Contract Documents, and check and verify pertinent figures and dimensions therein, particularly with respect to applicable field measurements. Contractor shall promptly report in writing to Engineer any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy that Contractor discovers, or has actual knowledge of, and shall not proceed with any Work affected thereby until the conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy is resolved by a clarification or interpretation by Engineer, or by an amendment or supplement to the Contract issued pursuant to Paragraph 11.01.
- 2. Contractor's Review of Contract Documents: If, before or during the performance of the Work, Contractor discovers any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy within the Contract Documents, or between the Contract Documents and (a) any applicable Law or Regulation, (b) actual field conditions, (c) any standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, or (d) any instruction of any Supplier, then Contractor shall promptly report it to Engineer in writing. Contractor shall not proceed with the Work affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15) until the conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy is resolved, by a clarification or interpretation by Engineer, or by an amendment or supplement to the Contract issued pursuant to Paragraph 11.01.
- Contractor shall not be liable to Owner or Engineer for failure to report any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy in the Contract Documents unless Contractor had actual knowledge thereof.

B. Resolving Discrepancies

- Except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents, the provisions
 of the part of the Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer take precedence in
 resolving any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy between such provisions of the
 Contract Documents and:
 - a. the provisions of any standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, or the instruction of any Supplier (whether or not specifically incorporated by reference as a Contract Document); or
 - b. the provisions of any Laws or Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work (unless such an interpretation of the provisions of the Contract Documents would result in violation of such Law or Regulation).

3.04 Requirements of the Contract Documents

A. During the performance of the Work and until final payment, Contractor and Owner shall submit to the Engineer in writing all matters in question concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents (sometimes referred to as requests for information or interpretation—RFIs), or relating to the acceptability of the Work under the Contract Documents, as soon as possible after such matters arise. Engineer will be the initial interpreter of the requirements of the Contract Documents, and judge of the acceptability of the Work.

- B. Engineer will, with reasonable promptness, render a written clarification, interpretation, or decision on the issue submitted, or initiate an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents. Engineer's written clarification, interpretation, or decision will be final and binding on Contractor, unless it appeals by submitting a Change Proposal, and on Owner, unless it appeals by filing a Claim.
- C. If a submitted matter in question concerns terms and conditions of the Contract Documents that do not involve (1) the performance or acceptability of the Work under the Contract Documents, (2) the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or (3) other engineering or technical matters, then Engineer will promptly notify Owner and Contractor in writing that Engineer is unable to provide a decision or interpretation. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on resolution of such a matter in question, either party may pursue resolution as provided in Article 12.

3.05 Reuse of Documents

- A. Contractor and its Subcontractors and Suppliers shall not:
 - have or acquire any title to or ownership rights in any of the Drawings, Specifications, or other documents (or copies of any thereof) prepared by or bearing the seal of Engineer or its consultants, including electronic media versions, or reuse any such Drawings, Specifications, other documents, or copies thereof on extensions of the Project or any other project without written consent of Owner and Engineer and specific written verification or adaptation by Engineer; or
 - 2. have or acquire any title or ownership rights in any other Contract Documents, reuse any such Contract Documents for any purpose without Owner's express written consent, or violate any copyrights pertaining to such Contract Documents.
- B. The prohibitions of this Paragraph 3.05 will survive final payment, or termination of the Contract. Nothing herein precludes Contractor from retaining copies of the Contract Documents for record purposes.

ARTICLE 4—COMMENCEMENT AND PROGRESS OF THE WORK

- 4.01 Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed
 - A. In no event will the Contract Times commence to run later than the 60th day after the day of Bid opening or the 30th day after the Effective Date of the Contract, whichever date is earlier.
- 4.02 *Starting the Work*
 - A. Contractor shall start to perform the Work on the date when the Contract Times commence to run. No Work may be done at the Site prior to such date.
- 4.03 Reference Points
 - A. Owner shall provide engineering surveys to establish reference points for construction which in Engineer's judgment are necessary to enable Contractor to proceed with the Work. Contractor shall be responsible for laying out the Work, shall protect and preserve the established reference points and property monuments, and shall make no changes or relocations without the prior written approval of Owner. Contractor shall report to Engineer whenever any reference point or property monument is lost or destroyed or requires relocation because of necessary changes in grades or locations, and shall be responsible for

the accurate replacement or relocation of such reference points or property monuments by professionally qualified personnel.

4.04 Progress Schedule

- A. Contractor shall adhere to the Progress Schedule established in accordance with Paragraph 2.05 as it may be adjusted from time to time as provided below.
 - 1. Contractor shall submit to Engineer for acceptance (to the extent indicated in Paragraph 2.05) proposed adjustments in the Progress Schedule that will not result in changing the Contract Times.
 - 2. Proposed adjustments in the Progress Schedule that will change the Contract Times must be submitted in accordance with the requirements of Article 11.
- B. Contractor shall carry on the Work and adhere to the Progress Schedule during all disputes or disagreements with Owner. No Work will be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes or disagreements, or during any appeal process, except as permitted by Paragraph 16.04, or as Owner and Contractor may otherwise agree in writing.

4.05 Delays in Contractor's Progress

- A. If Owner, Engineer, or anyone for whom Owner is responsible, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the performance or progress of the Work, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times.
- B. Contractor shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times for delay, disruption, or interference caused by or within the control of Contractor. Delay, disruption, and interference attributable to and within the control of a Subcontractor or Supplier shall be deemed to be within the control of Contractor.
- C. If Contractor's performance or progress is delayed, disrupted, or interfered with by unanticipated causes not the fault of and beyond the control of Owner, Contractor, and those for which they are responsible, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Times. Such an adjustment will be Contractor's sole and exclusive remedy for the delays, disruption, and interference described in this paragraph. Causes of delay, disruption, or interference that may give rise to an adjustment in Contract Times under this paragraph include but are not limited to the following:
 - 1. Severe and unavoidable natural catastrophes such as fires, floods, epidemics, and earthquakes;
 - 2. Abnormal weather conditions;
 - 3. Acts or failures to act of third-party utility owners or other third-party entities (other than those third-party utility owners or other third-party entities performing other work at or adjacent to the Site as arranged by or under contract with Owner, as contemplated in Article 8); and
 - 4. Acts of war or terrorism.
- D. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of Contract Times or Contract Price is limited as follows:
 - 1. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on the delay, disruption, or interference adversely affecting an activity on the critical path to

- completion of the Work, as of the time of the delay, disruption, or interference.
- Contractor shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price for any delay, disruption, or interference if such delay is concurrent with a delay, disruption, or interference caused by or within the control of Contractor. Such a concurrent delay by Contractor shall not preclude an adjustment of Contract Times to which Contractor is otherwise entitled.
- 3. Adjustments of Contract Times or Contract Price are subject to the provisions of Article 11.
- E. Each Contractor request or Change Proposal seeking an increase in Contract Times or Contract Price must be supplemented by supporting data that sets forth in detail the following:
 - 1. The circumstances that form the basis for the requested adjustment;
 - 2. The date upon which each cause of delay, disruption, or interference began to affect the progress of the Work;
 - 3. The date upon which each cause of delay, disruption, or interference ceased to affect the progress of the Work;
 - 4. The number of days' increase in Contract Times claimed as a consequence of each such cause of delay, disruption, or interference; and
 - 5. The impact on Contract Price, in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 11.07.
 - 6. Contractor shall also furnish such additional supporting documentation as Owner or Engineer may require including, where appropriate, a revised progress schedule indicating all the activities affected by the delay, disruption, or interference, and an explanation of the effect of the delay, disruption, or interference on the critical path to completion of the Work.
- F. Delays, disruption, and interference to the performance or progress of the Work resulting from the existence of a differing subsurface or physical condition, an Underground Facility that was not shown or indicated by the Contract Documents, or not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy, and those resulting from Hazardous Environmental Conditions, are governed by Article 5, together with the provisions of Paragraphs 4.05.D and 4.05.E.
- G. Paragraph 8.03 addresses delays, disruption, and interference to the performance or progress of the Work resulting from the performance of certain other work at or adjacent to the Site.

ARTICLE 5—SITE; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; HAZARDOUS ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS

5.01 Availability of Lands

- A. Owner shall furnish the Site. Owner shall notify Contractor in writing of any encumbrances or restrictions not of general application but specifically related to use of the Site with which Contractor must comply in performing the Work.
- B. Upon reasonable written request, Owner shall furnish Contractor with a current statement of record legal title and legal description of the lands upon which permanent improvements are to be made and Owner's interest therein as necessary for giving notice of or filing a mechanic's or construction lien against such lands in accordance with applicable Laws and Regulations.

C. Contractor shall provide for all additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities or storage of materials and equipment.

5.02 Use of Site and Other Areas

- A. Limitation on Use of Site and Other Areas
 - 1. Contractor shall confine construction equipment, temporary construction facilities, the storage of materials and equipment, and the operations of workers to the Site, adjacent areas that Contractor has arranged to use through construction easements or otherwise, and other adjacent areas permitted by Laws and Regulations, and shall not unreasonably encumber the Site and such other adjacent areas with construction equipment or other materials or equipment. Contractor shall assume full responsibility for (a) damage to the Site; (b) damage to any such other adjacent areas used for Contractor's operations; (c) damage to any other adjacent land or areas, or to improvements, structures, utilities, or similar facilities located at such adjacent lands or areas; and (d) for injuries and losses sustained by the owners or occupants of any such land or areas; provided that such damage or injuries result from the performance of the Work or from other actions or conduct of the Contractor or those for which Contractor is responsible.
 - 2. If a damage or injury claim is made by the owner or occupant of any such land or area because of the performance of the Work, or because of other actions or conduct of the Contractor or those for which Contractor is responsible, Contractor shall (a) take immediate corrective or remedial action as required by Paragraph 7.13, or otherwise; (b) promptly attempt to settle the claim as to all parties through negotiations with such owner or occupant, or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding, or in a court of competent jurisdiction; and (c) to the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, from and against any such claim, and against all costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any claim or action, legal or equitable, brought by any such owner or occupant against Owner, Engineer, or any other party indemnified hereunder to the extent caused directly or indirectly, in whole or in part by, or based upon, Contractor's performance of the Work, or because of other actions or conduct of the Contractor or those for which Contractor is responsible.
- B. Removal of Debris During Performance of the Work: During the progress of the Work the Contractor shall keep the Site and other adjacent areas free from accumulations of waste materials, rubbish, and other debris. Removal and disposal of such waste materials, rubbish, and other debris will conform to applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. Cleaning: Prior to Substantial Completion of the Work Contractor shall clean the Site and the Work and make it ready for utilization by Owner. At the completion of the Work Contractor shall remove from the Site and adjacent areas all tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery, and surplus materials and shall restore to original condition all property not designated for alteration by the Contract Documents.

D. Loading of Structures: Contractor shall not load nor permit any part of any structure to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure, nor shall Contractor subject any part of the Work or adjacent structures or land to stresses or pressures that will endanger them.

5.03 Subsurface and Physical Conditions

- A. No Reports of explorations or tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site, or drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site, are known to the Owner.
- A. Reports and Drawings: The Supplementary Conditions identify:
- 1. Those reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site that contain Technical Data;
- 2. Those drawings of existing physical conditions at or adjacent to the Site, including those drawings depicting existing surface or subsurface structures at or adjacent to the Site (except Underground Facilities), that contain Technical Data; and
- 3. Technical Data contained in such reports and drawings.
- B. Underground Facilities: Underground Facilities are shown or indicated on the Drawings, pursuant to Paragraph 5.05, and not in the drawings referred to in Paragraph 5.03.A. Information and data regarding the presence or location of Underground Facilities are not intended to be categorized, identified, or defined as Technical Data.
- C. Reliance by Contractor on Technical Data: Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data expressly identified in the Supplementary Conditions with respect to such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. If no such express identification has been made, then Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data as defined in Paragraph 1.01.A.46.b.
- D. Limitations of Other Data and Documents: Except for such reliance on Technical Data, Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, with respect to:
- the completeness of such reports and drawings for Contractor's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto;
- other data, interpretations, opinions, and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings;
- 3. the contents of other Site related documents made available to Contractor, such as record drawings from other projects at or adjacent to the Site, or Owner's archival documents concerning the Site; or
- 4. any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any Technical Data or any such other data, interpretations, opinions, or information.

5.04 Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions

- A. *Notice by Contractor*: If Contractor believes that any subsurface or physical condition that is uncovered or revealed at the Site:
 - 1. is of such a nature as to establish that any Technical Data on which Contractor is entitled to rely as provided in Paragraph 5.03 is materially inaccurate;
 - 2. is of such a nature as to require a change in the Drawings or Specifications;
 - 3. differs materially from that shown or indicated in the Contract Documents; or
 - 4. is of an unusual nature, and differs materially from conditions ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the Contract Documents;

then Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing the subsurface or physical conditions or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15), notify Owner and Engineer in writing about such condition. Contractor shall not further disturb such condition or perform any Work in connection therewith (except with respect to an emergency) until receipt of a written statement permitting Contractor to do so.

- B. Engineer's Review: After receipt of written notice as required by the preceding paragraph, Engineer will promptly review the subsurface or physical condition in question; determine whether it is necessary for Owner to obtain additional exploration or tests with respect to the condition; conclude whether the condition falls within any one or more of the differing site condition categories in Paragraph 5.04.A; obtain any pertinent cost or schedule information from Contractor; prepare recommendations to Owner regarding the Contractor's resumption of Work in connection with the subsurface or physical condition in question and the need for any change in the Drawings or Specifications; and advise Owner in writing of Engineer's findings, conclusions, and recommendations.
- C. Owner's Statement to Contractor Regarding Site Condition: After receipt of Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations, Owner shall issue a written statement to Contractor (with a copy to Engineer) regarding the subsurface or physical condition in question, addressing the resumption of Work in connection with such condition, indicating whether any change in the Drawings or Specifications will be made, and adopting or rejecting Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations, in whole or in part.
- D. Early Resumption of Work: If at any time Engineer determines that Work in connection with the subsurface or physical condition in question may resume prior to completion of Engineer's review or Owner's issuance of its statement to Contractor, because the condition in question has been adequately documented, and analyzed on a preliminary basis, then the Engineer may at its discretion instruct Contractor to resume such Work.
- E. Possible Price and Times Adjustments
 - Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Price or Contract
 Times, to the extent that the existence of a differing subsurface or physical condition, or
 any related delay, disruption, or interference, causes an increase or decrease in
 Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work; subject, however, to
 the following:

- a. Such condition must fall within any one or more of the categories described in Paragraph 5.04.A;
- b. With respect to Work that is paid for on a unit price basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03; and,
- c. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is subject to the provisions of Paragraphs 4.05.D and 4.05.E.
- 2. Contractor shall not be entitled to any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times with respect to a subsurface or physical condition if:
 - a. Contractor knew of the existence of such condition at the time Contractor made a commitment to Owner with respect to Contract Price and Contract Times by the submission of a Bid or becoming bound under a negotiated contract, or otherwise;
 - b. The existence of such condition reasonably could have been discovered or revealed as a result of any examination, investigation, exploration, test, or study of the Site and contiguous areas expressly required by the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents to be conducted by or for Contractor prior to Contractor's making such commitment; or
 - c. Contractor failed to give the written notice required by Paragraph 5.04.A.
- 3. If Owner and Contractor agree regarding Contractor's entitlement to and the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, then any such adjustment will be set forth in a Change Order.
- 4. Contractor may submit a Change Proposal regarding its entitlement to or the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, no later than 30 days after Owner's issuance of the Owner's written statement to Contractor regarding the subsurface or physical condition in question.
- F. Underground Facilities; Hazardous Environmental Conditions: Paragraph 5.05 governs rights and responsibilities regarding the presence or location of Underground Facilities. Paragraph 5.06 governs rights and responsibilities regarding Hazardous Environmental Conditions. The provisions of Paragraphs 5.03 and 5.04 are not applicable to the presence or location of Underground Facilities, or to Hazardous Environmental Conditions.

5.05 Underground Facilities

- A. Contractor's Responsibilities: Unless it is otherwise expressly provided in the Supplementary Conditions General Conditions, the cost of all of the following are included in the Contract Price, and Contractor shall have full responsibility for:
 - 1. reviewing and checking all information and data regarding existing Underground Facilities at the Site;
 - complying with applicable state and local utility damage prevention Laws and Regulations;
 - verifying the actual location of those Underground Facilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents as being within the area affected by the Work, by exposing such Underground Facilities during the course of construction;

- 4. coordination of the Work with the owners (including Owner) of such Underground Facilities, during construction; and
- 5. the safety and protection of all existing Underground Facilities at the Site, and repairing any damage thereto resulting from the Work.
- B. *Notice by Contractor*: If Contractor believes that an Underground Facility that is uncovered or revealed at the Site was not shown or indicated on the Drawings, or was not shown or indicated on the Drawings with reasonable accuracy, then Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing conditions affected thereby or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15), notify Owner and Engineer in writing regarding such Underground Facility.
- C. Engineer's Review: Engineer will:
 - 1. promptly review the Underground Facility and conclude whether such Underground Facility was not shown or indicated on the Drawings, or was not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy;
 - identify and communicate with the owner of the Underground Facility; prepare recommendations to Owner (and if necessary issue any preliminary instructions to Contractor) regarding the Contractor's resumption of Work in connection with the Underground Facility in question;
 - obtain any pertinent cost or schedule information from Contractor; determine the extent,
 if any, to which a change is required in the Drawings or Specifications to reflect and
 document the consequences of the existence or location of the Underground Facility; and
 - 4. advise Owner in writing of Engineer's findings, conclusions, and recommendations.
 - During such time, Contractor shall be responsible for the safety and protection of such Underground Facility.
- D. Owner's Statement to Contractor Regarding Underground Facility: After receipt of Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations, Owner shall issue a written statement to Contractor (with a copy to Engineer) regarding the Underground Facility in question addressing the resumption of Work in connection with such Underground Facility, indicating whether any change in the Drawings or Specifications will be made, and adopting or rejecting Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations in whole or in part.
- E. Early Resumption of Work: If at any time Engineer determines that Work in connection with the Underground Facility may resume prior to completion of Engineer's review or Owner's issuance of its statement to Contractor, because the Underground Facility in question and conditions affected by its presence have been adequately documented, and analyzed on a preliminary basis, then the Engineer may at its discretion instruct Contractor to resume such Work.
- F. Possible Price and Times Adjustments
 - Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract
 Times, to the extent that any existing Underground Facility at the Site that was not shown
 or indicated on the Drawings, or was not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy,
 or any related delay, disruption, or interference, causes an increase or decrease in

Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work; subject, however, to the following:

- a. With respect to Work that is paid for on a unit price basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03;
- b. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is subject to the provisions of Paragraphs 4.05.D and 4.05.E; and
- c. Contractor gave the notice required in Paragraph 5.05.B.
- 2. If Owner and Contractor agree regarding Contractor's entitlement to and the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, then any such adjustment will be set forth in a Change Order.
- 3. Contractor may submit a Change Proposal regarding its entitlement to or the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, no later than 30 days after Owner's issuance of the Owner's written statement to Contractor regarding the Underground Facility in question.
- 4. The information and data shown or indicated on the Drawings with respect to existing Underground Facilities at the Site is based on information and data (a) furnished by the owners of such Underground Facilities, or by others, (b) obtained from available records, or (c) gathered in an investigation conducted in accordance with the current edition of ASCE 38, Standard Guideline for the Collection and Depiction of Existing Subsurface Utility Data, by the American Society of Civil Engineers. If such information or data is incorrect or incomplete, Contractor's remedies are limited to those set forth in this Paragraph 5.05.F.

5.06 Hazardous Environmental Conditions at Site

- A. Reports and Drawings: No reports or drawings related to Hazardous Environmental Conditions at the Site are known to Owner. The Supplementary Conditions identify:
- 1. those reports known to Owner relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions that have been identified at or adjacent to the Site;
- 2. drawings known to Owner relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions that have been identified at or adjacent to the Site; and
- 3. Technical Data contained in such reports and drawings.
- B. Reliance by Contractor on Technical Data Authorized: Not Used Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data expressly identified in the Supplementary Conditions with respect to such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. If no such express identification has been made, then Contractor may rely on the accuracy of the Technical Data as defined in Paragraph 1.01.A.46.b. Except for such reliance on Technical Data, Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, with respect to:
- the completeness of such reports and drawings for Contractor's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto;

- 2. other data, interpretations, opinions, and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
- 3. any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any Technical Data or any such other data, interpretations, opinions or information.
- C. Contractor shall not be responsible for removing or remediating any Hazardous Environmental Condition encountered, uncovered, or revealed at the Site unless such removal or remediation is expressly identified in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of the Work.
- D. Contractor shall be responsible for controlling, containing, and duly removing all Constituents of Concern brought to the Site by Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or anyone else for whom Contractor is responsible, and for any associated costs; and for the costs of removing and remediating any Hazardous Environmental Condition created by the presence of any such Constituents of Concern.
- E. If Contractor encounters, uncovers, or reveals a Hazardous Environmental Condition whose removal or remediation is not expressly identified in the Contract Documents as being within the scope of the Work, or if Contractor or anyone for whom Contractor is responsible creates a Hazardous Environmental Condition, then Contractor shall immediately: (1) secure or otherwise isolate such condition; (2) stop all Work in connection with such condition and in any area affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15); and (3) notify Owner and Engineer (and promptly thereafter confirm such notice in writing). Owner shall promptly consult with Engineer concerning the necessity for Owner to retain a qualified expert to evaluate such condition or take corrective action, if any. Promptly after consulting with Engineer, Owner shall take such actions as are necessary to permit Owner to timely obtain required permits and provide Contractor the written notice required by Paragraph 5.06.F. If Contractor or anyone for whom Contractor is responsible created the Hazardous Environmental Condition in question, then Owner may remove and remediate the Hazardous Environmental Condition, and impose a set off against payments to account for the associated costs.
- F. Contractor shall not resume Work in connection with such Hazardous Environmental Condition or in any affected area until after Owner has obtained any required permits related thereto, and delivered written notice to Contractor either (1) specifying that such condition and any affected area is or has been rendered safe for the resumption of Work, or (2) specifying any special conditions under which such Work may be resumed safely.
- G. If Owner and Contractor cannot agree as to entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, as a result of such Work stoppage, such special conditions under which Work is agreed to be resumed by Contractor, or any costs or expenses incurred in response to the Hazardous Environmental Condition, then within 30 days of Owner's written notice regarding the resumption of Work, Contractor may submit a Change Proposal, or Owner may impose a set-off. Entitlement to any such adjustment is subject to the provisions of Paragraphs 4.05.D, 4.05.E, 11.07, and 11.08.
- H. If, after receipt of such written notice, Contractor does not agree to resume such Work based on a reasonable belief it is unsafe, or does not agree to resume such Work under such special conditions, then Owner may order the portion of the Work that is in the area affected by such condition to be deleted from the Work, following the contractual change procedures in

- Article 11. Owner may have such deleted portion of the Work performed by Owner's own forces or others in accordance with Article 8.
- I. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals, and all court, arbitration, or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition, provided that such Hazardous Environmental Condition (1) was not shown or indicated in the Drawings, Specifications, or other Contract Documents, identified as Technical Data entitled to limited reliance pursuant to Paragraph 5.06.B, or identified in the Contract Documents to be included within the scope of the Work, and (2) was not created by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 5.06.I obligates Owner to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.
- J. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to the failure to control, contain, or remove a Constituent of Concern brought to the Site by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible, or to a Hazardous Environmental Condition created by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 5.06.J obligates Contractor to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.
- K. The provisions of Paragraphs 5.03, 5.04, and 5.05 do not apply to the presence of Constituents of Concern or to a Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site.

ARTICLE 6—BONDS AND INSURANCE

- 6.01 Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds
 - A. Contractor shall furnish a performance bond and a payment bond, each in an amount at least equal to the Contract Price, as security for the faithful performance and payment of Contractor's obligations under the Contract. These bonds must remain in effect until one year after the date when final payment becomes due or until completion of the correction period specified in Paragraph 15.08, whichever is later, except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, the terms of a prescribed bond form, the Supplementary Conditions, or other provisions of the Contract.
 - B. Contractor shall also furnish such other bonds (if any) as are required by the Supplementary Conditions or other provisions of the Contract.
 - C. All bonds must be in the form included in the Bidding Documents or otherwise specified by Owner prior to execution of the Contract, except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, and must be issued and signed by a surety named in "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable

- Reinsuring Companies" as published in Department Circular 570 (as amended and supplemented) by the Bureau of the Fiscal Service, U.S. Department of the Treasury. A bond signed by an agent or attorney-in-fact must be accompanied by a certified copy of that individual's authority to bind the surety. The evidence of authority must show that it is effective on the date the agent or attorney-in-fact signed the accompanying bond.
- D. Contractor shall obtain the required bonds from surety companies that are duly licensed or authorized, in the state or jurisdiction in which the Project is located, to issue bonds in the required amounts.
- E. If the surety on a bond furnished by Contractor is declared bankrupt or becomes insolvent, or the surety ceases to meet the requirements above, then Contractor shall promptly notify Owner and Engineer in writing and shall, within 20 days after the event giving rise to such notification, provide another bond and surety, both of which must comply with the bond and surety requirements above.
- F. If Contractor has failed to obtain a required bond, Owner may exclude the Contractor from the Site and exercise Owner's termination rights under Article 16.
- G. Upon request to Owner from any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other person or entity claiming to have furnished labor, services, materials, or equipment used in the performance of the Work, Owner shall provide a copy of the payment bond to such person or entity.
- H. Upon request to Contractor from any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other person or entity claiming to have furnished labor, services, materials, or equipment used in the performance of the Work, Contractor shall provide a copy of the payment bond to such person or entity.

6.02 Insurance—General Provisions

- A. Owner and Contractor shall obtain and maintain insurance as required in this article-and in the Supplementary Conditions.
- B. All insurance required by the Contract to be purchased and maintained by Owner or Contractor shall be obtained from insurance companies that are duly licensed or authorized in the state or jurisdiction in which the Project is located to issue insurance policies for the required limits and coverages. Unless a different standard is indicated in the Supplementary Conditions, aAll companies that provide insurance policies required under this Contract shall have an A.M. Best rating of A-VII or better.
- C. Alternative forms of insurance coverage, including but not limited to self-insurance and "Occupational Accident and Excess Employer's Indemnity Policies," are not sufficient to meet the insurance requirements of this Contract, unless expressly allowed in the Supplementary Conditions.
- D. Contractor shall deliver to Owner, with copies to each additional insured identified in the Contract, certificates of insurance and endorsements establishing that Contractor has obtained and is maintaining the policies and coverages required by the Contract. Upon request by Owner or any other insured, Contractor shall also furnish other evidence of such required insurance, including but not limited to copies of policies, documentation of applicable self-insured retentions (if allowed) and deductibles, full disclosure of all relevant exclusions, and evidence of insurance required to be purchased and maintained by Subcontractors or Suppliers. In any documentation furnished under this provision, Contractor, Subcontractors, and Suppliers may block out (redact) (1) any confidential premium or pricing

- information and (2) any wording specific to a project or jurisdiction other than those applicable to this Contract.
- E. Owner shall deliver to Contractor, with copies to each additional insured identified in the Contract, certificates of insurance and endorsements establishing that Owner has obtained and is maintaining the policies and coverages required of Owner by the Contract (if any). Upon request by Contractor or any other insured, Owner shall also provide other evidence of such required insurance (if any), including but not limited to copies of policies, documentation of applicable self-insured retentions (if allowed) and deductibles, and full disclosure of all relevant exclusions. In any documentation furnished under this provision, Owner may block out (redact) (1) any confidential premium or pricing information and (2) any wording specific to a project or jurisdiction other than those relevant to this Contract.
- F. Failure of Owner or Contractor to demand such certificates or other evidence of the other party's full compliance with these insurance requirements, or failure of Owner or Contractor to identify a deficiency in compliance from the evidence provided, will not be construed as a waiver of the other party's obligation to obtain and maintain such insurance.
- G. In addition to the liability insurance required to be provided by Contractor, the Owner, at Owner's option, may purchase and maintain Owner's own liability insurance. Owner's liability policies, if any, operate separately and independently from policies required to be provided by Contractor, and Contractor cannot rely upon Owner's liability policies for any of Contractor's obligations to the Owner, Engineer, or third parties.

H. Contractor shall require:

- Subcontractors to purchase and maintain worker's compensation, commercial general liability, and other insurance that is appropriate for their participation in the Project, and to name as additional insureds Owner and Engineer (and any other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as additional insureds on Contractor's liability policies) on each Subcontractor's commercial general liability insurance policy; and
- 2. Suppliers to purchase and maintain insurance that is appropriate for their participation in the Project.
- If either party does not purchase or maintain the insurance required of such party by the Contract, such party shall notify the other party in writing of such failure to purchase prior to the start of the Work, or of such failure to maintain prior to any change in the required coverage.
- J. If Contractor has failed to obtain and maintain required insurance, Contractor's entitlement to enter or remain at the Site will end immediately, and Owner may impose an appropriate set-off against payment for any associated costs (including but not limited to the cost of purchasing necessary insurance coverage), and exercise Owner's termination rights under Article 16.
- K. Without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if a party has failed to obtain required insurance, the other party may elect (but is in no way obligated) to obtain equivalent insurance to protect such other party's interests at the expense of the party who was required to provide such coverage, and the Contract Price will be adjusted accordingly.
- L. Owner does not represent that insurance coverage and limits established in this Contract necessarily will be adequate to protect Contractor or Contractor's interests. Contractor is

- responsible for determining whether such coverage and limits are adequate to protect its interests, and for obtaining and maintaining any additional insurance that Contractor deems necessary.
- M. The insurance and insurance limits required herein will not be deemed as a limitation on Contractor's liability, or that of its Subcontractors or Suppliers, under the indemnities granted to Owner and other individuals and entities in the Contract or otherwise.
- N. All the policies of insurance required to be purchased and maintained under this Contract will contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled, or renewal refused, until at least 10 days prior written notice has been given to the purchasing policyholder. Within three days of receipt of any such written notice, the purchasing policyholder shall provide a copy of the notice to each other insured and Engineer.

6.03 Contractor's Insurance

- A. *Required Insurance*: Contractor shall purchase and maintain Worker's Compensation, Commercial General Liability, and other insurance pursuant to the specific requirements of the Supplementary Conditions.
- B. *General Provisions*: The policies of insurance required by this Paragraph 6.03 as supplemented must:
 - 1. include at least the specific coverages required;
 - 2. be written for not less than the limits provided, or those required by Laws or Regulations, whichever is greater;
 - 3. remain in effect at least until the Work is complete (as set forth in Paragraph 15.06.D), and longer if expressly required elsewhere in this Contract, and at all times thereafter when Contractor may be correcting, removing, or replacing defective Work as a warranty or correction obligation, or otherwise, or returning to the Site to conduct other tasks arising from the Contract;
 - 4. apply with respect to the performance of the Work, whether such performance is by Contractor, any Subcontractor or Supplier, or by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable; and
 - 5. include all necessary endorsements to support the stated requirements.
- C. The limits of liability for the insurance required by Paragraph 6.03 of the General Conditions shall provide coverage for not less than the following amounts or greater where required by Laws and Regulations:
 - 1. Workers' Compensation, and related coverages under Paragraphs 6.03.A.1 and A.2 of the General Conditions:

State:	Statutory		
Federal, if applicable (e.g., Longshoreman's):	Statutory		
Jones Act coverage, if applicable:			
Bodily injury by accident, each accident	\$ 1,000,000		

	Bodily injury by disease, aggregate	\$	1,000,000				
	Employer's Liability:						
	Bodily injury, each accident	\$	100,000				
	Bodily injury by disease, each employee	\$	100,000				
	Bodily injury/disease aggregate	\$	500,000				
	Foreign voluntary worker compensation		Statutory				
 Contractor's Commercial General Liability under Paragraphs 6.03.B and 6.03.C of th General Conditions: 							
	General Aggregate	\$	2,000,000				
	Products - Completed Operations Aggregate	\$	1,000,000				
	Personal and Advertising Injury	\$	1,000,000				
	Each Occurrence (Bodily Injury and Property Damage)	\$	1,000,000				
3.	3. Automobile Liability under Paragraph 6.03.D. of the General Conditions:						
	Bodily Injury:						
	Each person	\$	1,000,000				
	Each accident	\$	1,000,000				
	Property Damage:						
	Each accident	\$	1,000,000				
4.	4. Excess or Umbrella Liability:						
	Per Occurrence	\$	5,000,000				
	General Aggregate	\$	5,000,000				
		•					

5. Contractor's Pollution Liability:

Each Occurrence			\$	<u>1,000,000</u>			
General Aggregate		l Aggregate	\$	1,000,000			
	If box is checked, Contractor is not required to provide Contractor's Pollution Liability insurance under this Contract						
Additiona	al Insure	ds: Owner and Engineer					
Contracto	or's Prof	essional Liability:					
	Each Cl	aim	\$	N/A			
	Annual	Aggregate	\$	N/A			

- 8. Waiver of Subrogation City of Jerseyville and Heneghan and Associates, P.C. shall be additional insured on a direct primary basis on the Waiver of Subrogation.
- D. Additional Insureds: The Contractor's commercial general liability, automobile liability, employer's liability, umbrella or excess, pollution liability, and unmanned aerial vehicle liability policies, if required by this Contract, must:
 - include and list as additional insureds Owner and Engineer, and any individuals or entities identified as additional insureds in the Supplementary Conditions;
 - 2. include coverage for the respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, and consultants of all such additional insureds;
 - 3. afford primary coverage to these additional insureds for all claims covered thereby (including as applicable those arising from both ongoing and completed operations);
 - 4. not seek contribution from insurance maintained by the additional insured; and
 - as to commercial general liability insurance, apply to additional insureds with respect to liability caused in whole or in part by Contractor's acts or omissions, or the acts and omissions of those working on Contractor's behalf, in the performance of Contractor's operations.
- 6.04 Builder's Risk and Other Property Insurance

6.

7.

- A. Builder's Risk: Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Contractor shall purchase and maintain builder's risk insurance upon the Work on a completed value basis, in the amount of the Work's full insurable replacement cost (subject to such deductible amounts as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws and Regulations). The specific requirements applicable to the builder's risk insurance are set forth in the Supplementary Conditions.
- B. Property Insurance for Facilities of Owner Where Work Will Occur: Owner is responsible for obtaining and maintaining property insurance covering each existing structure, building, or facility in which any part of the Work will occur, or to which any part of the Work will attach or be adjoined. Such property insurance will be written on a special perils (all-risk) form, on a replacement cost basis, providing coverage consistent with that required for the builder's risk

- insurance, and will be maintained until the Work is complete, as set forth in Paragraph 15.06.D.
- C. Property Insurance for Substantially Complete Facilities: Promptly after Substantial Completion, and before actual occupancy or use of the substantially completed Work, Owner will obtain property insurance for such substantially completed Work, and maintain such property insurance at least until the Work is complete, as set forth in Paragraph 15.06.D. Such property insurance will be written on a special perils (all-risk) form, on a replacement cost basis, and provide coverage consistent with that required for the builder's risk insurance. The builder's risk insurance may terminate upon written confirmation of Owner's procurement of such property insurance.
- D. Partial Occupancy or Use by Owner: If Owner will occupy or use a portion or portions of the Work prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work, as provided in Paragraph 15.04, then Owner (directly, if it is the purchaser of the builder's risk policy, or through Contractor) will provide advance notice of such occupancy or use to the builder's risk insurer, and obtain an endorsement consenting to the continuation of coverage prior to commencing such partial occupancy or use.
- E. Insurance of Other Property; Additional Insurance: If the express insurance provisions of the Contract do not require or address the insurance of a property item or interest, then the entity or individual owning such property item will be responsible for insuring it. If Contractor elects to obtain other special insurance to be included in or supplement the builder's risk or property insurance policies provided under this Paragraph 6.04, it may do so at Contractor's expense.

6.05 Property Losses; Subrogation

- A. The builder's risk insurance policy purchased and maintained in accordance with Paragraph 6.04 (or an installation floater policy if authorized by the Supplementary Conditions), will contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any loss or damage the insurer will have no rights of recovery against any insureds thereunder, or against Engineer or its consultants, or their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors.
 - 1. Owner and Contractor waive all rights against each other and the respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, or resulting from any of the perils, risks, or causes of loss covered by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work; and, in addition, waive all such rights against Engineer, its consultants, all individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as builder's risk or installation floater insureds, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, under such policies for losses and damages so caused.
 - 2. None of the above waivers extends to the rights that any party making such waiver may have to the proceeds of insurance held by Owner or Contractor as trustee or fiduciary, or otherwise payable under any policy so issued.
- B. Any property insurance policy maintained by Owner covering any loss, damage, or consequential loss to Owner's existing structures, buildings, or facilities in which any part of the Work will occur, or to which any part of the Work will attach or adjoin; to adjacent structures, buildings, or facilities of Owner; or to part or all of the completed or substantially

completed Work, during partial occupancy or use pursuant to Paragraph 15.04, after Substantial Completion pursuant to Paragraph 15.03, or after final payment pursuant to Paragraph 15.06, will contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any loss or damage the insurer will have no rights of recovery against any insureds thereunder, or against Contractor, Subcontractors, or Engineer, or the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors of each and any of them, and that the insured is allowed to waive the insurer's rights of subrogation in a written contract executed prior to the loss, damage, or consequential loss.

- Owner waives all rights against Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and the
 officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and
 subcontractors of each and any of them, for all losses and damages caused by, arising out
 of, or resulting from fire or any of the perils, risks, or causes of loss covered by such
 policies.
- C. The waivers in this Paragraph 6.05 include the waiver of rights due to business interruption, loss of use, or other consequential loss extending beyond direct physical loss or damage to Owner's property or the Work caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or other insured peril, risk, or cause of loss.
- D. Contractor shall be responsible for assuring that each Subcontract contains provisions whereby the Subcontractor waives all rights against Owner, Contractor, all individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as insureds, the Engineer and its consultants, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, relating to, or resulting from fire or other peril, risk, or cause of loss covered by builder's risk insurance, installation floater, and any other property insurance applicable to the Work.

6.06 Receipt and Application of Property Insurance Proceeds

- A. Any insured loss under the builder's risk and other policies of property insurance required by Paragraph 6.04 will be adjusted and settled with the named insured that purchased the policy. Such named insured shall act as fiduciary for the other insureds, and give notice to such other insureds that adjustment and settlement of a claim is in progress. Any other insured may state its position regarding a claim for insured loss in writing within 15 days after notice of such claim.
- B. Proceeds for such insured losses may be made payable by the insurer either jointly to multiple insureds, or to the named insured that purchased the policy in its own right and as fiduciary for other insureds, subject to the requirements of any applicable mortgage clause. A named insured receiving insurance proceeds under the builder's risk and other policies of insurance required by Paragraph 6.04 shall maintain such proceeds in a segregated account, and distribute such proceeds in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach, or as otherwise required under the dispute resolution provisions of this Contract or applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. If no other special agreement is reached, Contractor shall repair or replace the damaged Work, using allocated insurance proceeds.

ARTICLE 7—CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

7.01 Contractor's Means and Methods of Construction

- A. Contractor shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction.
- B. If the Contract Documents note, or Contractor determines, that professional engineering or other design services are needed to carry out Contractor's responsibilities for construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures, or for Site safety, then Contractor shall cause such services to be provided by a properly licensed design professional, at Contractor's expense. Such services are not Owner-delegated professional design services under this Contract, and neither Owner nor Engineer has any responsibility with respect to (1) Contractor's determination of the need for such services, (2) the qualifications or licensing of the design professionals retained or employed by Contractor, (3) the performance of such services, or (4) any errors, omissions, or defects in such services.

7.02 Supervision and Superintendence

- A. Contractor shall supervise, inspect, and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- B. At all times during the progress of the Work, Contractor shall assign a competent resident superintendent who will not be replaced without written notice to Owner and Engineer except under extraordinary circumstances.

7.03 Labor; Working Hours

- A. Contractor shall provide competent, suitably qualified personnel to survey and lay out the Work and perform construction as required by the Contract Documents. Contractor shall maintain good discipline and order at the Site.
- B. Contractor shall be fully responsible to Owner and Engineer for all acts and omissions of Contractor's employees; of Suppliers and Subcontractors, and their employees; and of any other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work, just as Contractor is responsible for Contractor's own acts and omissions.
- C. Except as otherwise required for the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, and except as otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, all Work at the Site will be performed during regular working hours, Monday through Friday. Contractor will not perform Work on a Saturday, Sunday, or any legal holiday. Contractor may perform Work outside regular working hours or on Saturdays, Sundays, or legal holidays only with Owner's written consent, which will not be unreasonably withheld.

7.04 Services, Materials, and Equipment

A. Unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall provide and assume full responsibility for all services, materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities, and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the performance, testing, start up, and completion of the Work, whether or not such items are specifically called for in the Contract Documents.

- B. All materials and equipment incorporated into the Work must be new and of good quality, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. All special warranties and guarantees required by the Specifications will expressly run to the benefit of Owner. If required by Engineer, Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence (including reports of required tests) as to the source, kind, and quality of materials and equipment.
- C. All materials and equipment must be stored, applied, installed, connected, erected, protected, used, cleaned, and conditioned in accordance with instructions of the applicable Supplier, except as otherwise may be provided in the Contract Documents.

7.05 "Or Equals"

- A. Contractor's Request; Governing Criteria: Whenever an item of equipment or material is specified or described in the Contract Documents by using the names of one or more proprietary items or specific Suppliers, the Contract Price has been based upon Contractor furnishing such item as specified. The specification or description of such an item is intended to establish the type, function, appearance, and quality required. Unless the specification or description contains or is followed by words reading that no like, equivalent, or "or equal" item is permitted, Contractor may request that Engineer authorize the use of other items of equipment or material, or items from other proposed Suppliers, under the circumstances described below.
 - 1. If Engineer in its sole discretion determines that an item of equipment or material proposed by Contractor is functionally equal to that named and sufficiently similar so that no change in related Work will be required, Engineer will deem it an "or equal" item. For the purposes of this paragraph, a proposed item of equipment or material will be considered functionally equal to an item so named if:
 - a. in the exercise of reasonable judgment Engineer determines that the proposed item:
 - 1) is at least equal in materials of construction, quality, durability, appearance, strength, and design characteristics;
 - 2) will reliably perform at least equally well the function and achieve the results imposed by the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole;
 - 3) has a proven record of performance and availability of responsive service; and
 - 4) is not objectionable to Owner.
 - b. Contractor certifies that, if the proposed item is approved and incorporated into the Work:
 - 1) there will be no increase in cost to the Owner or increase in Contract Times; and
 - 2) the item will conform substantially to the detailed requirements of the item named in the Contract Documents.
- B. *Contractor's Expense*: Contractor shall provide all data in support of any proposed "or equal" item at Contractor's expense.
- C. Engineer's Evaluation and Determination: Engineer will be allowed a reasonable time to evaluate each "or-equal" request. Engineer may require Contractor to furnish additional data about the proposed "or-equal" item. Engineer will be the sole judge of acceptability. No "orequal" item will be ordered, furnished, installed, or utilized until Engineer's review is complete

- and Engineer determines that the proposed item is an "or-equal," which will be evidenced by an approved Shop Drawing or other written communication. Engineer will advise Contractor in writing of any negative determination.
- D. Effect of Engineer's Determination: Neither approval nor denial of an "or-equal" request will result in any change in Contract Price. The Engineer's denial of an "or-equal" request will be final and binding, and may not be reversed through an appeal under any provision of the Contract.
- E. Treatment as a Substitution Request: If Engineer determines that an item of equipment or material proposed by Contractor does not qualify as an "or-equal" item, Contractor may request that Engineer consider the item a proposed substitute pursuant to Paragraph 7.06.

7.06 Substitutes

- A. Contractor's Request; Governing Criteria: Unless the specification or description of an item of equipment or material required to be furnished under the Contract Documents contains or is followed by words reading that no substitution is permitted, Contractor may request that Engineer authorize the use of other items of equipment or material under the circumstances described below. To the extent possible such requests must be made before commencement of related construction at the Site.
 - Contractor shall submit sufficient information as provided below to allow Engineer to determine if the item of material or equipment proposed is functionally equivalent to that named and an acceptable substitute therefor. Engineer will not accept requests for review of proposed substitute items of equipment or material from anyone other than Contractor.
 - The requirements for review by Engineer will be as set forth in Paragraph 7.06.B, as supplemented by the Specifications, and as Engineer may decide is appropriate under the circumstances.
 - 3. Contractor shall make written application to Engineer for review of a proposed substitute item of equipment or material that Contractor seeks to furnish or use. The application:
 - a. will certify that the proposed substitute item will:
 - 1) perform adequately the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design;
 - 2) be similar in substance to the item specified; and
 - 3) be suited to the same use as the item specified.
 - b. will state:
 - 1) the extent, if any, to which the use of the proposed substitute item will necessitate a change in Contract Times;
 - 2) whether use of the proposed substitute item in the Work will require a change in any of the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with Owner for other work on the Project) to adapt the design to the proposed substitute item; and
 - 3) whether incorporation or use of the proposed substitute item in connection with the Work is subject to payment of any license fee or royalty.

- c. will identify:
 - 1) all variations of the proposed substitute item from the item specified; and
 - 2) available engineering, sales, maintenance, repair, and replacement services.
- d. will contain an itemized estimate of all costs or credits that will result directly or indirectly from use of such substitute item, including but not limited to changes in Contract Price, shared savings, costs of redesign, and claims of other contractors affected by any resulting change.
- B. Engineer's Evaluation and Determination: Engineer will be allowed a reasonable time to evaluate each substitute request, and to obtain comments and direction from Owner. Engineer may require Contractor to furnish additional data about the proposed substitute item. Engineer will be the sole judge of acceptability. No substitute will be ordered, furnished, installed, or utilized until Engineer's review is complete and Engineer determines that the proposed item is an acceptable substitute. Engineer's determination will be evidenced by a Field Order or a proposed Change Order accounting for the substitution itself and all related impacts, including changes in Contract Price or Contract Times. Engineer will advise Contractor in writing of any negative determination.
- C. *Special Guarantee*: Owner may require Contractor to furnish at Contractor's expense a special performance guarantee or other surety with respect to any substitute.
- D. Reimbursement of Engineer's Cost: Engineer will record Engineer's costs in evaluating a substitute proposed or submitted by Contractor. Whether or not Engineer approves a substitute so proposed or submitted by Contractor, Contractor shall reimburse Owner for the reasonable charges of Engineer for evaluating each such proposed substitute. Contractor shall also reimburse Owner for the reasonable charges of Engineer for making changes in the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with Owner) resulting from the acceptance of each proposed substitute.
- E. *Contractor's Expense*: Contractor shall provide all data in support of any proposed substitute at Contractor's expense.
- F. Effect of Engineer's Determination: If Engineer approves the substitution request, Contractor shall execute the proposed Change Order and proceed with the substitution. The Engineer's denial of a substitution request will be final and binding, and may not be reversed through an appeal under any provision of the Contract. Contractor may challenge the scope of reimbursement costs imposed under Paragraph 7.06.D, by timely submittal of a Change Proposal.

7.07 Concerning Subcontractors and Suppliers

- A. Contractor may retain Subcontractors and Suppliers for the performance of parts of the Work. Such Subcontractors and Suppliers must be acceptable to Owner. The Contractor's retention of a Subcontractor or Supplier for the performance of parts of the Work will not relieve Contractor's obligation to Owner to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- B. Contractor shall retain specific Subcontractors and Suppliers for the performance of designated parts of the Work if required by the Contract to do so.

- C. Subsequent to the submittal of Contractor's Bid or final negotiation of the terms of the Contract, Owner may not require Contractor to retain any Subcontractor or Supplier to furnish or perform any of the Work against which Contractor has reasonable objection.
- D. Prior to entry into any binding subcontract or purchase order, Contractor shall submit to Owner the identity of the proposed Subcontractor or Supplier (unless Owner has already deemed such proposed Subcontractor or Supplier acceptable during the bidding process or otherwise). Such proposed Subcontractor or Supplier shall be deemed acceptable to Owner unless Owner raises a substantive, reasonable objection within 5 days.
- E. Owner may require the replacement of any Subcontractor or Supplier. Owner also may require Contractor to retain specific replacements; provided, however, that if Contractor has submitted the identity of certain Subcontractors or Suppliers for acceptance by Owner, and Owner has accepted it (either in writing or by failing to make written objection thereto), then Owner may subsequently revoke the acceptance of any such Subcontractor or Supplier so identified solely on the basis of substantive, reasonable objection after due investigation. Contractor shall submit an acceptable replacement for the rejected Subcontractor or Supplier.
- F. If Owner requires the replacement of any Subcontractor or Supplier retained by Contractor to perform any part of the Work, then Contractor shall be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, with respect to the replacement; and Contractor shall initiate a Change Proposal for such adjustment within 30 days of Owner's requirement of replacement.
- G. No acceptance by Owner of any such Subcontractor or Supplier, whether initially or as a replacement, will constitute a waiver of the right of Owner to the completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- H. On a monthly basis, Contractor shall submit to Engineer a complete list of all Subcontractors and Suppliers having a direct contract with Contractor, and of all other Subcontractors and Suppliers known to Contractor at the time of submittal.
- I. Contractor shall be solely responsible for scheduling and coordinating the work of Subcontractors and Suppliers.
- J. The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings do not control Contractor in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or Suppliers, or in delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade.
- K. All Work performed for Contractor by a Subcontractor or Supplier must be pursuant to an appropriate contractual agreement that specifically binds the Subcontractor or Supplier to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract for the benefit of Owner and Engineer.
- L. Owner may furnish to any Subcontractor or Supplier, to the extent practicable, information about amounts paid to Contractor for Work performed for Contractor by the Subcontractor or Supplier.
- M. Contractor shall restrict all Subcontractors and Suppliers from communicating with Engineer or Owner, except through Contractor or in case of an emergency, or as otherwise expressly allowed in this Contract.

7.08 Patent Fees and Royalties

- A. Contractor shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the Work or the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others. If an invention, design, process, product, or device is specified in the Contract Documents for use in the performance of the Work and if, to the actual knowledge of Owner or Engineer, its use is subject to patent rights or copyrights calling for the payment of any license fee or royalty to others, the existence of such rights will be disclosed in the Contract Documents.
- B. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless Contractor, and its officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors, from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals, and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device specified in the Contract Documents, but not identified as being subject to payment of any license fee or royalty to others required by patent rights or copyrights.
- C. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device not specified in the Contract Documents.

7.09 Permits

A. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall obtain and pay for all construction permits, licenses, and certificates of occupancy. Owner shall assist Contractor, when necessary, in obtaining such permits and licenses. Contractor shall pay all governmental charges and inspection fees necessary for the prosecution of the Work which are applicable at the time of the submission of Contractor's Bid (or when Contractor became bound under a negotiated contract). Owner shall pay all charges of utility owners for connections for providing permanent service to the Work.

7.10 *Taxes*

- A. Contractor shall pay all sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes required to be paid by Contractor in accordance with the Laws and Regulations of the place of the Project which are applicable during the performance of the Work.
- B. Owner is exempt from payment of sales and compensating use taxes of the State of Illinois and of cities and counties thereof on all materials to be incorporated into the Work.
 - 1. Owner will furnish the required certificates of tax exemption to Contractor for use in the purchase of supplies and materials to be incorporated into the Work.

Owner's exemption does not apply to construction tools, machinery, equipment, or other
property purchased by or leased by the Contractor, or to supplies or materials not
incorporated into the Work.

7.11 Laws and Regulations

- A. Contractor shall give all notices required by and shall comply with all Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Neither Owner nor Engineer shall be responsible for monitoring Contractor's compliance with any Laws or Regulations.
- B. If Contractor performs any Work or takes any other action knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to Laws or Regulations, Contractor shall bear all resulting costs and losses, and shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such Work or other action. It is not Contractor's responsibility to make certain that the Work described in the Contract Documents is in accordance with Laws and Regulations, but this does not relieve Contractor of its obligations under Paragraph 3.03.
- C. Owner or Contractor may give written notice to the other party of any changes after the submission of Contractor's Bid (or after the date when Contractor became bound under a negotiated contract) in Laws or Regulations having an effect on the cost or time of performance of the Work, including but not limited to changes in Laws or Regulations having an effect on procuring permits and on sales, use, value-added, consumption, and other similar taxes. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times resulting from such changes, then within 30 days of such written notice Contractor may submit a Change Proposal, or Owner may initiate a Claim.

7.12 Record Documents

A. Contractor shall maintain in a safe place at the Site one printed record copy of all Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Change Orders, Work Change Directives, Field Orders, written interpretations and clarifications, and approved Shop Drawings. Contractor shall keep such record documents in good order and annotate them to show changes made during construction. These record documents, together with all approved Samples, will be available to Engineer for reference. Upon completion of the Work, Contractor shall deliver these record documents to Engineer.

7.13 Safety and Protection

- A. Contractor shall be solely responsible for initiating, maintaining, and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. Such responsibility does not relieve Subcontractors of their responsibility for the safety of persons or property in the performance of their work, nor for compliance with applicable safety Laws and Regulations.
- B. Contractor shall designate a qualified and experienced safety representative whose duties and responsibilities are the prevention of Work-related accidents and the maintenance and supervision of safety precautions and programs.

- C. Contractor shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury, or loss to:
 - 1. all persons on the Site or who may be affected by the Work;
 - 2. all the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the Site; and
 - 3. other property at the Site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, other work in progress, utilities, and Underground Facilities not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of construction.
- D. All damage, injury, or loss to any property referred to in Paragraph 7.13.C.2 or 7.13.C.3 caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by Contractor, any Subcontractor, Supplier, or any other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by Contractor at its expense (except damage or loss attributable to the fault of Drawings or Specifications or to the acts or omissions of Owner or Engineer or anyone employed by any of them, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, and not attributable, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, to the fault or negligence of Contractor or any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them).
- E. Contractor shall comply with all applicable Laws and Regulations relating to the safety of persons or property, or to the protection of persons or property from damage, injury, or loss; and shall erect and maintain all necessary safeguards for such safety and protection.
- F. Contractor shall notify Owner; the owners of adjacent property; the owners of Underground Facilities and other utilities (if the identity of such owners is known to Contractor); and other contractors and utility owners performing work at or adjacent to the Site, in writing, when Contractor knows that prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation, and replacement of their property or work in progress.
- G. Contractor shall comply with the applicable requirements of Owner's safety programs, if any. Any Owner's safety programs that are applicable to the Work are identified or included in the Supplementary Conditions or Specifications.
- H. Contractor shall inform Owner and Engineer of the specific requirements of Contractor's safety program with which Owner's and Engineer's employees and representatives must comply while at the Site.
- Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and protection will continue until all the Work is completed, Engineer has issued a written notice to Owner and Contractor in accordance with Paragraph 15.06.C that the Work is acceptable, and Contractor has left the Site (except as otherwise expressly provided in connection with Substantial Completion).
- J. Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and protection will resume whenever Contractor or any Subcontractor or Supplier returns to the Site to fulfill warranty or correction obligations, or to conduct other tasks arising from the Contract Documents.

7.14 Hazard Communication Programs

A. Contractor shall be responsible for coordinating any exchange of safety data sheets (formerly known as material safety data sheets) or other hazard communication information required to be made available to or exchanged between or among employers at the Site in accordance with Laws or Regulations.

7.15 *Emergencies*

A. In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, Contractor is obligated to act to prevent damage, injury, or loss. Contractor shall give Engineer prompt written notice if Contractor believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents have been caused by an emergency, or are required as a result of Contractor's response to an emergency. If Engineer determines that a change in the Contract Documents is required because of an emergency or Contractor's response, a Work Change Directive or Change Order will be issued.

7.16 Submittals

- A. Shop Drawing and Sample Requirements
 - 1. Before submitting a Shop Drawing or Sample, Contractor shall:
 - a. review and coordinate the Shop Drawing or Sample with other Shop Drawings and Samples and with the requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents;
 - b. determine and verify:
 - all field measurements, quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers, and similar information with respect to the Submittal;
 - 2) the suitability of all materials and equipment offered with respect to the indicated application, fabrication, shipping, handling, storage, assembly, and installation pertaining to the performance of the Work; and
 - all information relative to Contractor's responsibilities for means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto;
 - c. confirm that the Submittal is complete with respect to all related data included in the Submittal.
 - Each Shop Drawing or Sample must bear a stamp or specific written certification that Contractor has satisfied Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents with respect to Contractor's review of that Submittal, and that Contractor approves the Submittal.
 - 3. With each Shop Drawing or Sample, Contractor shall give Engineer specific written notice of any variations that the Submittal may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents. This notice must be set forth in a written communication separate from the Submittal; and, in addition, in the case of a Shop Drawing by a specific notation made on the Shop Drawing itself.

B. Submittal Procedures for Shop Drawings and Samples: Contractor shall label and submit Shop Drawings and Samples to Engineer for review and approval in accordance with the accepted Schedule of Submittals.

1. Shop Drawings

- a. Contractor shall submit the number of copies required in the Specifications.
- b. Data shown on the Shop Drawings must be complete with respect to quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, materials, and similar data to show Engineer the services, materials, and equipment Contractor proposes to provide, and to enable Engineer to review the information for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 7.16.C.

2. Samples

- a. Contractor shall submit the number of Samples required in the Specifications.
- b. Contractor shall clearly identify each Sample as to material, Supplier, pertinent data such as catalog numbers, the use for which intended and other data as Engineer may require to enable Engineer to review the Submittal for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 7.16.C.
- 3. Where a Shop Drawing or Sample is required by the Contract Documents or the Schedule of Submittals, any related Work performed prior to Engineer's review and approval of the pertinent submittal will be at the sole expense and responsibility of Contractor.

C. Engineer's Review of Shop Drawings and Samples

- Engineer will provide timely review of Shop Drawings and Samples in accordance with the
 accepted Schedule of Submittals. Engineer's review and approval will be only to
 determine if the items covered by the Submittals will, after installation or incorporation
 in the Work, comply with the requirements of the Contract Documents, and be
 compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as
 indicated by the Contract Documents.
- 2. Engineer's review and approval will not extend to means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto.
- 3. Engineer's review and approval of a separate item as such will not indicate approval of the assembly in which the item functions.
- 4. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample will not relieve Contractor from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless Contractor has complied with the requirements of Paragraph 7.16.A.3 and Engineer has given written approval of each such variation by specific written notation thereof incorporated in or accompanying the Shop Drawing or Sample. Engineer will document any such approved variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents in a Field Order or other appropriate Contract modification.
- 5. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample will not relieve Contractor from responsibility for complying with the requirements of Paragraphs 7.16.A and B.

- 6. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample, or of a variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents, will not, under any circumstances, change the Contract Times or Contract Price, unless such changes are included in a Change Order.
- 7. Neither Engineer's receipt, review, acceptance, or approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample will result in such item becoming a Contract Document.
- 8. Contractor shall perform the Work in compliance with the requirements and commitments set forth in approved Shop Drawings and Samples, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 7.16.C.4.

D. Resubmittal Procedures for Shop Drawings and Samples

- Contractor shall make corrections required by Engineer and shall return the required number of corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit, as required, new Samples for review and approval. Contractor shall direct specific attention in writing to revisions other than the corrections called for by Engineer on previous Submittals.
- 2. Contractor shall furnish required Shop Drawing and Sample submittals with sufficient information and accuracy to obtain required approval of an item with no more than two resubmittals. Engineer will record Engineer's time for reviewing a third or subsequent resubmittal of a Shop Drawing or Sample, and Contractor shall be responsible for Engineer's charges to Owner for such time. Owner may impose a set-off against payments due Contractor to secure reimbursement for such charges.
- 3. If Contractor requests a change of a previously approved Shop Drawing or Sample, Contractor shall be responsible for Engineer's charges to Owner for its review time, and Owner may impose a set-off against payments due Contractor to secure reimbursement for such charges, unless the need for such change is beyond the control of Contractor.

E. Submittals Other than Shop Drawings, Samples, and Owner-Delegated Designs

- 1. The following provisions apply to all Submittals other than Shop Drawings, Samples, and Owner-delegated designs:
 - a. Contractor shall submit all such Submittals to the Engineer in accordance with the Schedule of Submittals and pursuant to the applicable terms of the Contract Documents.
 - b. Engineer will provide timely review of all such Submittals in accordance with the Schedule of Submittals and return such Submittals with a notation of either Accepted or Not Accepted. Any such Submittal that is not returned within the time established in the Schedule of Submittals will be deemed accepted.
 - c. Engineer's review will be only to determine if the Submittal is acceptable under the requirements of the Contract Documents as to general form and content of the Submittal.
 - d. If any such Submittal is not accepted, Contractor shall confer with Engineer regarding the reason for the non-acceptance, and resubmit an acceptable document.
- 2. Procedures for the submittal and acceptance of the Progress Schedule, the Schedule of Submittals, and the Schedule of Values are set forth in Paragraphs 2.03. 2.04, and 2.05.

F. Owner-delegated Designs: Submittals pursuant to Owner-delegated designs are governed by the provisions of Paragraph 7.19.

7.17 Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee

- A. Contractor warrants and guarantees to Owner that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be defective. Engineer is entitled to rely on Contractor's warranty and guarantee.
- B. Owner's rights under this warranty and guarantee are in addition to, and are not limited by, Owner's rights under the correction period provisions of Paragraph 15.08. The time in which Owner may enforce its warranty and guarantee rights under this Paragraph 7.17 is limited only by applicable Laws and Regulations restricting actions to enforce such rights; provided, however, that after the end of the correction period under Paragraph 15.08:
 - 1. Owner shall give Contractor written notice of any defective Work within 60 days of the discovery that such Work is defective; and
 - 2. Such notice will be deemed the start of an event giving rise to a Claim under Paragraph 12.01.B, such that any related Claim must be brought within 30 days of the notice.
- C. Contractor's warranty and guarantee hereunder excludes defects or damage caused by:
 - 1. abuse, or improper modification, maintenance, or operation, by persons other than Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or any other individual or entity for whom Contractor is responsible; or
 - 2. normal wear and tear under normal usage.
- D. Contractor's obligation to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents is absolute. None of the following will constitute an acceptance of Work that is not in accordance with the Contract Documents, a release of Contractor's obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or a release of Owner's warranty and guarantee rights under this Paragraph 7.17:
 - 1. Observations by Engineer;
 - 2. Recommendation by Engineer or payment by Owner of any progress or final payment;
 - 3. The issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion by Engineer or any payment related thereto by Owner;
 - 4. Use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by Owner;
 - 5. Any review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample submittal;
 - 6. The issuance of a notice of acceptability by Engineer;
 - 7. The end of the correction period established in Paragraph 15.08;
 - 8. Any inspection, test, or approval by others; or
 - 9. Any correction of defective Work by Owner.
- E. If the Contract requires the Contractor to accept the assignment of a contract entered into by Owner, then the specific warranties, guarantees, and correction obligations contained in the

assigned contract will govern with respect to Contractor's performance obligations to Owner for the Work described in the assigned contract.

7.18 *Indemnification*

- A. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, and in addition to any other obligations of Contractor under the Contract or otherwise, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, from losses, damages, costs, and judgments (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals, and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising from third-party claims or actions relating to or resulting from the performance or furnishing of the Work, provided that any such claim, action, loss, cost, judgment or damage is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease, or death, or to damage to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself), including the loss of use resulting therefrom, but only to the extent caused by any negligent act or omission of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable.
- B. In any and all claims against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, by any employee (or the survivor or personal representative of such employee) of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, the indemnification obligation under Paragraph 7.18.A will not be limited in any way by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation, or benefits payable by or for Contractor or any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts, or other employee benefit acts.

7.19 Delegation of Professional Design Services

- A. Owner may require Contractor to provide professional design services for a portion of the Work by express delegation in the Contract Documents. Such delegation will specify the performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy, and the Submittals that Contractor must furnish to Engineer with respect to the Owner-delegated design.
- B. Contractor shall cause such Owner-delegated professional design services to be provided pursuant to the professional standard of care by a properly licensed design professional, whose signature and seal must appear on all drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications, and Submittals prepared by such design professional. Such design professional must issue all certifications of design required by Laws and Regulations.
- C. If a Shop Drawing or other Submittal related to the Owner-delegated design is prepared by Contractor, a Subcontractor, or others for submittal to Engineer, then such Shop Drawing or other Submittal must bear the written approval of Contractor's design professional when submitted by Contractor to Engineer.
- D. Owner and Engineer shall be entitled to rely upon the adequacy, accuracy, and completeness of the services, certifications, and approvals performed or provided by the design professionals retained or employed by Contractor under an Owner-delegated design, subject

- to the professional standard of care and the performance and design criteria stated in the Contract Documents.
- E. Pursuant to this Paragraph 7.19, Engineer's review, approval, and other determinations regarding design drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications, and other Submittals furnished by Contractor pursuant to an Owner-delegated design will be only for the following limited purposes:
 - 1. Checking for conformance with the requirements of this Paragraph 7.19;
 - 2. Confirming that Contractor (through its design professionals) has used the performance and design criteria specified in the Contract Documents; and
 - 3. Establishing that the design furnished by Contractor is consistent with the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents.
- F. Contractor shall not be responsible for the adequacy of performance or design criteria specified by Owner or Engineer.
- G. Contractor is not required to provide professional services in violation of applicable Laws and Regulations.

ARTICLE 8—OTHER WORK AT THE SITE

8.01 Other Work

- A. In addition to and apart from the Work under the Contract Documents, the Owner may perform other work at or adjacent to the Site. Such other work may be performed by Owner's employees, or through contracts between the Owner and third parties. Owner may also arrange to have third-party utility owners perform work on their utilities and facilities at or adjacent to the Site.
- B. If Owner performs other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, or through contracts for such other work, then Owner shall give Contractor written notice thereof prior to starting any such other work. If Owner has advance information regarding the start of any third-party utility work that Owner has arranged to take place at or adjacent to the Site, Owner shall provide such information to Contractor.
- C. Contractor shall afford proper and safe access to the Site to each contractor that performs such other work, each utility owner performing other work, and Owner, if Owner is performing other work with Owner's employees, and provide a reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such other work.
- D. Contractor shall do all cutting, fitting, and patching of the Work that may be required to properly connect or otherwise make its several parts come together and properly integrate with such other work. Contractor shall not endanger any work of others by cutting, excavating, or otherwise altering such work; provided, however, that Contractor may cut or alter others' work with the written consent of Engineer and the others whose work will be affected.
- E. If the proper execution or results of any part of Contractor's Work depends upon work performed by others, Contractor shall inspect such other work and promptly report to Engineer in writing any delays, defects, or deficiencies in such other work that render it

- unavailable or unsuitable for the proper execution and results of Contractor's Work. Contractor's failure to so report will constitute an acceptance of such other work as fit and proper for integration with Contractor's Work except for latent defects and deficiencies in such other work.
- F. The provisions of this article are not applicable to work that is performed by third-party utilities or other third-party entities without a contract with Owner, or that is performed without having been arranged by Owner. If such work occurs, then any related delay, disruption, or interference incurred by Contractor is governed by the provisions of Paragraph 4.05.C.3.

8.02 Coordination

- A. If Owner intends to contract with others for the performance of other work at or adjacent to the Site, to perform other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, or to arrange to have utility owners perform work at or adjacent to the Site, the following will be set forth in the Supplementary Conditions or provided to Contractor prior to the start of any such other work:
 - 1. The identity of the individual or entity that will have authority and responsibility for coordination of the activities among the various contractors;
 - 2. An itemization of the specific matters to be covered by such authority and responsibility;
 - 3. The extent of such authority and responsibilities.
- B. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Owner shall have sole authority and responsibility for such coordination.

8.03 Legal Relationships

- A. If, in the course of performing other work for Owner at or adjacent to the Site, the Owner's employees, any other contractor working for Owner, or any utility owner that Owner has arranged to perform work, causes damage to the Work or to the property of Contractor or its Subcontractors, or delays, disrupts, interferes with, or increases the scope or cost of the performance of the Work, through actions or inaction, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times. Contractor must submit any Change Proposal seeking an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times under this paragraph within 30 days of the damaging, delaying, disrupting, or interfering event. The entitlement to, and extent of, any such equitable adjustment will take into account information (if any) regarding such other work that was provided to Contractor in the Contract Documents prior to the submittal of the Bid or the final negotiation of the terms of the Contract, and any remedies available to Contractor under Laws or Regulations concerning utility action or inaction. When applicable, any such equitable adjustment in Contract Price will be conditioned on Contractor assigning to Owner all Contractor's rights against such other contractor or utility owner with respect to the damage, delay, disruption, or interference that is the subject of the adjustment. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times or Contract Price is subject to the provisions of Paragraphs 4.05.D and 4.05.E.
- B. Contractor shall take reasonable and customary measures to avoid damaging, delaying, disrupting, or interfering with the work of Owner, any other contractor, or any utility owner performing other work at or adjacent to the Site.

- If Contractor fails to take such measures and as a result damages, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the work of any such other contractor or utility owner, then Owner may impose a set-off against payments due Contractor, and assign to such other contractor or utility owner the Owner's contractual rights against Contractor with respect to the breach of the obligations set forth in this Paragraph 8.03.B.
- 2. When Owner is performing other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, Contractor shall be liable to Owner for damage to such other work, and for the reasonable direct delay, disruption, and interference costs incurred by Owner as a result of Contractor's failure to take reasonable and customary measures with respect to Owner's other work. In response to such damage, delay, disruption, or interference, Owner may impose a set-off against payments due Contractor.
- C. If Contractor damages, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the work of any other contractor, or any utility owner performing other work at or adjacent to the Site, through Contractor's failure to take reasonable and customary measures to avoid such impacts, or if any claim arising out of Contractor's actions, inactions, or negligence in performance of the Work at or adjacent to the Site is made by any such other contractor or utility owner against Contractor, Owner, or Engineer, then Contractor shall (1) promptly attempt to settle the claim as to all parties through negotiations with such other contractor or utility owner, or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding or at law, and (2) indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against any such claims, and against all costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such damage, delay, disruption, or interference.

ARTICLE 9—OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- 9.01 Communications to Contractor
 - A. Except as otherwise provided in these General Conditions, Owner shall issue all communications to Contractor through Engineer.
- 9.02 Replacement of Engineer
 - A. Owner may at its discretion appoint an engineer to replace Engineer, provided Contractor makes no reasonable objection to the replacement engineer. The replacement engineer's status under the Contract Documents will be that of the former Engineer.
- 9.03 Furnish Data
 - A. Owner shall promptly furnish the data required of Owner under the Contract Documents.
- 9.04 Pay When Due
 - A. Owner shall make payments to Contractor when they are due as provided in the Agreement.
- 9.05 Lands and Easements; Reports, Tests, and Drawings
 - A. Owner's duties with respect to providing lands and easements are set forth in Paragraph 5.01.

- B. Owner's duties with respect to providing engineering surveys to establish reference points are set forth in Paragraph 4.03.
- C. Article 5 refers to Owner's identifying and making available to Contractor copies of reports of explorations and tests of conditions at the Site, and drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site.

9.06 *Insurance*

A. Owner's responsibilities, if any, with respect to purchasing and maintaining liability and property insurance are set forth in Article 6.

9.07 Change Orders

A. Owner's responsibilities with respect to Change Orders are set forth in Article 11.

9.08 Inspections, Tests, and Approvals

A. Owner's responsibility with respect to certain inspections, tests, and approvals is set forth in Paragraph 14.02.B.

9.09 Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities

A. The Owner shall not supervise, direct, or have control or authority over, nor be responsible for, Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Owner will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

9.10 Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition

A. Owner's responsibility in respect to an undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition is set forth in Paragraph 5.06.

9.11 Evidence of Financial Arrangements

A. Upon request of Contractor, Owner shall furnish Contractor reasonable evidence that financial arrangements have been made to satisfy Owner's obligations under the Contract (including obligations under proposed changes in the Work).

9.12 Safety Programs

- A. While at the Site, Owner's employees and representatives shall comply with the specific applicable requirements of Contractor's safety programs of which Owner has been informed.
- B. Owner shall furnish copies of any applicable Owner safety programs to Contractor.

ARTICLE 10—ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

10.01 Owner's Representative

A. Engineer will be Owner's representative during the construction period. The duties and responsibilities and the limitations of authority of Engineer as Owner's representative during construction are set forth in the Contract.

10.02 Visits to Site

- A. Engineer will make visits to the Site at intervals appropriate to the various stages of construction as Engineer deems necessary in order to observe, as an experienced and qualified design professional, the progress that has been made and the quality of the various aspects of Contractor's executed Work. Based on information obtained during such visits and observations, Engineer, for the benefit of Owner, will determine, in general, if the Work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents. Engineer will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous inspections on the Site to check the quality or quantity of the Work. Engineer's efforts will be directed toward providing for Owner a greater degree of confidence that the completed Work will conform generally to the Contract Documents. On the basis of such visits and observations, Engineer will keep Owner informed of the progress of the Work and will endeavor to guard Owner against defective Work.
- B. Engineer's visits and observations are subject to all the limitations on Engineer's authority and responsibility set forth in Paragraph 10.07. Particularly, but without limitation, during or as a result of Engineer's visits or observations of Contractor's Work, Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work.

10.03 Resident Project Representative

- A. If Owner and Engineer have agreed that Engineer will furnish a Resident Project Representative to represent Engineer at the Site and assist Engineer in observing the progress and quality of the Work, then the authority and responsibilities of any such Resident Project Representative will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions, and limitations on the responsibilities thereof will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions and in Paragraph 10.07.
- B. If Owner designates an individual or entity who is not Engineer's consultant, agent, or employee to represent Owner at the Site, then the responsibilities and authority of such individual or entity will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions

10.04 Engineer's Authority

- A. Engineer has the authority to reject Work in accordance with Article 14.
- B. Engineer's authority as to Submittals is set forth in Paragraph 7.16.
- C. Engineer's authority as to design drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications and other Submittals from Contractor in response to Owner's delegation (if any) to Contractor of professional design services, is set forth in Paragraph 7.19.
- D. Engineer's authority as to changes in the Work is set forth in Article 11.
- E. Engineer's authority as to Applications for Payment is set forth in Article 15.

10.05 Determinations for Unit Price Work

A. Engineer will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor as set forth in Paragraph 13.03.

10.06 Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work

A. Engineer will render decisions regarding the requirements of the Contract Documents, and judge the acceptability of the Work, pursuant to the specific procedures set forth herein for initial interpretations, Change Proposals, and acceptance of the Work. In rendering such decisions and judgments, Engineer will not show partiality to Owner or Contractor, and will not be liable to Owner, Contractor, or others in connection with any proceedings, interpretations, decisions, or judgments conducted or rendered in good faith.

10.07 Limitations on Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities

- A. Neither Engineer's authority or responsibility under this Article 10 or under any other provision of the Contract, nor any decision made by Engineer in good faith either to exercise or not exercise such authority or responsibility or the undertaking, exercise, or performance of any authority or responsibility by Engineer, will create, impose, or give rise to any duty in contract, tort, or otherwise owed by Engineer to Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or to any surety for or employee or agent of any of them.
- B. Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Engineer will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- C. Engineer will not be responsible for the acts or omissions of Contractor or of any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or of any other individual or entity performing any of the Work.
- D. Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation, and all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates of inspection, tests and approvals, and other documentation required to be delivered by Contractor under Paragraph 15.06.A, will only be to determine generally that their content complies with the requirements of, and in the case of certificates of inspections, tests, and approvals, that the results certified indicate compliance with the Contract Documents.
- E. The limitations upon authority and responsibility set forth in this Paragraph 10.07 also apply to the Resident Project Representative, if any.

10.08 Compliance with Safety Program

A. While at the Site, Engineer's employees and representatives will comply with the specific applicable requirements of Owner's and Contractor's safety programs of which Engineer has been informed.

ARTICLE 11—CHANGES TO THE CONTRACT

11.01 Amending and Supplementing the Contract

- A. The Contract may be amended or supplemented by a Change Order, a Work Change Directive, or a Field Order.
- B. If an amendment or supplement to the Contract includes a change in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, such amendment or supplement must be set forth in a Change Order.

C. All changes to the Contract that involve (1) the performance or acceptability of the Work, (2) the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or (3) other engineering or technical matters, must be supported by Engineer's recommendation. Owner and Contractor may amend other terms and conditions of the Contract without the recommendation of the Engineer.

11.02 Change Orders

- A. Owner and Contractor shall execute appropriate Change Orders covering:
 - Changes in Contract Price or Contract Times which are agreed to by the parties, including
 any undisputed sum or amount of time for Work actually performed in accordance with
 a Work Change Directive;
 - 2. Changes in Contract Price resulting from an Owner set-off, unless Contractor has duly contested such set-off;
 - 3. Changes in the Work which are: (a) ordered by Owner pursuant to Paragraph 11.05, (b) required because of Owner's acceptance of defective Work under Paragraph 14.04 or Owner's correction of defective Work under Paragraph 14.07, or (c) agreed to by the parties, subject to the need for Engineer's recommendation if the change in the Work involves the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise) or other engineering or technical matters; and
 - 4. Changes that embody the substance of any final and binding results under: Paragraph 11.03.B, resolving the impact of a Work Change Directive; Paragraph 11.09, concerning Change Proposals; Article 12, Claims; Paragraph 13.02.D, final adjustments resulting from allowances; Paragraph 13.03.D, final adjustments relating to determination of quantities for Unit Price Work; and similar provisions.
- B. If Owner or Contractor refuses to execute a Change Order that is required to be executed under the terms of Paragraph 11.02.A, it will be deemed to be of full force and effect, as if fully executed.

11.03 Work Change Directives

A.

- 1. A Work Change Directive will not change the Contract Price or the Contract Times but is evidence that the parties expect that the modification ordered or documented by a Work Change Directive will be incorporated in a subsequently issued Change Order, following negotiations by the parties as to the Work Change Directive's effect, if any, on the Contract Price and Contract Times; or, if negotiations are unsuccessful, by a determination under the terms of the Contract Documents governing adjustments, expressly including Paragraph 11.07 regarding change of Contract Price.
- B. If Owner has issued a Work Change Directive and:
 - 1. Contractor believes that an adjustment in Contract Times or Contract Price is necessary, then Contractor shall submit any Change Proposal seeking such an adjustment no later than 30 days after the completion of the Work set out in the Work Change Directive.
 - Owner believes that an adjustment in Contract Times or Contract Price is necessary, then
 Owner shall submit any Claim seeking such an adjustment no later than 60 days after
 issuance of the Work Change Directive.

11.04 Field Orders

- A. Engineer may authorize minor changes in the Work if the changes do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times and are compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. Such changes will be accomplished by a Field Order and will be binding on Owner and also on Contractor, which shall perform the Work involved promptly.
- B. If Contractor believes that a Field Order justifies an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, then before proceeding with the Work at issue, Contractor shall submit a Change Proposal as provided herein.

11.05 Owner-Authorized Changes in the Work

- A. Without invalidating the Contract and without notice to any surety, Owner may, at any time or from time to time, order additions, deletions, or revisions in the Work. Changes involving the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise) or other engineering or technical matters will be supported by Engineer's recommendation.
- B. Such changes in the Work may be accomplished by a Change Order, if Owner and Contractor have agreed as to the effect, if any, of the changes on Contract Times or Contract Price; or by a Work Change Directive. Upon receipt of any such document, Contractor shall promptly proceed with the Work involved; or, in the case of a deletion in the Work, promptly cease construction activities with respect to such deleted Work. Added or revised Work must be performed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents.
- C. Nothing in this Paragraph 11.05 obligates Contractor to undertake work that Contractor reasonably concludes cannot be performed in a manner consistent with Contractor's safety obligations under the Contract Documents or Laws and Regulations.

11.06 Unauthorized Changes in the Work

A. Contractor shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times with respect to any work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents, as amended, modified, or supplemented, except in the case of an emergency as provided in Paragraph 7.15 or in the case of uncovering Work as provided in Paragraph 14.05.C.2.

11.07 Change of Contract Price

- A. The Contract Price may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Change Proposal for an adjustment in the Contract Price must comply with the provisions of Paragraph 11.09. Any Claim for an adjustment of Contract Price must comply with the provisions of Article 12.
- B. An adjustment in the Contract Price will be determined as follows:
 - Where the Work involved is covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, then by application of such unit prices to the quantities of the items involved (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03);
 - 2. Where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, then by a mutually agreed lump sum (which may include an allowance for overhead and profit not necessarily in accordance with Paragraph 11.07.C.2); or

- 3. Where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents and the parties do not reach mutual agreement to a lump sum, then on the basis of the Cost of the Work (determined as provided in Paragraph 13.01) plus a Contractor's fee for overhead and profit (determined as provided in Paragraph 11.07.C).
- C. *Contractor's Fee*: When applicable, the Contractor's fee for overhead and profit will be determined as follows:
 - 1. A mutually acceptable fixed fee; or
 - 2. If a fixed fee is not agreed upon, then a fee based on the following percentages of the various portions of the Cost of the Work:
 - a. For costs incurred under Paragraphs 13.01.B.1 and 13.01.B.2, the Contractor's fee will be 15 percent;
 - b. For costs incurred under Paragraph 13.01.B.3, the Contractor's fee will be 5 percent;
 - c. Where one or more tiers of subcontracts are on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee and no fixed fee is agreed upon, the intent of Paragraphs 11.07.C.2.a and 11.07.C.2.b is that the Contractor's fee will be based on: (1) a fee of 15 percent of the costs incurred under Paragraphs 13.01.B.1 and 13.01.B.2 by the Subcontractor that actually performs the Work, at whatever tier, and (2) with respect to Contractor itself and to any Subcontractors of a tier higher than that of the Subcontractor that actually performs the Work, a fee of 5 percent of the amount (fee plus underlying costs incurred) attributable to the next lower tier Subcontractor; provided, however, that for any such subcontracted Work the maximum total fee to be paid by Owner will be no greater than 27 percent of the costs incurred by the Subcontractor that actually performs the Work;
 - d. No fee will be payable on the basis of costs itemized under Paragraphs 13.01.B.4, 13.01.B.5, and 13.01.C;
 - e. The amount of credit to be allowed by Contractor to Owner for any change which results in a net decrease in Cost of the Work will be the amount of the actual net decrease in Cost of the Work and a deduction of an additional amount equal to 5 percent of such actual net decrease in Cost of the Work; and
 - f. When both additions and credits are involved in any one change or Change Proposal, the adjustment in Contractor's fee will be computed by determining the sum of the costs in each of the cost categories in Paragraph 13.01.B (specifically, payroll costs, Paragraph 13.01.B.1; incorporated materials and equipment costs, Paragraph 13.01.B.2; Subcontract costs, Paragraph 13.01.B.3; special consultants costs, Paragraph 13.01.B.4; and other costs, Paragraph 13.01.B.5) and applying to each such cost category sum the appropriate fee from Paragraphs 11.07.C.2.a through 11.07.C.2.e, inclusive.

11.08 Change of Contract Times

A. The Contract Times may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Change Proposal for an adjustment in the Contract Times must comply with the provisions of Paragraph 11.09. Any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Times must comply with the provisions of Article 12.

B. Delay, disruption, and interference in the Work, and any related changes in Contract Times, are addressed in and governed by Paragraph 4.05.

11.09 Change Proposals

A. Purpose and Content: Contractor shall submit a Change Proposal to Engineer to request an adjustment in the Contract Times or Contract Price; contest an initial decision by Engineer concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents or relating to the acceptability of the Work under the Contract Documents; challenge a set-off against payment due; or seek other relief under the Contract. The Change Proposal will specify any proposed change in Contract Times or Contract Price, or other proposed relief, and explain the reason for the proposed change, with citations to any governing or applicable provisions of the Contract Documents. Each Change Proposal will address only one issue, or a set of closely related issues.

B. Change Proposal Procedures

- 1. *Submittal*: Contractor shall submit each Change Proposal to Engineer within 30 days after the start of the event giving rise thereto, or after such initial decision.
- 2. Supporting Data: The Contractor shall submit supporting data, including the proposed change in Contract Price or Contract Time (if any), to the Engineer and Owner within 15 days after the submittal of the Change Proposal.
 - a. Change Proposals based on or related to delay, interruption, or interference must comply with the provisions of Paragraphs 4.05.D and 4.05.E.
 - b. Change proposals related to a change of Contract Price must include full and detailed accounts of materials incorporated into the Work and labor and equipment used for the subject Work.

The supporting data must be accompanied by a written statement that the supporting data are accurate and complete, and that any requested time or price adjustment is the entire adjustment to which Contractor believes it is entitled as a result of said event.

- 3. Engineer's Initial Review: Engineer will advise Owner regarding the Change Proposal, and consider any comments or response from Owner regarding the Change Proposal. If in its discretion Engineer concludes that additional supporting data is needed before conducting a full review and making a decision regarding the Change Proposal, then Engineer may request that Contractor submit such additional supporting data by a date specified by Engineer, prior to Engineer beginning its full review of the Change Proposal.
- 4. Engineer's Full Review and Action on the Change Proposal: Upon receipt of Contractor's supporting data (including any additional data requested by Engineer), Engineer will conduct a full review of each Change Proposal and, within 30 days after such receipt of the Contractor's supporting data, either approve the Change Proposal in whole, deny it in whole, or approve it in part and deny it in part. Such actions must be in writing, with a copy provided to Owner and Contractor. If Engineer does not take action on the Change Proposal within 30 days, then either Owner or Contractor may at any time thereafter submit a letter to the other party indicating that as a result of Engineer's inaction the Change Proposal is deemed denied, thereby commencing the time for appeal of the denial under Article 12.

- 5. *Binding Decision*: Engineer's decision is final and binding upon Owner and Contractor, unless Owner or Contractor appeals the decision by filing a Claim under Article 12.
- C. Resolution of Certain Change Proposals: If the Change Proposal does not involve the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), the acceptability of the Work, or other engineering or technical matters, then Engineer will notify the parties in writing that the Engineer is unable to resolve the Change Proposal. For purposes of further resolution of such a Change Proposal, such notice will be deemed a denial, and Contractor may choose to seek resolution under the terms of Article 12.
- D. *Post-Completion*: Contractor shall not submit any Change Proposals after Engineer issues a written recommendation of final payment pursuant to Paragraph 15.06.B.

11.10 Notification to Surety

A. If the provisions of any bond require notice to be given to a surety of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or the provisions of the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, Contract Price or Contract Times), the giving of any such notice will be Contractor's responsibility. The amount of each applicable bond will be adjusted to reflect the effect of any such change.

ARTICLE 12—CLAIMS

12.01 Claims

- A. *Claims Process*: The following disputes between Owner and Contractor are subject to the Claims process set forth in this article:
 - 1. Appeals by Owner or Contractor of Engineer's decisions regarding Change Proposals;
 - 2. Owner demands for adjustments in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or other relief under the Contract Documents;
 - Disputes that Engineer has been unable to address because they do not involve the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), the acceptability of the Work, or other engineering or technical matters; and
 - 4. Subject to the waiver provisions of Paragraph 15.07, any dispute arising after Engineer has issued a written recommendation of final payment pursuant to Paragraph 15.06.B.
- B. Submittal of Claim: The party submitting a Claim shall deliver it directly to the other party to the Contract promptly (but in no event later than 30 days) after the start of the event giving rise thereto; in the case of appeals regarding Change Proposals within 30 days of the decision under appeal. The party submitting the Claim shall also furnish a copy to the Engineer, for its information only. The responsibility to substantiate a Claim rests with the party making the Claim. In the case of a Claim by Contractor seeking an increase in the Contract Times or Contract Price, Contractor shall certify that the Claim is made in good faith, that the supporting data are accurate and complete, and that to the best of Contractor's knowledge and belief the amount of time or money requested accurately reflects the full amount to which Contractor is entitled.
- C. Review and Resolution: The party receiving a Claim shall review it thoroughly, giving full consideration to its merits. The two parties shall seek to resolve the Claim through the exchange of information and direct negotiations. The parties may extend the time for

resolving the Claim by mutual agreement. All actions taken on a Claim will be stated in writing and submitted to the other party, with a copy to Engineer.

D. Mediation

- At any time after initiation of a Claim, Owner and Contractor may mutually agree to mediation of the underlying dispute. The agreement to mediate will stay the Claim submittal and response process.
- 2. If Owner and Contractor agree to mediation, then after 60 days from such agreement, either Owner or Contractor may unilaterally terminate the mediation process, and the Claim submittal and decision process will resume as of the date of the termination. If the mediation proceeds but is unsuccessful in resolving the dispute, the Claim submittal and decision process will resume as of the date of the conclusion of the mediation, as determined by the mediator.
- 3. Owner and Contractor shall each pay one-half of the mediator's fees and costs.
- E. *Partial Approval*: If the party receiving a Claim approves the Claim in part and denies it in part, such action will be final and binding unless within 30 days of such action the other party invokes the procedure set forth in Article 17 for final resolution of disputes.
- F. Denial of Claim: If efforts to resolve a Claim are not successful, the party receiving the Claim may deny it by giving written notice of denial to the other party. If the receiving party does not take action on the Claim within 90 days, then either Owner or Contractor may at any time thereafter submit a letter to the other party indicating that as a result of the inaction, the Claim is deemed denied, thereby commencing the time for appeal of the denial. A denial of the Claim will be final and binding unless within 30 days of the denial the other party invokes the procedure set forth in Article 17 for the final resolution of disputes.
- G. Final and Binding Results: If the parties reach a mutual agreement regarding a Claim, whether through approval of the Claim, direct negotiations, mediation, or otherwise; or if a Claim is approved in part and denied in part, or denied in full, and such actions become final and binding; then the results of the agreement or action on the Claim will be incorporated in a Change Order or other written document to the extent they affect the Contract, including the Work, the Contract Times, or the Contract Price.

ARTICLE 13—COST OF THE WORK; ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK

13.01 *Cost of the Work*

- A. Purposes for Determination of Cost of the Work: The term Cost of the Work means the sum of all costs necessary for the proper performance of the Work at issue, as further defined below. The provisions of this Paragraph 13.01 are used for two distinct purposes:
 - 1. To determine Cost of the Work when Cost of the Work is a component of the Contract Price, under cost-plus-fee, time-and-materials, or other cost-based terms; or
 - 2. When needed to determine the value of a Change Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price. When the value of any such adjustment is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, Contractor is entitled only to those additional or incremental costs required because of the change in the Work or because of the event giving rise to the adjustment.

- B. Costs Included: Except as otherwise may be agreed to in writing by Owner, costs included in the Cost of the Work will be in amounts no higher than those commonly incurred in the locality of the Project, will not include any of the costs itemized in Paragraph 13.01.C, and will include only the following items:
 - 1. Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of Contractor in the performance of the Work under schedules of job classifications agreed upon by Owner and Contractor in advance of the subject Work. Such employees include, without limitation, superintendents, foremen, safety managers, safety representatives, and other personnel employed full time on the Work. Payroll costs for employees not employed full time on the Work will be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the Work. Payroll costs include, but are not limited to, salaries and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits, which include social security contributions, unemployment, excise, and payroll taxes, workers' compensation, health and retirement benefits, sick leave, and vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto. The expenses of performing Work outside of regular working hours, on Saturday, Sunday, or legal holidays, will be included in the above to the extent authorized by Owner.
 - 2. Cost of all materials and equipment furnished and incorporated in the Work, including costs of transportation and storage thereof, and Suppliers' field services required in connection therewith. All cash discounts accrue to Contractor unless Owner deposits funds with Contractor with which to make payments, in which case the cash discounts will accrue to Owner. All trade discounts, rebates, and refunds and returns from sale of surplus materials and equipment will accrue to Owner, and Contractor shall make provisions so that they may be obtained.
 - 3. Payments made by Contractor to Subcontractors for Work performed by Subcontractors. If required by Owner, Contractor shall obtain competitive bids from subcontractors acceptable to Owner and Contractor and shall deliver such bids to Owner, which will then determine, with the advice of Engineer, which bids, if any, will be acceptable. If any subcontract provides that the Subcontractor is to be paid on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee, the Subcontractor's Cost of the Work and fee will be determined in the same manner as Contractor's Cost of the Work and fee as provided in this Paragraph 13.01.
 - 4. Costs of special consultants (including but not limited to engineers, architects, testing laboratories, surveyors, attorneys, and accountants) employed or retained for services specifically related to the Work.
 - 5. Other costs consisting of the following:
 - a. The proportion of necessary transportation, travel, and subsistence expenses of Contractor's employees incurred in discharge of duties connected with the Work.
 - b. Cost, including transportation and maintenance, of all materials, supplies, equipment, machinery, appliances, office, and temporary facilities at the Site, which are consumed in the performance of the Work, and cost, less market value, of such items used but not consumed which remain the property of Contractor.
 - In establishing included costs for materials such as scaffolding, plating, or sheeting, consideration will be given to the actual or the estimated life of the material for use on other projects; or rental rates may be established on the basis of purchase or salvage value of such items, whichever is less. Contractor will not

be eligible for compensation for such items in an amount that exceeds the purchase cost of such item.

c. Construction Equipment Rental

- 1) Rentals of all construction equipment and machinery, and the parts thereof, in accordance with rental agreements approved by Owner as to price (including any surcharge or special rates applicable to overtime use of the construction equipment or machinery), and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, assembly, dismantling, and removal thereof. All such costs will be in accordance with the terms of said rental agreements. The rental of any such equipment, machinery, or parts must cease when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the Work.
- 2) Costs for equipment and machinery owned by Contractor or a Contractor-related entity will be paid at a rate shown for such equipment in the equipment rental rate book specified in the Supplementary Conditions. An hourly rate will be computed by dividing the monthly rates by 176. These computed rates will include all operating costs.
- 3) With respect to Work that is the result of a Change Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price ("changed Work"), included costs will be based on the time the equipment or machinery is in use on the changed Work and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, assembly, dismantling, and removal when directly attributable to the changed Work. The cost of any such equipment or machinery, or parts thereof, must cease to accrue when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the changed Work.
- d. Sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes related to the Work, and for which Contractor is liable, as imposed by Laws and Regulations.
- e. Deposits lost for causes other than negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, and royalty payments and fees for permits and licenses.
- f. Losses and damages (and related expenses) caused by damage to the Work, not compensated by insurance or otherwise, sustained by Contractor in connection with the performance of the Work (except losses and damages within the deductible amounts of builder's risk or other property insurance established in accordance with Paragraph 6.04), provided such losses and damages have resulted from causes other than the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable. Such losses include settlements made with the written consent and approval of Owner. No such losses, damages, and expenses will be included in the Cost of the Work for the purpose of determining Contractor's fee.
- g. The cost of utilities, fuel, and sanitary facilities at the Site.
- h. Minor expenses such as communication service at the Site, express and courier services, and similar petty cash items in connection with the Work.
- i. The costs of premiums for all bonds and insurance that Contractor is required by the Contract Documents to purchase and maintain.

- C. Costs Excluded: The term Cost of the Work does not include any of the following items:
 - 1. Payroll costs and other compensation of Contractor's officers, executives, principals, general managers, engineers, architects, estimators, attorneys, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agents, expediters, timekeepers, clerks, and other personnel employed by Contractor, whether at the Site or in Contractor's principal or branch office for general administration of the Work and not specifically included in the agreed upon schedule of job classifications referred to in Paragraph 13.01.B.1 or specifically covered by Paragraph 13.01.B.4. The payroll costs and other compensation excluded here are to be considered administrative costs covered by the Contractor's fee.
 - 2. The cost of purchasing, renting, or furnishing small tools and hand tools.
 - 3. Expenses of Contractor's principal and branch offices other than Contractor's office at the Site.
 - 4. Any part of Contractor's capital expenses, including interest on Contractor's capital employed for the Work and charges against Contractor for delinquent payments.
 - 5. Costs due to the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, including but not limited to, the correction of defective Work, disposal of materials or equipment wrongly supplied, and making good any damage to property.
 - 6. Expenses incurred in preparing and advancing Claims.
 - 7. Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind and the costs of any item not specifically and expressly included in Paragraph 13.01.B.

D. Contractor's Fee

- 1. When the Work as a whole is performed on the basis of cost-plus-a-fee, then:
 - a. Contractor's fee for the Work set forth in the Contract Documents as of the Effective Date of the Contract will be determined as set forth in the Agreement.
 - b. for any Work covered by a Change Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price on the basis of Cost of the Work, Contractor's fee will be determined as follows:
 - 1) When the fee for the Work as a whole is a percentage of the Cost of the Work, the fee will automatically adjust as the Cost of the Work changes.
 - 2) When the fee for the Work as a whole is a fixed fee, the fee for any additions or deletions will be determined in accordance with Paragraph 11.07.C.2.
- 2. When the Work as a whole is performed on the basis of a stipulated sum, or any other basis other than cost-plus-a-fee, then Contractor's fee for any Work covered by a Change Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price on the basis of Cost of the Work will be determined in accordance with Paragraph 11.07.C.2.
- E. Documentation and Audit: Whenever the Cost of the Work for any purpose is to be determined pursuant to this Article 13, Contractor and pertinent Subcontractors will establish and maintain records of the costs in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices. Subject to prior written notice, Owner will be afforded reasonable access, during normal business hours, to all Contractor's accounts, records, books, correspondence, instructions,

drawings, receipts, vouchers, memoranda, and similar data relating to the Cost of the Work and Contractor's fee. Contractor shall preserve all such documents for a period of three years after the final payment by Owner. Pertinent Subcontractors will afford such access to Owner, and preserve such documents, to the same extent required of Contractor.

13.02 Allowances

- A. It is understood that Contractor has included in the Contract Price all allowances so named in the Contract Documents and shall cause the Work so covered to be performed for such sums and by such persons or entities as may be acceptable to Owner and Engineer.
- B. Cash Allowances: Contractor agrees that:
 - the cash allowances include the cost to Contractor (less any applicable trade discounts)
 of materials and equipment required by the allowances to be delivered at the Site, and
 all applicable taxes; and
 - Contractor's costs for unloading and handling on the Site, labor, installation, overhead, profit, and other expenses contemplated for the cash allowances have been included in the Contract Price and not in the allowances, and no demand for additional payment for any of the foregoing will be valid.
- C. *Owner's Contingency Allowance*: Contractor agrees that an Owner's contingency allowance, if any, is for the sole use of Owner to cover unanticipated costs.
- D. Prior to final payment, an appropriate Change Order will be issued as recommended by Engineer to reflect actual amounts due Contractor for Work covered by allowances, and the Contract Price will be correspondingly adjusted.

13.03 Unit Price Work

- A. Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the Work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Price will be deemed to include for all Unit Price Work an amount equal to the sum of the unit price for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as indicated in the Agreement.
- B. The estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids and determining an initial Contract Price. Payments to Contractor for Unit Price Work will be based on actual quantities.
- C. Each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by Contractor to be adequate to cover Contractor's overhead and profit for each separately identified item.
- D. Engineer will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor. Engineer will review with Contractor the Engineer's preliminary determinations on such matters before rendering a written decision thereon (by recommendation of an Application for Payment or otherwise). Engineer's written decision thereon will be final and binding (except as modified by Engineer to reflect changed factual conditions or more accurate data) upon Owner and Contractor, and the final adjustment of Contract Price will be set forth in a Change Order, subject to the provisions of the following paragraph.

E. Adjustments in Unit Price

- 1. Contractor or Owner shall be entitled to an adjustment in the unit price with respect to an item of Unit Price Work if:
 - a. the quantity of the item of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor differs materially and significantly from the estimated quantity of such item indicated in the Agreement; and
 - b. Contractor's unit costs to perform the item of Unit Price Work have changed materially and significantly as a result of the quantity change.
- The adjustment in unit price will account for and be coordinated with any related changes in quantities of other items of Work, and in Contractor's costs to perform such other Work, such that the resulting overall change in Contract Price is equitable to Owner and Contractor.
- 3. Adjusted unit prices will apply to all units of that item.

ARTICLE 14—TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL, OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

14.01 Access to Work

A. Owner, Engineer, their consultants and other representatives and personnel of Owner, independent testing laboratories, and authorities having jurisdiction have access to the Site and the Work at reasonable times for their observation, inspection, and testing. Contractor shall provide them proper and safe conditions for such access and advise them of Contractor's safety procedures and programs so that they may comply with such procedures and programs as applicable.

14.02 Tests, Inspections, and Approvals

- A. Contractor shall give Engineer timely notice of readiness of the Work (or specific parts thereof) for all required inspections and tests, and shall cooperate with inspection and testing personnel to facilitate required inspections and tests.
- B. Owner shall retain and pay for the services of an independent inspector, testing laboratory, or other qualified individual or entity to perform all inspections and tests expressly required by the Contract Documents to be furnished and paid for by Owner, except that costs incurred in connection with tests or inspections of covered Work will be governed by the provisions of Paragraph 14.05.
- C. If Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction require any Work (or part thereof) specifically to be inspected, tested, or approved by an employee or other representative of such public body, Contractor shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such inspections, tests, or approvals, pay all costs in connection therewith, and furnish Engineer the required certificates of inspection or approval.
- D. Contractor shall be responsible for arranging, obtaining, and paying for all inspections and tests required:
 - 1. by the Contract Documents, unless the Contract Documents expressly allocate responsibility for a specific inspection or test to Owner;

- 2. to attain Owner's and Engineer's acceptance of materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work;
- 3. by manufacturers of equipment furnished under the Contract Documents;
- 4. for testing, adjusting, and balancing of mechanical, electrical, and other equipment to be incorporated into the Work; and
- 5. for acceptance of materials, mix designs, or equipment submitted for approval prior to Contractor's purchase thereof for incorporation in the Work.

Such inspections and tests will be performed by independent inspectors, testing laboratories, or other qualified individuals or entities acceptable to Owner and Engineer.

- E. If the Contract Documents require the Work (or part thereof) to be approved by Owner, Engineer, or another designated individual or entity, then Contractor shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such approvals.
- F. If any Work (or the work of others) that is to be inspected, tested, or approved is covered by Contractor without written concurrence of Engineer, Contractor shall, if requested by Engineer, uncover such Work for observation. Such uncovering will be at Contractor's expense unless Contractor had given Engineer timely notice of Contractor's intention to cover the same and Engineer had not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.

14.03 Defective Work

- A. Contractor's Obligation: It is Contractor's obligation to assure that the Work is not defective.
- B. *Engineer's Authority*: Engineer has the authority to determine whether Work is defective, and to reject defective Work.
- C. *Notice of Defects*: Prompt written notice of all defective Work of which Owner or Engineer has actual knowledge will be given to Contractor.
- D. Correction, or Removal and Replacement: Promptly after receipt of written notice of defective Work, Contractor shall correct all such defective Work, whether or not fabricated, installed, or completed, or, if Engineer has rejected the defective Work, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective.
- E. *Preservation of Warranties*: When correcting defective Work, Contractor shall take no action that would void or otherwise impair Owner's special warranty and guarantee, if any, on said Work.
- F. Costs and Damages: In addition to its correction, removal, and replacement obligations with respect to defective Work, Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages arising out of or relating to defective Work, including but not limited to the cost of the inspection, testing, correction, removal, replacement, or reconstruction of such defective Work, fines levied against Owner by governmental authorities because the Work is defective, and the costs of repair or replacement of work of others resulting from defective Work. Prior to final payment, if Owner and Contractor are unable to agree as to the measure of such claims, costs, losses, and damages resulting from defective Work, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15.

14.04 Acceptance of Defective Work

A. If, instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of defective Work, Owner prefers to accept it, Owner may do so (subject, if such acceptance occurs prior to final payment, to Engineer's confirmation that such acceptance is in general accord with the design intent and applicable engineering principles, and will not endanger public safety). Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages attributable to Owner's evaluation of and determination to accept such defective Work (such costs to be approved by Engineer as to reasonableness), and for the diminished value of the Work to the extent not otherwise paid by Contractor. If any such acceptance occurs prior to final payment, the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work will be incorporated in a Change Order. If the parties are unable to agree as to the decrease in the Contract Price, reflecting the diminished value of Work so accepted, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15. If the acceptance of defective Work occurs after final payment, Contractor shall pay an appropriate amount to Owner.

14.05 Uncovering Work

- A. Engineer has the authority to require additional inspection or testing of the Work, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed, or completed.
- B. If any Work is covered contrary to the written request of Engineer, then Contractor shall, if requested by Engineer, uncover such Work for Engineer's observation, and then replace the covering, all at Contractor's expense.
- C. If Engineer considers it necessary or advisable that covered Work be observed by Engineer or inspected or tested by others, then Contractor, at Engineer's request, shall uncover, expose, or otherwise make available for observation, inspection, or testing as Engineer may require, that portion of the Work in question, and provide all necessary labor, material, and equipment.
 - 1. If it is found that the uncovered Work is defective, Contractor shall be responsible for all claims, costs, losses, and damages arising out of or relating to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, and testing, and of satisfactory replacement or reconstruction (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others); and pending Contractor's full discharge of this responsibility the Owner shall be entitled to impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15.
 - 2. If the uncovered Work is not found to be defective, Contractor shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, testing, replacement, and reconstruction. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or extent thereof, then Contractor may submit a Change Proposal within 30 days of the determination that the Work is not defective.

14.06 Owner May Stop the Work

A. If the Work is defective, or Contractor fails to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or fails to perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, then Owner may order Contractor to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of Owner to stop the Work will not give rise to any duty on the part of Owner to exercise this

right for the benefit of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or any surety for, or employee or agent of any of them.

14.07 Owner May Correct Defective Work

- A. If Contractor fails within a reasonable time after written notice from Engineer to correct defective Work, or to remove and replace defective Work as required by Engineer, then Owner may, after 7 days' written notice to Contractor, correct or remedy any such deficiency.
- B. In exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07, Owner shall proceed expeditiously. In connection with such corrective or remedial action, Owner may exclude Contractor from all or part of the Site, take possession of all or part of the Work and suspend Contractor's services related thereto, and incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere. Contractor shall allow Owner, Owner's representatives, agents and employees, Owner's other contractors, and Engineer and Engineer's consultants access to the Site to enable Owner to exercise the rights and remedies under this paragraph.
- C. All claims, costs, losses, and damages incurred or sustained by Owner in exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07 will be charged against Contractor as set-offs against payments due under Article 15. Such claims, costs, losses and damages will include but not be limited to all costs of repair, or replacement of work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal, or replacement of Contractor's defective Work.
- D. Contractor shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Times because of any delay in the performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by Owner of Owner's rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07.

ARTICLE 15—PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR; SET-OFFS; COMPLETION; CORRECTION PERIOD

15.01 Progress Payments

A. Basis for Progress Payments: The Schedule of Values established as provided in Article 2 will serve as the basis for progress payments and will be incorporated into a form of Application for Payment acceptable to Engineer. Progress payments for Unit Price Work will be based on the number of units completed during the pay period, as determined under the provisions of Paragraph 13.03. Progress payments for cost-based Work will be based on Cost of the Work completed by Contractor during the pay period.

B. Applications for Payments

- At least 20 days before the date established in the Agreement for each progress payment (but not more often than once a month), Contractor shall submit to Engineer for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by Contractor covering the Work completed as of the date of the Application and accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.
- 2. If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the Site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment must also be accompanied by: (a) a bill of sale, invoice, copies of subcontract or purchase order payments, or other documentation establishing full payment by Contractor for the materials and equipment; (b) at Owner's request, documentation warranting that Owner has received the materials and

- equipment free and clear of all Liens; and (c) evidence that the materials and equipment are covered by appropriate property insurance, a warehouse bond, or other arrangements to protect Owner's interest therein, all of which must be satisfactory to Owner.
- 3. Beginning with the second Application for Payment, each Application must include an affidavit of Contractor stating that all previous progress payments received by Contractor have been applied to discharge Contractor's legitimate obligations associated with prior Applications for Payment.
- 4. The amount of retainage with respect to progress payments will be as stipulated in the Agreement.

C. Review of Applications

- Engineer will, within 10 days after receipt of each Application for Payment, including each
 resubmittal, either indicate in writing a recommendation of payment and present the
 Application to Owner, or return the Application to Contractor indicating in writing
 Engineer's reasons for refusing to recommend payment. In the latter case, Contractor
 may make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application.
- 2. Engineer's recommendation of any payment requested in an Application for Payment will constitute a representation by Engineer to Owner, based on Engineer's observations of the executed Work as an experienced and qualified design professional, and on Engineer's review of the Application for Payment and the accompanying data and schedules, that to the best of Engineer's knowledge, information and belief:
 - a. the Work has progressed to the point indicated;
 - the quality of the Work is generally in accordance with the Contract Documents (subject to an evaluation of the Work as a functioning whole prior to or upon Substantial Completion, the results of any subsequent tests called for in the Contract Documents, a final determination of quantities and classifications for Unit Price Work under Paragraph 13.03, and any other qualifications stated in the recommendation); and
 - c. the conditions precedent to Contractor's being entitled to such payment appear to have been fulfilled in so far as it is Engineer's responsibility to observe the Work.
- 3. By recommending any such payment Engineer will not thereby be deemed to have represented that:
 - a. inspections made to check the quality or the quantity of the Work as it has been performed have been exhaustive, extended to every aspect of the Work in progress, or involved detailed inspections of the Work beyond the responsibilities specifically assigned to Engineer in the Contract; or
 - b. there may not be other matters or issues between the parties that might entitle Contractor to be paid additionally by Owner or entitle Owner to withhold payment to Contractor.
- 4. Neither Engineer's review of Contractor's Work for the purposes of recommending payments nor Engineer's recommendation of any payment, including final payment, will impose responsibility on Engineer:

- a. to supervise, direct, or control the Work;
- b. for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto;
- c. for Contractor's failure to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to Contractor's performance of the Work;
- d. to make any examination to ascertain how or for what purposes Contractor has used the money paid by Owner; or
- e. to determine that title to any of the Work, materials, or equipment has passed to Owner free and clear of any Liens.
- 5. Engineer may refuse to recommend the whole or any part of any payment if, in Engineer's opinion, it would be incorrect to make the representations to Owner stated in Paragraph 15.01.C.2.
- 6. Engineer will recommend reductions in payment (set-offs) necessary in Engineer's opinion to protect Owner from loss because:
 - a. the Work is defective, requiring correction or replacement;
 - b. the Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
 - c. Owner has been required to correct defective Work in accordance with Paragraph 14.07, or has accepted defective Work pursuant to Paragraph 14.04;
 - d. Owner has been required to remove or remediate a Hazardous Environmental Condition for which Contractor is responsible; or
 - e. Engineer has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events that would constitute a default by Contractor and therefore justify termination for cause under the Contract Documents.

D. Payment Becomes Due

1. Ten days after presentation of the Application for Payment to Owner with Engineer's recommendation, the amount recommended (subject to any Owner set-offs) will become due, and when due will be paid by Owner to Contractor.

E. Reductions in Payment by Owner

- 1. In addition to any reductions in payment (set-offs) recommended by Engineer, Owner is entitled to impose a set-off against payment based on any of the following:
 - a. Claims have been made against Owner based on Contractor's conduct in the performance or furnishing of the Work, or Owner has incurred costs, losses, or damages resulting from Contractor's conduct in the performance or furnishing of the Work, including but not limited to claims, costs, losses, or damages from workplace injuries, adjacent property damage, non-compliance with Laws and Regulations, and patent infringement;
 - b. Contractor has failed to take reasonable and customary measures to avoid damage, delay, disruption, and interference with other work at or adjacent to the Site;
 - c. Contractor has failed to provide and maintain required bonds or insurance;

- d. Owner has been required to remove or remediate a Hazardous Environmental Condition for which Contractor is responsible;
- e. Owner has incurred extra charges or engineering costs related to submittal reviews, evaluations of proposed substitutes, tests and inspections, or return visits to manufacturing or assembly facilities;
- f. The Work is defective, requiring correction or replacement;
- g. Owner has been required to correct defective Work in accordance with Paragraph 14.07, or has accepted defective Work pursuant to Paragraph 14.04;
- h. The Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
- i. An event has occurred that would constitute a default by Contractor and therefore justify a termination for cause;
- j. Liquidated or other damages have accrued as a result of Contractor's failure to achieve Milestones, Substantial Completion, or final completion of the Work;
- k. Liens have been filed in connection with the Work, except where Contractor has delivered a specific bond satisfactory to Owner to secure the satisfaction and discharge of such Liens; or
- I. Other items entitle Owner to a set-off against the amount recommended.
- 2. If Owner imposes any set-off against payment, whether based on its own knowledge or on the written recommendations of Engineer, Owner will give Contractor immediate written notice (with a copy to Engineer) stating the reasons for such action and the specific amount of the reduction, and promptly pay Contractor any amount remaining after deduction of the amount so withheld. Owner shall promptly pay Contractor the amount so withheld, or any adjustment thereto agreed to by Owner and Contractor, if Contractor remedies the reasons for such action. The reduction imposed will be binding on Contractor unless it duly submits a Change Proposal contesting the reduction.
- 3. Upon a subsequent determination that Owner's refusal of payment was not justified, the amount wrongfully withheld will be treated as an amount due as determined by Paragraph 15.01.D.1 and subject to interest as provided in the Agreement.

15.02 Contractor's Warranty of Title

A. Contractor warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials, and equipment furnished under the Contract will pass to Owner free and clear of (1) all Liens and other title defects, and (2) all patent, licensing, copyright, or royalty obligations, no later than 7 days after the time of payment by Owner.

15.03 Substantial Completion

- A. When Contractor considers the entire Work ready for its intended use Contractor shall notify Owner and Engineer in writing that the entire Work is substantially complete and request that Engineer issue a certificate of Substantial Completion. Contractor shall at the same time submit to Owner and Engineer an initial draft of punch list items to be completed or corrected before final payment.
- B. Promptly after Contractor's notification, Owner, Contractor, and Engineer shall make an inspection of the Work to determine the status of completion. If Engineer does not consider

- the Work substantially complete, Engineer will notify Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor.
- C. If Engineer considers the Work substantially complete, Engineer will deliver to Owner a preliminary certificate of Substantial Completion which will fix the date of Substantial Completion. Engineer shall attach to the certificate a punch list of items to be completed or corrected before final payment. Owner shall have 7 days after receipt of the preliminary certificate during which to make written objection to Engineer as to any provisions of the certificate or attached punch list. If, after considering the objections to the provisions of the preliminary certificate, Engineer concludes that the Work is not substantially complete, Engineer will, within 14 days after submission of the preliminary certificate to Owner, notify Contractor in writing that the Work is not substantially complete, stating the reasons therefor. If Owner does not object to the provisions of the certificate, or if despite consideration of Owner's objections Engineer concludes that the Work is substantially complete, then Engineer will, within said 14 days, execute and deliver to Owner and Contractor a final certificate of Substantial Completion (with a revised punch list of items to be completed or corrected) reflecting such changes from the preliminary certificate as Engineer believes justified after consideration of any objections from Owner.
- D. At the time of receipt of the preliminary certificate of Substantial Completion, Owner and Contractor will confer regarding Owner's use or occupancy of the Work following Substantial Completion, review the builder's risk insurance policy with respect to the end of the builder's risk coverage, and confirm the transition to coverage of the Work under a permanent property insurance policy held by Owner. Unless Owner and Contractor agree otherwise in writing, Owner shall bear responsibility for security, operation, protection of the Work, property insurance, maintenance, heat, and utilities upon Owner's use or occupancy of the Work.
- E. After Substantial Completion the Contractor shall promptly begin work on the punch list of items to be completed or corrected prior to final payment. In appropriate cases Contractor may submit monthly Applications for Payment for completed punch list items, following the progress payment procedures set forth above.
- F. Owner shall have the right to exclude Contractor from the Site after the date of Substantial Completion subject to allowing Contractor reasonable access to remove its property and complete or correct items on the punch list.

15.04 Partial Use or Occupancy

- A. Prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work, Owner may use or occupy any substantially completed part of the Work which has specifically been identified in the Contract Documents, or which Owner, Engineer, and Contractor agree constitutes a separately functioning and usable part of the Work that can be used by Owner for its intended purpose without significant interference with Contractor's performance of the remainder of the Work, subject to the following conditions:
 - At any time, Owner may request in writing that Contractor permit Owner to use or occupy any such part of the Work that Owner believes to be substantially complete. If and when Contractor agrees that such part of the Work is substantially complete, Contractor, Owner, and Engineer will follow the procedures of Paragraph 15.03.A through 15.03.E for that part of the Work.

- 2. At any time, Contractor may notify Owner and Engineer in writing that Contractor considers any such part of the Work substantially complete and request Engineer to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work.
- 3. Within a reasonable time after either such request, Owner, Contractor, and Engineer shall make an inspection of that part of the Work to determine its status of completion. If Engineer does not consider that part of the Work to be substantially complete, Engineer will notify Owner and Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor. If Engineer considers that part of the Work to be substantially complete, the provisions of Paragraph 15.03 will apply with respect to certification of Substantial Completion of that part of the Work and the division of responsibility in respect thereof and access thereto.
- 4. No use or occupancy or separate operation of part of the Work may occur prior to compliance with the requirements of Paragraph 6.04 regarding builder's risk or other property insurance.

15.05 Final Inspection

A. Upon written notice from Contractor that the entire Work or an agreed portion thereof is complete, Engineer will promptly make a final inspection with Owner and Contractor and will notify Contractor in writing of all particulars in which this inspection reveals that the Work, or agreed portion thereof, is incomplete or defective. Contractor shall immediately take such measures as are necessary to complete such Work or remedy such deficiencies.

15.06 Final Payment

A. Application for Payment

- After Contractor has, in the opinion of Engineer, satisfactorily completed all corrections identified during the final inspection and has delivered, in accordance with the Contract Documents, all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates or other evidence of insurance, certificates of inspection, annotated record documents (as provided in Paragraph 7.12), and other documents, Contractor may make application for final payment.
- 2. The final Application for Payment must be accompanied (except as previously delivered) by:
 - a. all documentation called for in the Contract Documents;
 - b. consent of the surety, if any, to final payment;
 - c. satisfactory evidence that all title issues have been resolved such that title to all Work, materials, and equipment has passed to Owner free and clear of any Liens or other title defects, or will so pass upon final payment.
 - d. a list of all duly pending Change Proposals and Claims; and
 - e. complete and legally effective releases or waivers (satisfactory to Owner) of all Lien rights arising out of the Work, and of Liens filed in connection with the Work.
- 3. In lieu of the releases or waivers of Liens specified in Paragraph 15.06.A.2 and as approved by Owner, Contractor may furnish receipts or releases in full and an affidavit of Contractor that: (a) the releases and receipts include all labor, services, material, and equipment for which a Lien could be filed; and (b) all payrolls, material and equipment bills, and other

indebtedness connected with the Work for which Owner might in any way be responsible, or which might in any way result in liens or other burdens on Owner's property, have been paid or otherwise satisfied. If any Subcontractor or Supplier fails to furnish such a release or receipt in full, Contractor may furnish a bond or other collateral satisfactory to Owner to indemnify Owner against any Lien, or Owner at its option may issue joint checks payable to Contractor and specified Subcontractors and Suppliers.

- B. Engineer's Review of Final Application and Recommendation of Payment: If, on the basis of Engineer's observation of the Work during construction and final inspection, and Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation as required by the Contract Documents, Engineer is satisfied that the Work has been completed and Contractor's other obligations under the Contract have been fulfilled, Engineer will, within 10 days after receipt of the final Application for Payment, indicate in writing Engineer's recommendation of final payment and present the final Application for Payment to Owner for payment. Such recommendation will account for any set-offs against payment that are necessary in Engineer's opinion to protect Owner from loss for the reasons stated above with respect to progress payments. Otherwise, Engineer will return the Application for Payment to Contractor, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to recommend final payment, in which case Contractor shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application for Payment.
- C. Notice of Acceptability: In support of its recommendation of payment of the final Application for Payment, Engineer will also give written notice to Owner and Contractor that the Work is acceptable, subject to stated limitations in the notice and to the provisions of Paragraph 15.07.
- D. Completion of Work: The Work is complete (subject to surviving obligations) when it is ready for final payment as established by the Engineer's written recommendation of final payment and issuance of notice of the acceptability of the Work.
- E. Final Payment Becomes Due: Upon receipt from Engineer of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation, Owner shall set off against the amount recommended by Engineer for final payment any further sum to which Owner is entitled, including but not limited to set-offs for liquidated damages and set-offs allowed under the provisions of this Contract with respect to progress payments. Owner shall pay the resulting balance due to Contractor within 30 days of Owner's receipt of the final Application for Payment from Engineer.

15.07 Waiver of Claims

- A. By making final payment, Owner waives its claim or right to liquidated damages or other damages for late completion by Contractor, except as set forth in an outstanding Claim, appeal under the provisions of Article 17, set-off, or express reservation of rights by Owner. Owner reserves all other claims or rights after final payment.
- B. The acceptance of final payment by Contractor will constitute a waiver by Contractor of all claims and rights against Owner other than those pending matters that have been duly submitted as a Claim, or appealed under the provisions of Article 17.

15.08 Correction Period

A. If within one year after the date of Substantial Completion (or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by the Supplementary Conditions or the terms of any applicable special

guarantee required by the Contract Documents), Owner gives Contractor written notice that any Work has been found to be defective, or that Contractor's repair of any damages to the Site or adjacent areas has been found to be defective, then after receipt of such notice of defect Contractor shall promptly, without cost to Owner and in accordance with Owner's written instructions:

- 1. correct the defective repairs to the Site or such adjacent areas;
- 2. correct such defective Work;
- 3. remove the defective Work from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective, if the defective Work has been rejected by Owner, and
- 4. satisfactorily correct or repair or remove and replace any damage to other Work, to the work of others, or to other land or areas resulting from the corrective measures.
- B. Owner shall give any such notice of defect within 60 days of the discovery that such Work or repairs is defective. If such notice is given within such 60 days but after the end of the correction period, the notice will be deemed a notice of defective Work under Paragraph 7.17.B.
- C. If, after receipt of a notice of defect within 60 days and within the correction period, Contractor does not promptly comply with the terms of Owner's written instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, Owner may have the defective Work corrected or repaired or may have the rejected Work removed and replaced. Contractor shall pay all costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such correction or repair or such removal and replacement (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others). Contractor's failure to pay such costs, losses, and damages within 10 days of invoice from Owner will be deemed the start of an event giving rise to a Claim under Paragraph 12.01.B, such that any related Claim must be brought within 30 days of the failure to pay.
- D. In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the correction period for that item may start to run from an earlier date if so provided in the Specifications.
- E. Where defective Work (and damage to other Work resulting therefrom) has been corrected or removed and replaced under this paragraph, the correction period hereunder with respect to such Work will be extended for an additional period of one year after such correction or removal and replacement has been satisfactorily completed.
- F. Contractor's obligations under this paragraph are in addition to all other obligations and warranties. The provisions of this paragraph are not to be construed as a substitute for, or a waiver of, the provisions of any applicable statute of limitation or repose.

ARTICLE 16—SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

16.01 Owner May Suspend Work

A. At any time and without cause, Owner may suspend the Work or any portion thereof for a period of not more than 90 consecutive days by written notice to Contractor and Engineer.

Such notice will fix the date on which Work will be resumed. Contractor shall resume the Work on the date so fixed. Contractor shall be entitled to an adjustment in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times directly attributable to any such suspension. Any Change Proposal seeking such adjustments must be submitted no later than 30 days after the date fixed for resumption of Work.

16.02 Owner May Terminate for Cause

- A. The occurrence of any one or more of the following events will constitute a default by Contractor and justify termination for cause:
 - 1. Contractor's persistent failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, failure to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or failure to adhere to the Progress Schedule);
 - 2. Failure of Contractor to perform or otherwise to comply with a material term of the Contract Documents;
 - 3. Contractor's disregard of Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction; or
 - 4. Contractor's repeated disregard of the authority of Owner or Engineer.
- B. If one or more of the events identified in Paragraph 16.02.A occurs, then after giving Contractor (and any surety) 10 days' written notice that Owner is considering a declaration that Contractor is in default and termination of the Contract, Owner may proceed to:
 - 1. declare Contractor to be in default, and give Contractor (and any surety) written notice that the Contract is terminated; and
 - 2. enforce the rights available to Owner under any applicable performance bond.
- C. Subject to the terms and operation of any applicable performance bond, if Owner has terminated the Contract for cause, Owner may exclude Contractor from the Site, take possession of the Work, incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere, and complete the Work as Owner may deem expedient.
- D. Owner may not proceed with termination of the Contract under Paragraph 16.02.B if Contractor within 7 days of receipt of notice of intent to terminate begins to correct its failure to perform and proceeds diligently to cure such failure.
- E. If Owner proceeds as provided in Paragraph 16.02.B, Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the Work is completed. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Price exceeds the cost to complete the Work, including all related claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals) sustained by Owner, such excess will be paid to Contractor. If the cost to complete the Work including such related claims, costs, losses, and damages exceeds such unpaid balance, Contractor shall pay the difference to Owner. Such claims, costs, losses, and damages incurred by Owner will be reviewed by Engineer as to their reasonableness and, when so approved by Engineer, incorporated in a Change Order. When exercising any rights or remedies under this paragraph, Owner shall not be required to obtain the lowest price for the Work performed.
- F. Where Contractor's services have been so terminated by Owner, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of Owner against Contractor then existing or which may

- thereafter accrue, or any rights or remedies of Owner against Contractor or any surety under any payment bond or performance bond. Any retention or payment of money due Contractor by Owner will not release Contractor from liability.
- G. If and to the extent that Contractor has provided a performance bond under the provisions of Paragraph 6.01.A, the provisions of that bond will govern over any inconsistent provisions of Paragraphs 16.02.B and 16.02.D.

16.03 Owner May Terminate for Convenience

- A. Upon 7 days' written notice to Contractor and Engineer, Owner may, without cause and without prejudice to any other right or remedy of Owner, terminate the Contract. In such case, Contractor shall be paid for (without duplication of any items):
 - completed and acceptable Work executed in accordance with the Contract Documents prior to the effective date of termination, including fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such Work;
 - expenses sustained prior to the effective date of termination in performing services and furnishing labor, materials, or equipment as required by the Contract Documents in connection with uncompleted Work, plus fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such expenses; and
 - 3. other reasonable expenses directly attributable to termination, including costs incurred to prepare a termination for convenience cost proposal.
- B. Contractor shall not be paid for any loss of anticipated profits or revenue, post-termination overhead costs, or other economic loss arising out of or resulting from such termination.

16.04 Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate

- A. If, through no act or fault of Contractor, (1) the Work is suspended for more than 90 consecutive days by Owner or under an order of court or other public authority, or (2) Engineer fails to act on any Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or (3) Owner fails for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, then Contractor may, upon 7 days' written notice to Owner and Engineer, and provided Owner or Engineer do not remedy such suspension or failure within that time, terminate the contract and recover from Owner payment on the same terms as provided in Paragraph 16.03.
- B. In lieu of terminating the Contract and without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if Engineer has failed to act on an Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or Owner has failed for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, Contractor may, 7 days after written notice to Owner and Engineer, stop the Work until payment is made of all such amounts due Contractor, including interest thereon. The provisions of this paragraph are not intended to preclude Contractor from submitting a Change Proposal for an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times or otherwise for expenses or damage directly attributable to Contractor's stopping the Work as permitted by this paragraph.

ARTICLE 17—FINAL RESOLUTION OF DISPUTES

17.01 Methods and Procedures

A. Disputes Subject to Final Resolution: The following disputed matters are subject to final

resolution under the provisions of this article:

- 1. A timely appeal of an approval in part and denial in part of a Claim, or of a denial in full, pursuant to Article 12; and
- 2. Disputes between Owner and Contractor concerning the Work, or obligations under the Contract Documents, that arise after final payment has been made.
- B. *Final Resolution of Disputes*: For any dispute subject to resolution under this article, Owner or Contractor may:
 - elect in writing to invoke the dispute resolution process provided for in the Supplementary Conditions;
 - 2. agree with the other party to submit the dispute to another dispute resolution process; or
 - 3. if no dispute resolution process is provided for in the Supplementary Conditions or mutually agreed to, give written notice to the other party of the intent to submit the dispute to a court of competent jurisdiction.

ARTICLE 18—MISCELLANEOUS

18.01 Giving Notice

- A. Whenever any provision of the Contract requires the giving of written notice to Owner, Engineer, or Contractor, it will be deemed to have been validly given only if delivered:
 - 1. in person, by a commercial courier service or otherwise, to the recipient's place of business;
 - 2. by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, to the recipient's place of business; or
 - 3. by e-mail to the recipient, with the words "Formal Notice" or similar in the e-mail's subject line.

18.02 Computation of Times

A. When any period of time is referred to in the Contract by days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period. If the last day of any such period falls on a Saturday or Sunday or on a day made a legal holiday by the law of the applicable jurisdiction, such day will be omitted from the computation.

18.03 Cumulative Remedies

A. The duties and obligations imposed by these General Conditions and the rights and remedies available hereunder to the parties hereto are in addition to, and are not to be construed in any way as a limitation of, any rights and remedies available to any or all of them which are otherwise imposed or available by Laws or Regulations, by special warranty or guarantee, or by other provisions of the Contract. The provisions of this paragraph will be as effective as if repeated specifically in the Contract Documents in connection with each particular duty, obligation, right, and remedy to which they apply.

18.04 Limitation of Damages

A. With respect to any and all Change Proposals, Claims, disputes subject to final resolution, and other matters at issue, neither Owner nor Engineer, nor any of their officers, directors,

members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, shall be liable to Contractor for any claims, costs, losses, or damages sustained by Contractor on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.

18.05 No Waiver

A. A party's non-enforcement of any provision will not constitute a waiver of that provision, nor will it affect the enforceability of that provision or of the remainder of this Contract.

18.06 Survival of Obligations

A. All representations, indemnifications, warranties, and guarantees made in, required by, or given in accordance with the Contract, as well as all continuing obligations indicated in the Contract, will survive final payment, completion, and acceptance of the Work or termination of the Contract or of the services of Contractor.

18.07 *Controlling Law*

A. This Contract is to be governed by the law of the state in which the Project is located.

18.08 Assignment of Contract

A. Unless expressly agreed to elsewhere in the Contract, no assignment by a party to this Contract of any rights under or interests in the Contract will be binding on the other party without the written consent of the party sought to be bound; and, specifically but without limitation, money that may become due and money that is due may not be assigned without such consent (except to the extent that the effect of this restriction may be limited by law), and unless specifically stated to the contrary in any written consent to an assignment, no assignment will release or discharge the assignor from any duty or responsibility under the Contract.

18.09 Successors and Assigns

A. Owner and Contractor each binds itself, its successors, assigns, and legal representatives to the other party hereto, its successors, assigns, and legal representatives in respect to all covenants, agreements, and obligations contained in the Contract Documents.

18.10 Headings

A. Article and paragraph headings are inserted for convenience only and do not constitute parts of these General Conditions.

Intentionally Blank

Wage Rates

Intentionally Blank

Jersey County Prevailing Wage Rates posted on 11/4/2025

							Ove	rtime								
Trade Title	Rg	Туре	С	Base	Foreman	M-F	Sa	Su	Hol	H/W	Pension	Vac	Trng	Other Ins	Add OT 1.5x owed	Add OT 2.0x owed
ASBESTOS ABT-GEN	All	ALL		36.79	37.79	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	9.25	20.54	0.00	0.80		14.90	29.79
ASBESTOS ABT-MEC	All	BLD		39.60	40.60	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.95	7.25	0.00	0.50	0.00	0.00	0.00
BOILERMAKER	All	BLD		45.50	49.00	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	7.07	27.83	0.00	1.19	0.00	0.00	0.00
BRICK MASON	All	BLD		41.67	44.17	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.80	16.37	0.00	1.34		0.00	0.00
CARPENTER	All	ALL		45.87	48.37	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	11.00	11.95	0.00	0.70	0.00	0.00	0.00
CEMENT MASON	All	ALL		40.00	41.00	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	12.75	19.00	0.00	0.65	0.00	16.20	32.40
CERAMIC TILE FINISHER	All	BLD		28.92		1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.15	7.69	1.00	0.86		0.00	0.00
ELECTRIC PWR EQMT OP	All	ALL		54.77	54.77	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	7.50	15.33	0.00	0.55	3.75	7.67	15.33
ELECTRIC PWR GRNDMAN	All	ALL		36.07	36.07	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	7.50	10.10	0.00	0.36	3.75	5.05	10.10
ELECTRIC PWR LINEMAN	All	ALL		63.98	67.59	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	7.50	17.92	0.00	0.64	3.75	8.96	17.92
ELECTRIC PWR TRK DRV	All	ALL		40.87	40.87	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	7.50	11.45	0.00	0.41	3.75	5.73	11.45
ELECTRICIAN	All	ALL		52.15	55.90	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	11.50	15.43	0.00	0.26	1.25	0.91	1.82
ELECTRONIC SYSTEM TECH	All	BLD		38.79	41.79	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	11.50	10.41	0.00	0.40		0.58	1.16
ELEVATOR CONSTRUCTOR	All	BLD		62.73	70.57	2.0	2.0	2.0	2.0	16.27	21.36	5.02	0.80		0.00	0.00
FLOOR LAYER	All	BLD		41.33	42.83	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	11.00	11.95	0.00	0.70	0.00	0.00	0.00
GLAZIER	All	BLD		42.27	44.27	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.20	14.00	0.00	0.68	0.00	0.00	0.00
HEAT/FROST INSULATOR	All	BLD		43.48	44.48	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	11.89	14.10	0.00	1.25		0.00	0.00
IRON WORKER	All	ALL		43.35	45.60	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.90	20.25	0.00	0.83	0.00	15.99	31.98
LABORER	All	ALL		36.29	37.29	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	9.25	20.54	0.00	0.80		14.90	29.79
MACHINIST	All	BLD		60.39	64.39	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	11.43	9.95	1.85	1.47	0.00	0.00	0.00
MARBLE FINISHER	All	BLD		28.92		1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.15	7.69	1.00	0.86		0.00	0.00
MILLWRIGHT	All	ALL		45.87	48.37	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	11.00	11.95	0.00	0.70	0.00	0.00	0.00
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	BLD	1	48.70	50.70	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	BLD	2	47.57	49.57	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	BLD	3	43.09	45.09	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	BLD	4	49.70	51.70	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	BLD	5	50.70	52.70	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10

Jersey County Prevailing Wage Rates posted on 11/4/2025

OPERATING ENGINEER	All	BLD	6	51.25	53.25	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	BLD	7	51.55	53.55	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	BLD	8	51.85	53.85	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	BLD	9	52.50	54.50	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	BLD	10	53.00	55.00	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	BLD	11	50.70	52.70	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	BLD	12	51.70	53.70	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	BLD	13	48.70	50.70	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	BLD	14	43.15	45.15	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	HWY	1	47.20	49.20	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	HWY	2	46.07	48.07	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	HWY	3	41.59	43.59	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	HWY	4	48.20	50.20	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	HWY	5	49.20	51.20	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	HWY	6	49.75	51.75	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	HWY	7	50.05	52.05	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	HWY	8	50.35	52.35	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	HWY	9	51.00	53.00	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	HWY	10	51.50	53.50	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	HWY	11	49.20	51.20	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	HWY	12	50.20	52.20	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	HWY	13	41.65	43.65	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	15.45	21.75	0.00	1.90		19.55	39.10
PAINTER	All	BLD		34.49	35.99	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.20	15.23	0.00	0.70		0.00	0.00
PAINTER	All	HWY		35.69	37.19	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.20	15.23	0.00	0.70		0.00	0.00
PAINTER OVER 30 FT.	All	BLD		35.49	36.99	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.20	15.23	0.00	0.70		0.00	0.00
PAINTER PWR EQMT	All	BLD		35.49	36.99	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.20	15.23	0.00	0.70		0.00	0.00
PAINTER PWR EQMT	All	HWY		36.69	38.19	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.20	15.23	0.00	0.70		0.00	0.00
PILEDRIVER	All	ALL		45.87	48.37	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	11.00	11.95	0.00	0.70	0.00	0.00	0.00
PIPEFITTER	All	BLD		50.11	55.12	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	7.55	11.40	0.00	1.20		0.00	0.00
PLASTERER	All	BLD		37.80	39.30	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	12.75	12.60	0.00	0.75	0.00	13.05	26.10

PLUMBER	All	BLD		50.11	55.12	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	7.55	11.40	0.00	1.20	0.00	0.00	0.00
ROOFER	All	BLD		40.00	43.00	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	9.85	11.20	0.00	0.91		0.00	0.00
SHEETMETAL WORKER	All	ALL		43.93	46.43	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	11.60	10.28	2.64	0.77	1.88	0.00	0.00
SPRINKLER FITTER	All	BLD		51.73	55.73	2.0	2.0	2.0	2.0	11.95	16.35	0.00	1.25	0.00	0.00	0.00
TERRAZZO FINISHER	All	BLD		28.92		1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.15	7.69	1.00	0.86		0.00	0.00
TERRAZZO MASON	All	BLD		34.67		1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.15	9.36	1.00	0.95		0.00	0.00
TRUCK DRIVER	All	ALL	1	45.35	49.71	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	17.11	8.36	0.00	0.25	0.00	0.00	0.00
TRUCK DRIVER	All	ALL	2	45.93	49.71	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	17.11	8.36	0.00	0.25	0.00	0.00	0.00
TRUCK DRIVER	All	ALL	3	46.25	49.71	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	17.11	8.36	0.00	0.25	0.00	0.00	0.00
TRUCK DRIVER	All	ALL	4	46.60	49.71	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	17.11	8.36	0.00	0.25	0.00	0.00	0.00
TRUCK DRIVER	All	ALL	5	47.71	49.71	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	17.11	8.36	0.00	0.25	0.00	0.00	0.00
TRUCK DRIVER	All	O&C	1	36.28	39.77	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	17.11	8.36	0.00	0.25	0.00	0.00	0.00
TRUCK DRIVER	All	O&C	2	36.74	39.77	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	17.11	8.36	0.00	0.25	0.00	0.00	0.00
TRUCK DRIVER	All	O&C	3	37.00	39.77	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	17.11	8.36	0.00	0.25	0.00	0.00	0.00
TRUCK DRIVER	All	O&C	4	37.28	39.77	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	17.11	8.36	0.00	0.25	0.00	0.00	0.00
TRUCK DRIVER	All	O&C	5	38.17	39.77	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	17.11	8.36	0.00	0.25	0.00	0.00	0.00

Legend

Rg Region

Type Trade Type - All, Highway, Building, Floating, Oil & Chip, Rivers

C Class

Base Base Wage Rate

OT M-F Unless otherwise noted, OT pay is required for any hour greater than 8 worked each day, Mon through Fri. The number listed is the multiple of the base wage.

OT Sa Overtime pay required for every hour worked on Saturdays

OT Su Overtime pay required for every hour worked on Sundays

OT Hol Overtime pay required for every hour worked on Holidays

H/W Health/Welfare benefit

Vac Vacation

Trng Training

Other Ins Employer hourly cost for any other type(s) of insurance provided for benefit of worker.

Explanations JERSEY COUNTY

The following list is considered as those days for which holiday rates of wages for work performed apply: New Years Day, Memorial Day, Fourth of July, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day, Christmas Day and Veterans Day in some classifications/counties. Generally, any of these holidays which fall on a Sunday is celebrated on the following Monday. This then makes work performed on that Monday payable at the appropriate overtime rate for holiday pay. Common practice in a given local may alter certain days of celebration. If in doubt, please check with IDOL.

Oil and chip resealing (O&C) means the application of road oils and liquid asphalt to coat an existing road surface, followed by application of aggregate chips or gravel to coated surface, and subsequent rolling of material to seal the surface.

EXPLANATION OF CLASSES

ASBESTOS - GENERAL - removal of asbestos material/mold and hazardous materials from any place in a building, including mechanical systems where those mechanical systems are to be removed. This includes the removal of asbestos materials/mold and hazardous materials from ductwork or pipes in a building when the building is to be demolished at the time or at some close future date. ASBESTOS - MECHANICAL - removal of asbestos material from mechanical systems, such as pipes, ducts, and boilers, where the mechanical systems are to remain.

CERAMIC TILE FINISHER AND MARBLE FINISHER

The handling, at the building site, of all sand, cement, tile, marble or stone and all other materials that may be used and installed by [a] tile layer or marble mason. In addition, the grouting, cleaning, sealing, and mixing on the job site, and all other work as required in assisting the setter. The term "Ceramic" is used for naming the classification only and is in no way a limitation of the product handled. Ceramic takes into consideration most hard tiles.

ELECTRONIC SYSTEMS TECHNICIAN

Installation, service and maintenance of low-voltage systems which utilizes the transmission and/or transference of voice, sound, vision, or digital for commercial, education, security and entertainment purposes for the following: TV monitoring and surveillance, background/foreground music, intercom and telephone interconnect, field programming, inventory control systems, microwave transmission, multi-media, multiplex, radio page, school, intercom and sound burglar alarms and low voltage master clock systems.

Excluded from this classification are energy management systems, life safety systems, supervisory controls and data acquisition systems not intrinsic with the above listed systems, fire alarm systems, nurse call systems and raceways exceeding fifteen feet in length.

OPERATING ENGINEER - BUILDING

GROUP I

Cranes, Draglines, Shovels, Skimmer Scoops, Clamshells or Derrick Boats, Pile Drivers, Crane-Type Backhoes, Asphalt Plant Operators, Concrete Plant Operators, Dredges, Asphalt Spreading Machines, Screws on Asphalt Spreading Machines, All Locomotives, Cable Ways or Tower Machines, Hoists, Hydraulic Backhoes, Ditching Machines, or Backfiller, Cherrypickers,

overhead Cranes, Roller, Steam or Gas, Concrete Pavers, Excavator Concrete Breakers, Concrete Pumps, Bulk Cement Plants, Cement Pumps, Derrick-Type Drills, Boat Operators, Motor Graders or Pushcats, Scoops or Tournapulls, Bulldozers, Endloaders or Fork Lifts, Power Blade or Elevating Graders, Winch Cats, Boom or Winch Trucks or Boom Tractors, Pipe Wrapping or Painting Machines, Asphalt Plant Engineer, Journeyman Lubricating Engineer, Drills (other than derrick type), Mud Jacks, or Well Drilling Machines, Boring Machines or Track Jacks, Mixers, Conveyors (two), Air Compressors (two) Water Pumps, regardless of size (two), Welding Machines (two), Siphons or Jets (two), Winch Head or Apparatuses (two), Light Plants (two), Waterblasters (two), all Tractors, regardless of size (straight tractor only), Fireman on Stationary Boilers, Automatic Elevators, Form Grading Machines, Finishing Machines, Power Sub-Grader or Ribbon Machines, Longitudinal Floats, Distributor Operators on Trucks, Winch Heads or Apparatuses (one), Mobil Track air and heaters (two to five), Heavy Equipment Greaser, Relief Operator, Assistant Master Mechanic and Heavy Duty Mechanic, Autonomous and semi-autonomous equipment, concrete saws of all types and sizes with their attachments, gob-hoppers, excavators all sizes, the repair, greasing, and fueling of all diesel hammers, the operation, set-up and cleaning of bidwells, concrete placement booms, the alterations, repair of all barges, water blasters of all sizes and their clutches, mobile lifts, hydraulic jacks where used for hoisting, diesel or gas powered flashing signs used for traffic control, micro pavers, log skiders, iceolators used on and off of pipeline, condor cranes, drill rigs of all sizes, bow boats, survey boats, ross carriers, bob-cats and all their attachments, skid steer loaders and all their attachments, creter crane, direct drive electric motors the bolting and unbolting the adjusting and shimming, (dewatering jobs, whirley crane, conveyor belts) etc., batch plants (all sizes), roto mills, conveyors systems of any size and any configuration, hydroseeders and straw-blowers all sizes, operation, repair, service of all vibratory hammers, all power pacs and their controls regardless of location, curtains or brush burning machines, stump cutter machines, grout machines regardless of size, Nail Launchers when mounted on a machine or self-propelled, concover machines, Goldhofer and similar S.P.M.T. (self-propelled modular transporters) heavy transport units and all Operators (except those listed below).

GROUP II

Assistant Operators

GROUP III

Air Compressors (one), Water Pumps, regardless of size (one), Water-blasters (one), Welding Machine (one), Mixers (one bag), Conveyor (one), Siphon or Jet (one), Light Plant (one), Heater (one), Immobile Track Air (one), and Self-Propelled Walk Behind Rollers.

GROUP IV

CCO-17 ton and below

GROUP V

CCO-17.5 to 35 Ton and Boom to 50'

GROUP VI

CCO-35.5 to 75 Ton and Boom to 100'

GROUP VII

CCO-75.5 to 125 Ton and Boom to 125'

GROUP VIII

CCO- 125.5 to 200 Ton and Boom to 100'

GROUP IX

CCO-200.5 to 300 Ton and Boom to 100'

GROUP X

CCO-300.5 to 450 Ton and Boom to 150'

GROUP XI

Master Mechanic

GROUP XII

Operator Foreman, Licensed Boat Pilot

GROUP XIII

Track type hydraulic hoes & crawler gradealls prep time.

GROUP XIV

Fireman on Whirlies and Heavy Equipment Oilers, Truck Cranes, Dredges, Monigans, Large Cranes - (Over 65-ton rated capacity) Concrete Plant Oiler, Blacktop Plant oiler and Creter Crane Oiler (when required), barge tenders, oilers on drill rigs used for caisson or for pile driving and Oiler.

OPERATING ENGINEERS – Highway

GROUP I

Cranes, Draglines, Shovels, Skimmer Scoops, Clamshells or Derrick Boats, Pile Drivers, Crane-Type Backhoes, Asphalt Plant Operators, Concrete Plant Operators, Dredges, Asphalt Spreading Machines, Screws on Asphalt Spreading Machines, All Locomotives, Cable Ways or Tower Machines, Hoists, Hydraulic Backhoes, Ditching Machines, or Backfiller, Cherrypickers, overhead Cranes, Roller, Steam or Gas, Concrete Pavers, Excavator Concrete Breakers, Concrete Pumps, Bulk Cement Plants, Cement Pumps, Derrick¬Type Drills, Boat Operators, Motor Graders or Pushcats, Scoops or Tournapulls, Bulldozers, Endloaders or Fork Lifts, Power Blade or Elevating Graders, Winch Cats, Boom or Winch Trucks or Boom Tractors, Pipe Wrapping or Painting Machines, Asphalt Plant Engineer, Journeyman Lubricating Engineer, Drills (other than derrick type), Mud Jacks, or Well Drilling Machines, Boring Machines or Track Jacks, Mixers, Conveyors (two), Air Compressors (two) Water Pumps, regardless of size (two), Welding Machines (two), Siphons or Jets (two), Winch Head or Apparatuses (two), Light Plants (two), Waterblasters (two), all Tractors, regardless of size (straight tractor only), Fireman on Stationary Boilers, Automatic Elevators, Form Grading Machines, Finishing Machines, Power Sub-Grader or Ribbon Machines, Longitudinal Floats, Distributor Operators on Trucks, Winch Heads or Apparatuses (one), Mobil Track air and heaters (two to five), Heavy Equipment Greaser, Relief Operator, Assistant Master Mechanic and Heavy Duty Mechanic, concrete saws of all types and sizes with their attachments, gob¬hoppers, excavators all sizes, the repair, greasing, and fueling of all diesel hammers, the operation, set-up and cleaning of bidwells, concrete placement

booms, the alterations, repair of all barges, water blasters of all sizes and their clutches, mobile lifts, hydraulic jacks where used for hoisting, diesel or gas powered flashing sings used for traffic control, micro pavers, log skiders, iceolators used on and off of pipeline, condor cranes, drill rigs of all sizes, bow boats, survey boats, ross carriers, bob-cats and all their attachments, skid steer loaders and all their attachments, creter crane, direct drive electric motors the bolting and unbolting the adjusting and shimming, (dewatering jobs, whirley crane, conveyor belts) etc., batch plants (all sizes), roto mills, conveyors systems of any size and any configuration, hydroseeders and straw-blowers all sizes, operation, repair, service of all vibratory hammers, all power pacs and their controls regardless of location, curtains or brush burning machines, stump cutter machines, grout machines regardless of size, Nail launchers when mounted on a machine or self-propelled, con-cover machines, Goldhofer and similar S.P.M.T. (self-propelled modular transporters) heavy transport units and all Operators (except those listed below).

GROUP II

Assistant Operators

GROUP III

Air Compressors (one), Water Pumps, regardless of size (one), Water-blasters (one), Welding Machine (one), Mixers (one bag), Conveyor (one), Siphon or Jet (one), Light Plant (one), Heater (one), Immobile Track Air (one), and Self-Propelled Walk Behind Rollers.

GROUP IV

CCO-17 ton and below

GROUP V

CCO-17.5 to 35 Ton and Boom to 50'

GROUP VI

CCO- 35.5 to 75 Ton and Boom to 100'

GROUP VII

CCO- 75.5 to 125 Ton and Boom to 75'

GROUP VIII

CCO- 125.5 to 200 Ton and Boom to 100'

GROUP IX

CCO- 200.5 to 300 Ton and Boom to 100'

GROUP X

CCO- 300.5 to 450 Ton and Boom to 150'

GROUP XI

Master Mechanic, Working Foreman/Mechanic.

GROUP XII

Operator Foreman, licensed boat pilot.

GROUP XIII

Fireman on Whirlies and Heavy Equipment Oilers, Truck Cranes, Dredges, Monigans, Large Cranes - (Over 65-ton rated capacity) Concrete Plant Oiler, Blacktop Plant Oiler and Creter Crane Oiler (when required), barge tenders, oilers on drill rigs used for caisson or for pile driving, and Oiler.

TRUCK DRIVER - BUILDING, HEAVY AND HIGHWAY CONSTRUCTION Class 1. Drivers on 2 axle trucks hauling less than 9 ton. Air compressor and welding machines and brooms, including those pulled by separate units, truck driver helpers, warehouse employees, mechanic helpers, greasers and tiremen, pickup trucks when hauling materials, tools, or workers to and from and onthe-job site, and fork lifts up to 6,000 lb. capacity.

Class 2. Two or three axle trucks hauling more than 9 ton but hauling less than 16 ton. A-frame winch trucks, hydrolift trucks, vactor trucks or similar equipment when used for transportation purposes. Fork lifts over 6,000 lb. capacity, winch trucks, four axle combination units, and ticket writers.

Class 3. Two, three or four axle trucks hauling 16 ton or more. Drivers on water pulls, articulated dump trucks, mechanics and working forepersons, and dispatchers. Five axle or more combination units.

Class 4. Low Boy and Oil Distributors.

Class 5. Drivers who require special protective clothing while employed on hazardous waste work. TRUCK DRIVER - OIL AND CHIP RESEALING ONLY.

This shall encompass laborers, workers and mechanics who drive contractor or subcontractor owned, leased, or hired pickup, dump, service, or oil distributor trucks. The work includes transporting materials and equipment (including but not limited to, oils, aggregate supplies, parts, machinery and tools) to or from the job site; distributing oil or liquid asphalt and aggregate; stock piling material when in connection with the actul oil and chip contract. The Truck Driver (Oil & Chip Resealing) wage classification does not include supplier delivered materials.

TERRAZZO FINISHER

The handling of all materials used for Mosaic and Terrazzo work including preparing, mixing by hand, by mixing machine or transporting of pre-mixed materials and distributing with shovel, rake, hoe, or pail, all kinds of concrete foundations necessary for Mosaic and Terrazzo work, all cement terrazzo, magnesite terrazzo, Do-O-Tex terrazzo, epoxy matrix ter-razzo, exposed aggregate, rustic or rough washed for exterior or interior of buildings placed either by machine or by hand, and any other kind of mixture of plastics composed of chips or granules when mixed with cement, rubber, neoprene, vinyl, magnesium chloride or any other resinous or chemical substances used for seamless flooring systems, and all other building materials, all similar materials and all precast terrazzo work on jobs, all scratch coat used for Mosaic and Terrazzo work and sub-bed, tar paper and wire mesh (2x2 etc.) or lath. The rubbing, grinding, cleaning and finishing of same either by hand or by machine or by terrazzo resurfacing equipment on new or existing floors. When necessary finishers shall be allowed to assist the mechanics to spread sand bed, lay tarpaper and wire mesh (2x2 etc.) or lath. The finishing of cement floors where additional aggregate of stone is added by

spreading or sprinkling on top of the finished base, and troweled or rolled into the finish and then the surface is ground by grinding machines.

Other Classifications of Work:

For definitions of classifications not otherwise set out, the Department generally has on file such definitions which are available. If a task to be performed is not subject to one of the classifications of pay set out, the Department will upon being contacted state which neighboring county has such a classification and provide such rate, such rate being deemed to exist by reference in this document. If no neighboring county rate applies to the task, the Department shall undertake a special determination, such special determination being then deemed to have existed under this determination. If a project requires these, or any classification not listed, please contact IDOL at 217-782-1710 for wage rates or clarifications.

LANDSCAPING

Landscaping work falls under the existing classifications for laborer, operating engineer and truck driver. The work performed by landscape plantsman and landscape laborer is covered by the existing classification of laborer. The work performed by landscape operators (regardless of equipment used or its size) is covered by the classifications of operating engineer. The work performed by landscape truck drivers (regardless of size of truck driven) is covered by the classifications of truck driver.

Contractor's Application for Payment Owner: Owner's Project No.: **Engineer's Project No.: Engineer: Contractor's Project No.: Contractor: Project: Contract: Application No.:** Application Date: **Application Period:** From to \$ 1. Original Contract Price \$ 2. Net change by Change Orders \$ 3. Current Contract Price (Line 1 + Line 2) 4. Total Work completed and materials stored to date (Sum of Column G Lump Sum Total and Column J Unit Price Total) \$ 5. Retainage a. X \$ - Work Completed \$ b. X \$ - Stored Materials \$ c. Total Retainage (Line 5.a + Line 5.b) \$ \$ 6. Amount eligible to date (Line 4 - Line 5.c) 7. Less previous payments (Line 6 from prior application) 8. Amount due this application \$ \$ 9. Balance to finish, including retainage (Line 3 - Line 4) **Contractor's Certification** The undersigned Contractor certifies, to the best of its knowledge, the following: (1) All previous progress payments received from Owner on account of Work done under the Contract have been applied on account to discharge Contractor's legitimate obligations incurred in connection with the Work covered by prior Applications for Payment; (2) Title to all Work, materials and equipment incorporated in said Work, or otherwise listed in or covered by this Application for Payment, will pass to Owner at time of payment free and clear of all liens, security interests, and encumbrances (except such as are covered by a bond acceptable to Owner indemnifying Owner against any such liens, security interest, or encumbrances); and (3) All the Work covered by this Application for Payment is in accordance with the Contract Documents and is not defective. Contractor: Signature: Date: **Recommended by Engineer Approved by Owner** By: By: Title: Title: Date: Date: **Approved by Funding Agency** By: By: Title: Title: Date: Date:

Progress	Estimate - Unit Price Work								Contractor's Ap	plication	for Payment
Owner: Engineer: Contractor: Project: Contract:								- -	Owner's Project No.: Engineer's Project No.: Contractor's Project No.:		
Application	No.: Application Period:	From		to				-	Applica	ation Date	<u> </u>
Α	В	С	D	E	F	- G	н			К	1
				t Information			Completed		,	- "	_
Bid Item No.	Description	lham Quankibu	Units	Unit Price (\$)	Value of Bid Item (C X E)	Estimated Quantity Incorporated in the Work	Value of Work Completed to Date	Materials Currently Stored (not in G)	(H + I)	% of Value of Item (J / F) (%)	Balance to Finish (F
NO.	Description	Item Quantity	Units		(\$) nal Contract	the work	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(%)	(\$)
				Origin	-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					=		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-				-		-
					_						-
					_		-		_		-
	Original Contract Totals \$ - \$ -							\$ -	\$ -		\$ -

Progress	Estimate - Unit Price Work							Contractor's Application for Payment			
Owner:									Owner's Project No.		
Engineer:									Engineer's Project N		
Contractor									Contractor's Project		
Project:								-	•		
Contract:								-			
Application	No.: Application Period:	From		to		_			Application Date:		
Α	В	С	D	E	F	G	Н	I	J	К	L
			Contract	t Information		Work (Completed				
Bid Item No.	Description	Item Quantity	Units	Unit Price (\$)	Value of Bid Item (C X E) (\$)	Estimated Quantity Incorporated in the Work	Value of Work Completed to Date (E X G) (\$)	Materials Currently Stored (not in G) (\$)	Work Completed and Materials Stored to Date (H + I) (\$)	% of Value of Item (J / F) (%)	Balance to Finish (F - J) (\$)
	***				nge Orders						
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-				-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		_		-
					-		-				-
					-		-		-		-
					-		=		-		-
					-		=				-
					-		-				-
					-		-		_		-
					-		-		-		-
					<u>-</u>		-		_		-
		1	Ch	ange Order Totals			\$ -	\$ -	\$ -		\$ -
			Cit	ange Oruer Toldis	-		-	-	-		-
				Original Contra	ct and Change Order	re					

Project Totals \$

Stored Materials Summary Contractor's Application for Payment Owner: Owner's Project No.: Engineer: Engineer's Project No.: Contractor: Contractor's Project No.: Project: Contract: Application No.: **Application Period:** From to **Application Date:** D **Materials Stored** Incorporated in Work Application **Total Amount** Materials Item No. Submittal No. No. When **Amount Previously** Remaining in Amount Incorporated in the (Lump Sum Tab) (with Materials **Previous Amount** Amount Stored this | Amount Stored to Incorporated in the Incorporated in the Storage or Bid Item No. Supplier Specification **Description of Materials or** Placed in Period Date (G+H) Work **Work this Period** (J+K) (I-L) (Unit Price Tab) Invoice No. Section No.) **Equipment Stored** Storage Location Storage (\$) (\$) (\$) (\$) (\$) (\$) (\$)

Totals \$

U.S. Department of Labor

Wage and Hour Division

PAYROLL



(For Contractor's Optional Use; See Instructions at www.dol.gov/whd/forms/wh347instr.htm)

Persons are not required to respond to the collection of information unless it displays a currently valid OMB control number. Rev. Dec. 2008 NAME OF CONTRACTOR OR SUBCONTRACTOR **ADDRESS** OMB No.: 1235-0008 Expires: 01/31/2015 PROJECT OR CONTRACT NO. PROJECT AND LOCATION PAYROLL NO. FOR WEEK ENDING (1) (3) (4) DAY AND DATE (5) (9) (2)(6) (7) NO. OF WITHHOLDING EXEMPTIONS DEDUCTIONS NET NAME AND INDIVIDUAL IDENTIFYING NUMBER **GROSS** WITH-WAGES (e.g., LAST FOUR DIGITS OF SOCIAL SECURITY WORK TOTAL RATE AMOUNT HOLDING TOTAL PAID NUMBER) OF WORKER CLASSIFICATION HOURS WORKED EACH DAY HOURS OF PAY EARNED **FICA** TAX OTHER DEDUCTIONS FOR WEEK

While completion of Form WH-347 is optional, it is mandatory for covered contractors and subcontractors performing work on Federally financed or assisted construction contracts to respond to the information collection contained in 29 C.F.R. §§ 3.3, 5.5(a). The Copeland Act (40 U.S.C. § 3145) contractors and subcontractors performing work on Federally financed or assisted construction contracts to "furnish weekly a statement with respect to the wages paid each employee during the preceding week." U.S.I bepartment of Labor (DoL) regulations at 29 C.F.R. § 5.5(a)(3)(ii) require contractors to submit weekly a copy of all payrolls to the Federal agency contracting for or financing the construction provided by a signed "Statement of Compliance" indicating that the payroll sare correct and complete and that leads to the provided payroll of t

Public Burden Statement

We estimate that is will take an average of 55 minutes to complete this collection, including time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. If you have any comments regarding these estimates or any other aspect of this collection, including suggestions for reducing this burden, send them to the Administrator, Wage and Hour Division, U.S. Department of Labor, Room S3502, 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20210

Date				
ı				
(Name of S	Signatory Party)		(Title)
do hereby state:				
(1) That I pay or sup	ervise the payment of the persons	employe	ed by	
				on the
	(Contractor or Subcontractor	•		
(Building	; th	at durin	g the payroll period	commencing on the
, -	,			
	,, and ending th			
	said project have been paid the full er directly or indirectly to or on beha			no repates nave
				from the full
	(Contractor or Subcontract	ctor)		
	ssued by the Secretary of Labor und 7; 76 Stat. 357; 40 U.S.C. § 3145),			nended (48 Stat. 948,
correct and complete; tha applicable wage rates cor	otherwise under this contract requ t the wage rates for laborers or me stained in any wage determination in laborer or mechanic conform with the	chanics ncorpora	contained therein a ated into the contrac	are not less than the
program registered with a	ces employed in the above period a State apprenticeship agency recog epartment of Labor, or if no such re	gnized b	y the Bureau of App	renticeship and

(4) That

(a) WHERE FRINGE BENEFITS ARE PAID TO APPROVED PLANS, FUNDS, OR PROGRAMS

with the Bureau of Apprenticeship and Training, United States Department of Labor.

 in addition to the basic hourly wage rates paid to each laborer or mechanic listed in the above referenced payroll, payments of fringe bene fits as listed in the contract have been or will be made to appropriate programs for the benefit of such employees, except as noted in section 4(c) below.

(b) WHERE FRINGE BENEFITS ARE PAID IN CASH

 Each laborer or mechanic listed in the above referenced payroll has been paid, as indicated on the payroll, an amount not less than the sum of the applicable basic hourly wage rate plus the amount of the required fringe benefits as listed in the contract, except as noted in section 4(c) below.

(c) EXCEPTIONS

EXCEPTION (CRAFT)	EXPLANATION
REMARKS:	
NAME AND TITLE	SIGNATURE
THE WILLFUL FALSIFICATION OF ANY OF THE ABOVE STA	TEMENTS MAY SUBJECT THE CONTRACTOR OR

THE WILLFUL FALSIFICATION OF ANY OF THE ABOVE STATEMENTS MAY SUBJECT THE CONTRACTOR OR SUBCONTRACTOR TO CIVIL OR CRIMINAL PROSECUTION. SEE SECTION 1001 OF TITLE 18 AND SECTION 231 OF TITLE 31 OF THE UNITED STATES CODE.

PARTIAL WAIVER OF LIEN

To All Whom It May Concern:

	WHEREAS, the undersigned ha	s been employed	by (A)		
					to
furnis	sh labor and materials for (B)				
a con	tract (C)				for the
impro	ovement of the premises described	as (D)			
					in the
	(City-Village) of	, Count	y of	, State of	of which
				is the	e Owner.
paid s does l respe- consi- mater	NOW, THEREFORE, thissimultaneously herewith, the receipt hereby waive and release to the extent to and on said above-described derations due or to become due from the payment after the	ot whereof is here ent only of the afo premises, and th om the owner, by ery furnished by the	by acknowle oresaid amou e improveme virtue of sai ne undersigne	Dollar edged by the undersigned ant, any lien rights to, or of the ents thereon, and on the id contract, on account of	the undersigned claim of lien with monies or other of labor, services, scribed premises,
(SEA	L)			sole ownership, corporation or	
•	corporate l here) L)			(Signature)	
			TITI E.	(Signature)	

INSTRUCTIONS FOR PARTIAL WAIVER

- (A) Name person or firm with whom you agreed to furnish either labor, or services, or materials, or both.
- (B) Fill in nature and extent of work: strike the word labor or the word materials if not in your contract.
- (C) If you have more than one contract on the same premises, describe the contract by number, if available, date and extent of work.
- (D) Furnish an accurate enough description of the improvement and location of the premises so that it can be distinguished from any other property.
- (E) Amount shown should be the amount actually received on that date.
- (F) If waiver is for a corporation, corporate name should be used, corporate seal affixed and title of officer signing waiver should be set forth; if waiver is for a partnership, the partnership name should be used, partner should sign and designate himself as partner.

Construction Industry Affairs Committee of Chicago.

FINAL WAIVER OF LIEN

To All Whom It May Concern:

			to
furnish labor and materials for (B)			
a contract (C)			
improvement of the premises described	l as (D)		
			in the
(City-Village) of	, County of	, State of	of which
		is the	e Owner.
NOW, THEREFORE, this	day of, 20	, for and in considerati	on of the sum of
(E)		Dollar	rs (\$)
paid simultaneously herewith, the rece does hereby waive and release any lie premises, and the improvements thereon owner, on account of labor, services, ma be furnished by the undersigned to or f	n rights to, or claim of lien v n, and on the monies or other c aterials, fixtures, apparatus or n	with respect to and on said onsiderations due or to becomachinery heretofore or whi	above-described ome due from the ich may hereafter
	(F)	of sole ownership, corporation or p	oartnership) (SEAL)
(Affix corporate Seal here)	-	(Signature)	(SEAL)
	TITLE:		

INSTRUCTIONS FOR FINAL WAIVER

- (A) Person or firm with whom you agreed to furnish either labor, or services, or materials, or both.
- (B) Fill in nature and extent of work: strike the word labor or the word materials if not in your contract.
- (C) If you have more than one contract on the same premises, describe the contract by number, if available, date and extent of work.
- (D) Furnish an accurate enough description of the improvement and location of the premises so that it can be distinguished from any other property.
- (E) Amount shown should be the amount actually received and equal to total amount of contract as adjusted.
- (F) If waiver is for a corporation, corporate name should be used, corporate seal affixed and title of officer signing waiver should be set forth; if waiver is for a partnership, the partnership name should be used, partner should sign and designate himself as partner.

Approved By The

Construction Industry Affairs Committee (CIAC).

CERTIFICATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

Owner: Engineer: Contractor: Project: Contract Name:	City of Jerseyville Heneghan and Associates, P.C. Pleasant Street Drainage Improvements	Owner's Project No.: Engineer's Project No.: Contractor's Project No.: 5 – Phase 2	00140-341			
This Preliminary	☐ Final Certificate of Substantial Comple	etion applies to:				
\square All Work \square	The following specified portions of the W	/ork:				
[Describe the p	ortion of the work for which Certificate	of Substantial Completion	is issued]			
Date of Substantial	Completion: [Enter date, as determined	by Engineer]				
Contractor, and Eng the Work or portior Contract pertaining of Substantial Comp	this Certificate applies has been inspected in the substantially come in the reof designated above is hereby estated to Substantial Completion. The date of Substantial Completion is the date of the estated by the Contract.	iplete. The Date of Substant ablished, subject to the prov Substantial Completion in th	cial Completion of visions of the e final Certificate			
inclusive, and the fa	s to be completed or corrected is attache allure to include any items on such list do lete all Work in accordance with the Con	es not alter the responsibili	•			
	Amendments of contractual responsibilities recorded in this Certificate should be the product of mutual agreement of Owner and Contractor; see Paragraph 15.03.D of the General Conditions.					
utilities, insurance,	between Owner and Contractor for secu and warranties upon Owner's use or occ t as amended as follows:	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •				
Amendments to Ow	vner's Responsibilities: 🗆 None 🗀 As fol	lows:				
[List amendme	nts to Owner's Responsibilities]					
Amendments to Co	ntractor's Responsibilities: \square None \square A	s follows:				
[List amendme	nts to Contractor's Responsibilities]					
The following docur	ments are attached to and made a part o	f this Certificate:				
[List attachmen	nts such as punch list; other documents]					
	s not constitute an acceptance of Work r t a release of Contractor's obligation to c s.					
Engineer						
By (signature):						
Name (printed):						
Title:						
_						

WORK CHANGE DIRECTIVE NO.: [Number of Work Change Directive]

Owner:	:	City of Jerseyville	Owner's Project No.:	
Engine	er:	Heneghan and Associates, P.C.	Engineer's Project No.:	00140-341
Contrac	ctor:		Contractor's Project No.:	
Project	:	Pleasant Street Drainage Improvements – I	Phase 2	
	ct Name:			
Date Iss	sued:	Effective Date of	of Work Change Directive:	
Contrac	tor is direc	ted to proceed promptly with the follov	ving change(s):	
Descript	tion:			
[De	scription o	f the change to the Work]		
Attachn	nents:			
[List	t documen	ts related to the change to the Work]		
Purpose	e for the W	ork Change Directive:		
[De	scribe the	purpose for the change to the Work]		
	•	ed promptly with the Work described has Time, is issued due to:	nerein, prior to agreeing to char	nge in Contract
Notes to	o User—Ch	neck one or both of the following		
□ Non-	agreemen	t on pricing of proposed change. \Box Nece	essity to proceed for schedule or	other reasons.
Estimat	ed Change	in Contract Price and Contract Times (n	on-binding, preliminary):	
Contra	ct Price:	\$	[increase] [decrease] [not y	yet estimated].
Contra	ict Time:	days	[increase] [decrease] [not y	yet estimated].
Basis of	estimated	change in Contract Price:		
☐ Lump	p Sum 🗆 U	nit Price \square Cost of the Work \square Other		
	Recomm	ended by Engineer	Authorized by Owner	
		, 0	,	
Ву:				
Title:				
Date:				

CHANGE ORDER NO.: [Number of Change Order]

Owner Engine Contra Project Contra Date Is	er: ctor: :: ct Name:			Owner's Project N Engineer's Project Contractor's Proje - Phase 2 of Change Order:	No.:	00140-341		
The Con	tract is mod	dified as follows upon execution of	f this Change Order:					
Descript	tion:							
[De	scription of	the change]						
Attachn	nents:							
[List	document	s related to the change]						
				Change in Con	tract Tim	es		
	_		[State	Contract Times as ei	-	ecific date or a		
		nge in Contract Price		number of	f days]			
Origina	l Contract Pr	ice:	_	Contract Times: antial Completion:				
\$				for final payment:				
	sel [Decreas	e] from previously approved Change	_	se] [Decrease] from p	reviously	/ approved		
_		[Number of previous Change	_	Orders No.1 to No. [I	-	• •		
Order]:			Change	Order]:				
				antial Completion:				
\$			_	for final payment:				
Contrac	t Price prior	to this Change Order:		t Times prior to this (Change O	rder:		
\$				antial Completion: / for final payment:				
_	sel [Decreas	e] this Change Order:			nange Ord	ler·		
increa	sej [Becileus	er and change order.	[Increase] [Decrease] this Change Order: Substantial Completion:					
\$			Ready	for final payment:				
Contrac	t Price incor	porating this Change Order:	Contrac	t Times with all appro	oved Cha	nge Orders:		
				antial Completion:				
\$			Ready	for final payment:				
	Recomm	ended by Engineer (if required)		Authorized	by Own	er		
By:								
Title:								
Date:								
	Authorize	d by Owner	_Appr	oved by Funding Ag	gency (if	applicable)		
By:								
, Title:		_						
TICIC.								

Date: _____

FIELD ORDER NO.: [Number of Field Order]

Owner:	City of Jerseyville	Owner's Project No.:	
Engineer: Contractor:	Heneghan and Associates, P.C.	Engineer's Project No.: Contractor's Project No.:	00140-341
Project:	Pleasant Street Drainage Improveme	-	
Contract Name: Date Issued:	Effective I	Date of Field Order:	
accordance with P changes in Contrac	by directed to promptly perform the W aragraph 11.04 of the General Condition of Price or Contract Times. If Contractor required, submit a Change Proposal bef	ons, for minor changes in the Work r considers that a change in Contra	k without
Reference:			
Specification S	ection(s):		
Drawing(s) / D	etails (s):		
Description:			
[Description o	f the change to the Work]		
Attachments:			
[List documen	ts supporting change]		
Issued by Enginee	r		
Ву:		<u></u>	
Title:			
Date:			

Technical Specifications

INDEX TO SPECIAL PROVISIONS

<u>ITEM</u> PAGE NO.

1.	LOCATION OF PROJECT	1
2.	WORK DESCRIPTION	1
3.	SITE INSPECTION	1
4.	SAFETY & PROTECTION	2
5.	PROSECUTION AND PROGRESS	3
6.	TRAFFIC CONTROL PLAN	3
7.	TRAFFIC CONTROL & PROTECTION (SPECIAL)	4
8.	STATUS OF UTILITIES	6
9.	JOINT UTILITY LOCATING INFORMATION FOR EXCAVATORS (J.U.L.I.E.)	7
10.	TREE REMOVAL	8
11.	EARTH EXCAVATION	8
12.	AGGREGATE DRIVEWAY REPAIRS	8
13.	PORTLAND CEMENT CONCRETE ROADWAY REPAIR	9
14.	HMA ROADWAY REPAIR	9
15.	PAVEMENT REMOVAL	10
16.	STORM SEWER CONNECTION (EXISTING PIPE TO INLET)	10
17.	STORM SEWER CONNECTION (PROPOSED MANHOLE)	10
18.	DRAINAGE STRUCTURE REMOVAL	10
19.	CONSTRUCTION LAYOUT	11
20.	EROSION CONTROL BLANKET	12
21.	CURB INLETS	12
2.	CONNECT EXISTING DOWNSPOUTS	12

23.	STORM SEWER LINING	13
24.	AREA INLETS	25
25.	MANHOLE (SETOVER)	25
26.	STORM SEWER PIPE REMOVAL	25
27.	FENCE REMOVE AND REPLACE	26
28.	ADD TOP RAIL TO DETENTION BASIN FENCE	26
29.	ABANDON EXISTING STORM SEWER	26
30.	GRADING	27
31.	SEEDING AND MULCH	27
32.	IN-LINE INLET.	28
33.	STORM SEWER CONNECTION (NEW PIPE TO EXISTING INLET)	28

SPECIAL PROVISIONS

These Special Provisions supplement the current editions of the following publications:

- IDOT Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction;
- Supplemental Specifications and Recurring Special Provisions, in effect on the date of the invitation for bids;
- IDOT Highway Standards;
- Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices for Streets and Highways;
- Manual of Test Procedures for Materials;
- Standard Specifications for Water and Sewer Main Construction in Illinois.

All aforementioned publications and these Special Provisions shall apply to and govern the construction of Pleasant Street Drainage Improvements – Phase II, in the City of Jerseyville, Jersey County, Illinois. In the case of conflict with part or parts of the aforementioned publications these Special Provisions shall take precedence and govern.

1. LOCATION OF PROJECT

The proposed drainage improvements are known as Pleasant Street Drainage Improvements – Phase II. The proposed improvements begin on the north side of Snedeker Street and extends southernly to an existing inlet on Spruce Street and then starts at existing inlet on south side of Exchange St. and extends southernly to Arch St. These improvements include storm sewer improvements, drainage structures, lining storm sewer, and ancillary work.

2. WORK DESCRIPTION

The work included under this contract includes the removal and replacement of an existing storm sewer with precast concrete pipe. Also included is the installation of concrete drainage structures, lining storm sewer pipe, and grading. Repair of disturbed surfaces will include driveways, pavement patches and seeding.

The CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for furnishing all labor, materials and equipment necessary to satisfactory complete the project in accordance with the plans, specifications and the provisions stated herein.

3. SITE INSPECTION

The CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for an on-site inspection of the construction site prior to submitting a bid on this project. Submission of a bid on this project indicates the

CONTRACTOR is familiar with the construction site and has thoroughly reviewed the construction plans.

4. SAFETY & PROTECTION

The CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for implementing, maintaining, and supervising all safety programs and precautions in connection with construction of the proposed improvements. The CONTRACTOR shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of and shall provide necessary protection to prevent damage, injury, or loss to:

- 1) All employees on the work and other individuals/organizations who could potentially be affected;
- 2) All completed construction;
- 3) All material and equipment to be incorporated into the work, whether in storage on or off-site;
- 4) Any on-site property adjacent thereto, especially any existing trees, shrubs, lawns, sidewalks, entrance pavement, side road pavement, structures, and utilities that are not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement as a result of the proposed improvements.

The CONTRACTOR shall comply with all local, state, and federal Laws/Regulations to protect individuals and property from damage, injury, or loss. The CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for the erection and maintenance of all necessary safeguards to provide the utmost level of safety and protection. The CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for notifying adjacent property owners and utility owners when construction operations will impact them and cooperate with them on the protection, relocation, replacement, and/or removal of their property in accordance with Article 107.20 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction.

All damage, injury, or loss to items #1 - #4 above, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by the CONTRACTOR, any Sub-Contractor, supplier, or any other individual/organization directly or indirectly employed by any of them to execute work or furnish supplies for this project, shall be remedied by the CONTRACTOR (except damage, injury, or loss attributable to faulty Drawings, Specifications, or acts not attributable to the fault/negligence of the CONTRACTOR). The CONTRACTOR'S duties and responsibilities for the safety and protection of said items #1 - #4 above shall continue until all the work is completed and the ENGINEER has issued a notice to the OWNER and CONTRACTOR that all the work is acceptable.

In EMERGENCIES affecting the safety or protection of items #1 - #4 above, the CONTRACTOR is obligated to act, without special instructions/authorization from the ENGINEER or OWNER, to prevent severe damage, injury, or loss. If significant changes to the proposed improvements or variations to the Contract Documents are required as a result of an emergency response, the CONTRACTOR shall promptly provide the

ENGINEER with a written notice requesting a Work Directive Change (or Change Order) for the changes/variations.

The CONTRACTOR shall designate a responsible representative to serve as the Project Superintendent. The Project Superintendent shall be responsible for ensuring that on-site construction activities are being safely executed to prevent damage, injury, or loss to items #1 - #4 above.

The City of Jerseyville has secured the right-of-way and/or easements necessary for the construction of the work. These documents are on file with the city and may be reviewed by all bidders prior to the bid date. The CONTRACTOR shall contain all of his construction activities within the right of ways and easements as shown on the plans.

Some property owners may have restrictive clauses in their easement regarding trees, shrubbery, fences, private utilities, width of easement, cash crops, etc. These clauses will be listed as commitments on the plans. The CONTRACTOR shall comply with these restrictive clauses.

The CONTRACTOR shall perform the work in accordance with the provisions of the various county, township and state permits.

Any easements secured by the CONTRACTOR for their convenience are to be considered separate and not related to the project.

5. PROSECUTION AND PROGRESS

This work shall be done in accordance with Section 108 of the Standard Specifications except as herein modified.

The CONTRACTOR will be responsible for sequencing the work to insure that cost is minimized, completion is ensured within the allotted time, and the specified product is constructed. Any out of sequence work, not attributed to an action of the ENGINEER or the City of Jerseyville, which results in additional cost will not form the basis for an increase in contract price.

6. TRAFFIC CONTROL PLAN

Traffic control shall conform to applicable sections of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction; the applicable guidelines contained in the "Illinois Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices for Streets and Highways", these Special Provisions, the traffic control standards contained herein and in the plans, as well as any special details or traffic control plans.

The CONTRACTOR shall furnish the name of the individual, in his direct employ, who will be responsible for the installation and maintenance of all the traffic control on this project at the preconstruction meeting. If the installation and maintenance of all the traffic control on the project will be the responsibility of a Sub-Contractor, consent shall be requested of the ENGINEER at the time of the preconstruction meeting according to Article 108.01 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction. This shall not relieve the CONTRACTOR of the foregoing requirement of nominating an individual in his direct employ. This nominated individual will be responsible for proper implementation and maintenance of all traffic control on this project in accordance with all applicable portions of the above listed documents.

The CONTRACTOR shall furnish, erect, maintain, and remove all warning signs, flags, barricades and lights according to Article 107.14 and Sections 701, and 703 of the "Standard Specifications for

Road and Bridge Construction", the latest edition of the "Manual of Uniform Traffic Devices for Construction and Maintenance Operations" and/or as directed by the ENGINEER. This work shall also include required traffic control for pedestrians and the applicable Highway Standards shall apply.

Any additional cost to the CONTRACTOR due to furnishing, erecting, maintaining and removing all warning signs, flags, barricades and lights as required by the Special Provisions, Traffic Control Standards, Articles 107.14 and Sections 701, and 703 of the "Standard Specification for Roads and Bridge Construction," and "Manual of Uniform Traffic Control Devices for Construction and Maintenance Operations", or as directed by the ENGINEER will be included in the cost of the various items of work involved and no additional compensation will be allowed except as described herein.

Special attention is called to Articles 107.09 and 107.14 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction and the following Highway Standards: 701001, 701006, 701011, 701301, 701501, 701801, 701901, and BLR 22.

All Residents and the ENGINEER must be notified one (1) week prior to any road closures.

7. TRAFFIC CONTROL & PROTECTION (SPECIAL)

All traffic control devices used in this project shall conform to the plans, these Special Provisions, Traffic Control Standards, the Standard Specifications for Traffic Control Items and the Illinois Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices for Streets and Highways. No modifications to these requirements will be allowed without prior written approval of the ENGINEER.

Traffic control devices governed by this Special Provision shall include all temporary traffic control signs (including the sign supports), all regulatory signs (including the sign supports), temporary pavement markings, barricades with sand bags, plastic drums, channelization devices, warning lights, flaggers, (if necessary), or any other device utilized for the purpose

of guiding, regulating, or warning traffic through the construction zone or guiding traffic around the construction.

The CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for the proper location, installation, and arrangement of all traffic control devices as indicated on the plans, highway standards, or as directed by the ENGINEER. Special attention shall be given to advance warning signs during construction to ensure that driving lane assignments are consistent with properly located barricades at any given stage of construction. The CONTRACTOR shall cover or remove all traffic control devices that are inconsistent with driving lane assignments during construction staging transitions. Any relocation or removal of such traffic control devices which were delivered, installed, and maintained by the CONTRACTOR under this contract shall remain in place until specific authorization is received from the ENGINEER.

All construction vehicles associated with this project shall move with and not against the flow of traffic when approaching the construction area. These vehicles shall enter/exit the work area in such a manner that will not be hazardous to or interfere with traffic. Personal vehicles shall park in specific areas designated for parking.

The CONTRACTOR will be required to update the Resident Engineer on a weekly basis as to his/her progress and anticipated completion within that stage of construction. Likewise, the CONTRACTOR will be required to provide written and verbal notice to all directly affected residents one (1) week prior to any road closure. Contact information for all property owners will be provided to the CONTRACTOR upon request prior to construction.

All traffic control devices and work shall conform to applicable portions of Section 701 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, the Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices for Streets and Highways.

The CONTRACTOR, when directed by the ENGINEER shall remove all traffic control devices which were furnished, installed and maintained by him under this contract, and such devices shall remain in place until specific authorization for relocation or removal is received from the ENGINEER.

Traffic control and protection will be paid for at the contract lump sum price for TRAFFIC CONTROL AND PROTECTION, (SPECIAL) and no extra compensation will be allowed. The lump sum price shall include the cost of furnishing, installing, maintaining, relocating, and removing traffic control devices, warning signs, red flags, flagmen, and lights as required herein to ensure the safety of the public and the convenience of traffic.

8. STATUS OF UTILITIES

The following entities have utility facilities within/directly adjacent to the construction limits of this project:

Utility Entity	Anticipated Conflict(s)	Estimated Date of Completed Relocation		
Communications, Telephone, TV				
Grafton Technologies, Inc. 301 Commerce Blvd. Jerseyville, IL 62052 Ph: (618) 639-4841	Minor Conflicts	Prior to or During Construction		
Frontier Communications 255 N. Broad St. Carlinville, IL 62626 (618) 854-2025	Minor Conflicts	Prior to or During Construction		
New Wave Communications 1176 E 1500 North Road Taylorville, IL 62568 (217) 287-7992	Minor Conflicts	Prior to or During Construction		
Sparklight	Minor Conflicts	Prior to or During Construction		
Electric & Gas				
Ameren Illinois 700 Jersey St. Quincy, IL 62306 (217) 221-0850	Utility Pole & Gas Main Conflicts	Prior to or During Construction		
Potable Water & Sanitary Sewer				
America Water 300 North Water Works Drive Belleville, IL 62223 800-422-2782	Water Main & Sanitary Sewer Conflicts	Prior to or During Construction		

The above list represents the best information determined through field surveys performed after joint utility location requests. This information has been included only for the convenience of the bidder.

All utility adjustments to accommodate the proposed improvements shall be completed in accordance with Article 105.07 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction. The CONTRACTOR shall coordinate his operations with the on-site utility entities to minimize delays in the construction of the project. If any utility adjustments have

not been completed when required by the CONTRACTOR'S operations, the CONTRACTOR should notify the ENGINEER in writing. An extension of time may be granted to the extent that the CONTRACTOR'S operations were affected if it is deemed that sufficient notification was provided by the CONTRACTOR.

The CONTRACTOR shall notify utility owners when construction operations will impact a utility and cooperate with the utility owner(s) on the protection, relocation, replacement, and/or removal of their facilities in accordance with Article 107.20 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction.

9. JOINT UTILITY LOCATING INFORMATION FOR EXCAVATORS (J.U.L.I.E.)

All Joint Utility Locating (J.U.L.I.E.) work shall be executed in accordance with Article 107.31 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction with the following exceptions:

- The CONTRACTOR shall notify the Resident Engineer, in writing, 72 (seventy-two) hours prior to commencing excavation at any specific location;
- The CONTRACTOR shall stake locations of proposed storm sewers, structures, etc. to satisfy all prior notification requirements for utility companies and the Resident Engineer;
- The CONTRACTOR shall notify the utility owner of any location marker destruction and shall bear the costs of remarking the facilities at his/her expense.

The CONTRACTOR shall maintain in operating condition all utilities encountered in this work and be entirely responsible for all damage to properly located water pipes, gas lines, electrical conduits, existing drains or sewers, poles carrying currents, telephone or telegraph lines, cable lines, culverts, utility appurtenances, or other utility services of any kind met with during the prosecution of the work, whether on public or private property. Any damage to existing utilities resulting from contractor negligence during construction of these proposed improvements shall be repaired to the satisfaction of the owner of the utility at the CONTRACTOR'S expense, whether or not said utilities

are shown on the drawings. Existing utilities may be relocated with the approval of the owner of the utility to clear the proposed improvement.

The CONTRACTOR, however, shall be solely responsible for the location of the utilities. The utilities shown on the plans are for informational purposes only and the City of Jerseyville and the ENGINEER do not imply that the information is complete.

Any unknown field drainage tiles or storm sewers interfered with by the construction of the improvement shall be rerouted around the improvement in such a way as to maintain the drainage of areas upstream and downstream of the improvements; any such work shall be

approved by the ENGINEER and shall be done by the CONTRACTOR as per Article 109.04 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction.

Compliance with this special provision shall be considered inclusive to this contract; no additional compensation will be provided.

10. TREE REMOVAL

All trees, saplings, and bushes shall be removed and disposed of pursuant to Section 201 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, except as modified herein.

All trees, bushes or saplings that are within the project limits and shown on plans to be removed shall be removed to a depth of 12" below the proposed finish grade or 12" below the proposed subgrade in areas to receive riprap.

The CONTRACTOR shall be required to trim or prune any branches that interfere with the free and unobstructed use of his equipment per said Section 201; however the seasonal limitations on pruning shall not apply. Additionally, no special care such as fertilization, supplemental watering, and pruning to compensate for root pruning will be required.

All materials shall be removed from the construction site and disposed of per Article 202.03. Burning will not be allowed.

All measurements and payment for work required by this Special Provision shall be made in accordance with Article 201.10 and 201.11.

11. EARTH EXCAVATION

All surplus, unstable and unsuitable materials encountered during construction shall be disposed by the CONTRACTOR at an approved dump site. The City of Jerseyville has a site that can be used to haul any excess clean dirt from the project.

12. AGGREGATE DRIVEWAY REPAIRS

All driveways disturbed by construction shall be repaired with six (6) inches of Type B, CA-6 per Section 402 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction.

The area of each driveway as detailed on the plans or as directed by the ENGINEER shall be cut out to accommodate the six (6) inch aggregate surface course.

Removed material approved by the ENGINEER may be re-used at the discretion of both the CONTRACTOR and ENGINEER. All other material shall be disposed of by the

CONTRACTOR at an approved waste site. The subgrade shall be prepared according to Section 301 except that compaction shall be completed per Article 301.05.

Aggregate used for driveway repairs shall be measured for payment in tons and paid for under the heading of AGGREGATE SURFACE COURSE, TYPE B.

13. PORTLAND CEMENT CONCRETE ROADWAY REPAIRS

All Portland Cement Concrete (PCC) roadways and driveways disturbed by the CONTRACTOR shall be repaired with 6" of PCC (or existing pavement thickness, whichever is greater) and shall include a curb that matches the existing curb along the roadway per Section 420 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction. The PCC shall meet the requirements of Class PV in Section 1020 of said Standard Specifications.

All work required by this Special Provision shall be in accordance with Section 420 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, including the measurement and payment of the PORTLAND CEMENT CONCRETE PAVEMENT.

14. HMA ROADWAY REPAIRS

All bituminous roadways disturbed by the CONTRACTOR shall be repaired with four (4) inches of Hot Mix Asphalt (HMA) per Section 408 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction. The asphalt shall meet the requirements of Section 1030 of said Standard Specifications. It shall contain a PC 64-22 grade of asphalt, using a mixture composition of IL 12.5 (or 9.5) with mixture C aggregate.

All prepared aggregate bases shall be primed with MC-30 at a uniform rate of 0.35 gallons per square yard. The prime shall cure at least twenty four (24) hours prior to placing the HMA. The affected areas may be closed to traffic once the base is prepared; provided the HMA is placed the following day, so prime aggregate should not be necessary. A tandem or vibratory roller will be required to compact the HMA. The HMA may be placed in the repair areas by hand; however two (2) lifts will be required. The first lift shall cool to the satisfaction of the ENGINEER prior to the final lift being placed.

The preparation and priming of the base shall not be measured for payment, but incidental to the cost of repairing the roadway. All other work required by this Special Provision shall be in accordance with Section 408 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, including the measurement and payment of the INCIDENTAL HOT-MIX ASPHALT SURFACING.

15. PAVEMENT REMOVAL

All roadways to be open cut for the installation of storm sewers, or related work shall be saw cut in accordance with Article 440.03 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction. All work required by this Special Provision shall be in accordance with Section 440 of said Standard Specifications including the disposal of materials, measurement for payment and basis of payment.

16. STORM SEWER CONNECTION (EXISTING PIPE TO INLET)

This work shall consist of connecting an existing storm sewer pipe to a proposed storm sewer inlet.

The CONTRACTOR shall cut the existing storm sewer pipe by saw cutting in such a way to prevent damage to the storm sewer pipe to remain in place, any damage pipe shall be repaired/replaced by the CONTRACTOR at no additional cost to the project. Any required fittings, pipe, or other materials to make the connection to the inlet shall be included in this pay item. The proposed storm sewer pipe connection shall be sealed to the proposed manhole with a Class SI concrete collar to provide a water tight connection.

Payment for this work shall be made at the contract unit price per each for STORM SEWER CONNECTION (EXISTING PIPE TO INLET). This price shall include all labor, material, and equipment necessary to perform the work herein. The inlet shall be paid for separate from this cost.

17. STORM SEWER CONNECTION (PROPOSED MANHOLE)

This work shall consist of connecting proposed storm sewer manholes on the north end of the project to the existing 72" CMP storm sewer pipe. The existing 72" CMP may out of round and have to be modify to fit into the proposed structure.

The CONTRACTOR shall cut the existing storm sewer pipe by saw cutting in such a way to prevent damage to the storm sewer pipe to remain in place. The proposed storm sewer pipe connection shall be sealed to the proposed manhole with a Class SI concrete collar to provide a water tight connection.

Payment for this work shall be made at the contract unit price per each for STORM SEWER CONNECTION (PROPOSED MANHOLE). This price shall include all labor, material, and equipment necessary to perform the work herein. The manhole shall be paid for separate from this cost.

18. DRAINAGE STRUCTURE REMOVAL

Existing drainage structures as shown on the plans or designated by the ENGINEER, shall be removed by and become property of the CONTRACTOR. This work shall consist

of all required excavation, the complete removal, satisfactorily disposal, and backfill of the excavation where required. All structures shall be neatly stacked until they are removed from the job site by the CONTRACTOR.

Payment for all costs associated with this Special Provision, including suitable backfill material, shall be made on a per each basis under the heading of DRAINAGE STRUCTURE TO BE REMOVED.

19. CONSTRUCTION LAYOUT

The CONTRACTOR shall furnish and place construction layout stakes for this project. The ENGINEER will provide adequate reference points and benchmarks as shown on the plans. The CONTRACTOR shall provide field labor, equipment, and material to set all stakes for this project which are needed to establish reference points for the various structures including offset stakes. The CONTRACTOR'S work may require setting additional horizontal or vertical control such that the structures may be staked.

The CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for having the finished work conform to the lines, grades, elevations and dimensions as detailed on the plans. Any inspection or checking of the CONTRACTOR'S layout by the ENGINEER and any acceptance of any part or all of it shall not relieve the CONTRACTOR of his responsibility to set the various improvements at the proper grade, location and elevation.

Upon execution of the construction contract, the ENGINEER will verify, re-set or otherwise provide CONTRACTOR with sufficient horizontal and vertical control that checks with the information shown on the plans. Each point shall be visible from the next point. These points will be identified to the CONTRACTOR. The ENGINEER will accept responsibility for the initial accuracy of the control points. The CONTRACTOR shall be responsible to maintain these control points and to set and maintain others should the originals be disturbed. The CONTRACTOR shall provide to the ENGINEER with sufficient stakes in close proximity such that adequate checking of construction operations for proper line and grade can be completed during construction.

All work shall be according to normally accepted self-checking surveying practices. Field notes shall be kept in a neat, orderly and accepted form in a standard survey field book. Copies of the field notes shall be provided to the ENGINEER upon request of same.

All work, equipment, and material required by this Special Provision shall be paid for at the contract lump sum price for CONSTRUCTION LAYOUT.

20. EROSION CONTROL BLANKET

As detailed on the plans, CONTRACTOR shall provide an erosion control blanket meeting the requirements of Article 1081.10 (a). The erosion control blanket shall be installed on the steeper slopes that will be disturbed as part of the project.

All work shall be completed per Article 251.04 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction. Wood stakes or wire staples used to anchor the blanket shall be per Article 1081.10 (d) and/or (e).

All labor, materials, and equipment necessary to comply with this Special Provision shall be paid for on a per square yard basis under the heading of EROSION CONTROL BLANKET.

21. CURB INLETS

As detailed on the plans, the CONTRACTOR shall provide a curb inlet structure with a cast in lid Frame and Lid. The CONTRACTOR shall submit shop drawings to the ENGINEER for review prior to casting the structure.

All work and materials shall meet the requirements of Section 602 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction.

Payment for all labor, materials, equipment, and shop drawing preparation as dictated by this Special Provision shall be included in the per each item under the heading of CURB INLET.

22. CONNECT EXISTING DOWNSPOUTS

A buried downspout drain discharge into the existing 24" VCP storm sewer pipe. The existing downspout shall be connected to the nearest proposed drainage structure or storm sewer pipe.

Pipe used for the roof drain extensions shall be SDR 26 pipe complying with ASTM D-2241. PVC materials shall have a cell classification of 12454-B as specified in ASTM D-1784. Joints shall be a compression type that complies with ASTM D-3139. Gaskets shall conform with ASTM F-477 for elastomeric seals.

All equipment, labor, and materials including elbows, and the appropriate connection to the existing pipe shall be paid for at the contract unit price per each under the heading of CONNECT EXISTING DOWNSPOUTS.

23. Storm Sewer Lining

SCOPE OF WORK

The work to be performed under this section of Project Specific Special Provisions shall include all labor, materials, equipment, transportation, and traffic control & protection necessary for the reconstruction of existing pipelines and conduits by the installation of cured-in-place pipe (CIPP). A CIPP is formed by the insertion of a resin-impregnated flexible felt tube into the existing pipe. The tube is expanded with water in an inversion process to fit against the original conduit, and then heated by means of hot water to cure the resin. The finished product is a jointless, structural pipe that is tight fitting in the existing pipe.

REFERENCED DOCUMENTS

This specification references American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM) F1216, F1743, D790, D2990, D5813, National Association of Sewer Service Companies (NASSCO), and American Water Works Association (AWWA) standards which are made part hereof by such reference, and shall be the latest edition and revision thereof. If there is a conflict between these standards and this specification, this specification will govern.

MATERIALS

- A. The tube shall consist of one or more layers of absorbent non-woven fabric capable of carrying resin, and capable of withstanding installation pressures and curing temperatures. The tube shall meet the requirements of ASTM F1216, ASTM F1743, or ASTM D5813. The tube shall be compatible with the resin system used. The tube material shall be able to stretch to fit irregular pipe sections and negotiate bends. The outside layer of the tube shall be impermeable and flexible material that is compatible with the resin system used. The tube should be fabricated to size that, when installed, will fit the internal circumferential stretch during installation. The outside of the tube shall be marked along its full length at regular intervals not to exceed five (5) feet and include the manufacturers name and identifying symbol. The tubes must be manufactured in the USA. Any seem shall have a strength greater than the non-seemed felt material.
- B. The resin used shall be a thermoset resin system that is compatible with the cured-in-place pipe installation that will meet the structural and chemical resistance of this specification. The resin system shall be a corrosion resistant polyester or vinyl ester system including all required catalysts, initiators when cured within the tube create a composite that satisfies the requirements of ASTM F1216, ASTM D5813, and ASTM F1743. The resin shall be able to cure

in the presence of water and the initiation temperature for cure shall be less than 180EF.

C. The CIPP system shall have the minimum structural properties given below: CIPP STRUCTURAL PROPERTIES*

PROPERTY	ASTM TEST METHOD	MIN. VALUE
Flexural Strength	D790	<u>4,500 psi</u>
Flexural Modulus	D790	250,000 psi

^{*}Values are for Field Inspection

- D. CIPP Field Samples to verify physical properties, the manufacturer shall submit a minimum of 15 test results from previous field installations of the same resin system and tube materials as proposed for the actual installation. These test results must verify that the CIPP physical properties specified in the special provisions have been achieved in previous field applications.
- E. The wall color of the interior pipe surface of the CIPP after installation shall not be of a dark or nonreflective nature that could inhibit proper closed circuit television inspection.
- F. The bond between all CIPP layers shall be strong and uniform. All layers, after cure, shall be completely saturated with resin. In the event the layers separate during field sample testing, new samples shall be obtained from the installed pipe. Any reoccurrence may be cause for rejection of work.
- G. The CIPP pipe material installed by the contractor shall have testing performed according to ASTM standards for long-term flexural creep, which shall be a minimum of 50% of the short-term flexural creep. Retention values exceeding 50% of the short-term test results shall not be applied unless substantiated by qualified third party test data that is to the satisfaction of the owner.

DESIGN PARAMETERS

A. The required structural CIPP wall thickness shall be based as a minimum, on the physical properties in Section 3.3 and in accordance with the guidelines in the appendix of ASTM F1216, with the following design parameters (for fully deteriorated pipe condition):

Design Safety Factor	=	2.0
Reduction Factor for Long-Term Effects		
(applied to flexural modulus)	=	50%
Ovality*	=	2%

Enhancement Factor, K	=	7.0
Internal Vacuum (if applicable)	=	psi
Groundwater Depth (above invert)	=	2/3 of Soil Depth ft.
Soil Depth (above crown)*	=	ft.
Soil Modulus**	=	psi
Soil Density**	=	<u>pcf</u>
Live Load**	=	AASHTO H20
Design Condition (partially or		
fully deteriorated)***	=	

- * Denotes information which can be provided here or in inspection video tapes or project construction plans. Multiple line segments may require a table of values.
- ** Denotes information required only for fully deteriorated design conditions.
- *** Based on review of video logs, conditions of pipeline can be as fully or partially deteriorated.
 - B. Any layers of the tube that are not saturated with resin prior to insertion into the existing pipe shall not be included in the structural CIPP wall thickness.

<u>INSTALLATION</u>

A. Cleaning and Inspection

- Prior to entering access areas such as manholes, and performing inspection or cleaning operations, an evaluation of the atmosphere to determine the presence of toxic or flammable vapors or lack of oxygen must be undertaken in accordance with local, state, or federal safety regulations.
- 2. All internal debris should be removed from the original pipeline. Gravity pipes should be cleaned with hydraulically powered equipment, high-velocity jet cleaners, or mechanically powered equipment (see NASSCO recommended Specifications for Sewer Collection System Rehabilitation) by the contractor. A suitable site for debris removed from the line will be provided by the owner. Any cleaning or debris removal from the lines to be relined shall be included in the contract price.
- 3. Inspection of pipelines should be performed by experienced personnel trained in locating breaks, obstacles, and service connections by closed-circuit television or man entry. The interior of the pipeline should be carefully inspected to determine the location of any conditions that may prevent proper installation of the impregnated tube, such as protruding service taps, collapsed or crushed pipe, and reductions in the cross-sectional area of more than 40%. These conditions should be noted so that they can be corrected. Any inspection shall be incidental to the contract price.

4. The original pipeline should be clear of obstructions such as solids, dropped joints, protruding service connections, crushed or collapsed pipe, and reductions in the cross sectional area of more than 40% that will prevent the insertion of the resin impregnated tube. If inspection reveals an obstruction that cannot be removed by conventional sewer cleaning equipment, then a point repair excavation should be made to uncover and remove or repair the obstruction. Any such point repair shall be approved in writing by the owner's representative.

B. Resin Impregnation

- 1. The tube should be vacuum-impregnated with resin (wet-out) under controlled conditions. The volume of resin used should be sufficient to fill all voids in the tube material at nominal thickness and diameter. The volume should be adjusted by adding excess resin for the change in resin volume due to polymerization and to allow for any migration of resin into the cracks and joints in the original pipe. A roller system shall be used to uniformly distribute the resin throughout the tube.
- The Installer shall designate a location where the CIPP will be vacuum impregnated prior to installation. The Installer shall allow the OWNER's representative to inspect the materials and procedures used to vacuum impregnate the tube.

C. Bypassing

- 1. If bypassing of the flow is required around the sections of pipe designated for reconstruction, the bypass should be made by plugging the line at a point upstream of the pipe to be reconstructed and pumping the flow to a downstream point or adjacent system. The pump and bypass lines should be of adequate capacity and size to handle the flow. Services within this reach will be temporarily out of service. Bypassing of the flow shall be incidental to the contract price. The owner may require a detail of the bypass plan to be submitted.
- 2. The CONTRACTOR shall post public advisory services as required to notify all parties whose service laterals will be out of commission and to advise against water usage until the mainline is back in service. The contractor shall make every effort to keep all sewer services to homes and businesses open and usable. In the event that a service will be shut-off the home or business shall be notified when and how long the service will be down. The contractor shall also notify in writing each home or business that is connected to the line that will be lined prior to the beginning of work on the line. The notice shall include contractor information with a local

telephone number that they can call to discuss potential problems. The public notification service shall be included in the contract price.

D. Installation of CIPP

- 1. The wet out tube shall be inserted through an existing manhole or approved access point by means of an inversion or pull-in process and the application of a hydrostatic head sufficient to extend it to the next designated manhole or termination point. If pull-in method is used care should be taken to avoid damage to the tube from the pull-in process. The method of installation shall follow the appropriate ASTM standards.
- 2. Tube installation forces or pressures shall be limited so as not to stretch the tube longitudinally by more than 5% of the original length.
- 3. Before the installation begins, the tube manufacturer shall provide the minimum pressure required to hold the tube tight against the existing conduit, and the maximum allowable pressure so as not to damage the tube. Once the installation has started, the pressure shall be maintained between the minimum and maximum pressures until the installation has been completed.
- 4. The existing conduit shall be dewatered for any CIPP installation that does not use an inversion method to expand the tube against the pipe wall.
- 5. For pull-in methods, a proofing section shall be pulled through the existing conduit prior to installation. The proofing section shall consist of the materials proposed for rehabilitation. The minimum length of the proofing section shall be 5% of the total line length and shall be of like diameter and thickness. If proofing section is damaged, point repairs shall be made to the existing conduit. The proofing process shall be repeated using a new proofing section to verify effective point repairs. Repeat proofing and point repair process until proofing results in no damage to proofing section. Installation of CIPP using pull-in methods can begin after successfully proofing the existing conduit.
- E. The use of a lubricant during inversion is recommended to reduce friction. This lubricant should be poured into the water in the downtube or applied directly to the tube or inflation bladder. Lubricant shall not be used in process where impermeable coatings are perforated prior to tube installation. The lubricant used should be a nontoxic, oil-based product that has no detrimental effects on the tube or boiler and pump system, will not support the growth of bacteria, and will not adversely affect the fluid to be transported.

F. Curing

- 1. After installation is completed, a suitable heat source and water recirculation equipment are required to circulate heated water throughout the pipe. The equipment should be capable of delivering hot water throughout the section to uniformly raise the water temperature above the temperature required to effect a cure of the resin. Water temperature in the line during the cure period should be as recommended by the resin manufacturer and the process licensor, if applicable.
 - a. The heat source should be fitted with suitable monitors to gage the temperature of the incoming and outgoing water supply. Another such gage should be placed inside the impregnated tube at the termination to determine the temperatures at the far end during cure.
 - b. Initial cure will occur during temperature heat-up and is completed when exposed portions of the new pipe appear to be hard and sound and the remote temperature sensor indicates that the temperature is of a magnitude to realize an exotherm or cure in the resin. After initial cure is reached, the temperature should be raised to the post-cure temperature recommended by the resin manufacturer. The post-cure temperature should be held for a period as recommended by the resin manufacturer and process licensor, during which time the recirculation of the water and cycling of the boiler to maintain the temperature continues. The curing of the CIPP must take into account the existing pipe material, the resin system, and ground conditions (temperature, moisture level, and thermal conductivity of soil).

G. Cool-Down

 The CIPP should be cooled to a temperature below 100EF (38EC) before relieving the hydrostatic head. Cool-down may be accomplished by the introduction of cool water into the CIPP to replace water being drained. Care should be taken in the release of the static head so that a vacuum will not be developed that could damage the newly installed pipe.

H. Inflation Bladder Removal

1. For pulled-in place installation techniques where the inflation bladder is designed to not bond to the CIPP, all portions of the bladder material must be removed from the CIPP. If the inflation bladder is intended to remain, the wetout process must be done independently, prior to inversion.

I. Workmanship

1. The finished pipe should be continuous over the entire length of an installation run and be free of dry spots, lifts, and delaminations. If these conditions are present, remove and replace the CIPP in these areas.

 If the CIPP does not fit tightly against the original pipe at its termination point(s), the space between the pipes should be sealed by filling with a resin mixture compatible with the CIPP.

J. Service Connections

After the new pipe has been cured in place, the existing active service connections should be reconnected. This should generally be done without excavation, and in the case of non-man entry pipes, from the interior of the pipeline by means of a television camera and a remote-control cutting device. The Contractor shall certify he has a minimum of two (2) complete working cutter units plus spare key components on the site before each inversion. No additional payment will be made for excavations for the purpose of reopening connections and the Contractor will be responsible for all costs and liability associated with such excavation and restoration work.

INSPECTION

- A. For each inversion length designated by the OWNER in the contract documents or purchase order, two CIPP samples shall be cut from a section of cured CIPP at an intermediate manhole or at the termination point that has been inverted through a like diameter pipe which has been held in place by a suitable heat sink, such as sandbags. In areas with limited space and larger diameter pipes, the other sampling method (Flat Plate as specified in 8.12 of ASTM F1216) shall be used.
- B. The samples should be large enough to provide a minimum of three specimens and a recommended five specimens for flexural testing and also for tensile testing, if applicable. The full CIPP sample wall thickness shall be tested, whenever possible. If the sample is irregular, distorted, or of such thickness that proper testing is inhibited, then the wall thickness shall be machined away from the inside pipe face of the sample only. Thus, the test specimen shall be cut from the outside pipe face of the CIPP sample.

For specimens greater than 1/2 in (12.70 mm) in depth, the width-to-depth ratio of the specimen shall be increased to minimum of 1:1 and shall not exceed 4:1. Test specimens shall be oriented on the testing machine with the interior surface of the CIPP in tension. The following test procedures should be followed after the sample is cured and removed.

1. Flexural (Bending) Properties - The initial tangent flexural modulus of elasticity and flexural stress should be measured for gravity and pressure pipe applications in accordance with Test Method D790, Test Method I -

Procedure A, and should meet the requirements of Section 3.3.

2. Tensile Properties - The tensile strength should be measured for pressure pipe applications in accordance with Test Method D 638 and must meet the requirements of Section 3.3.

TESTING

A. Gravity Pipe Leakage Testing

Leakage testing of the CIPP shall be conducted during cure while under hydrostatic pressure. For CIPP products in which the pipe wall is cured while not in direct contact with the pressurizing fluid, (e.g. a removable inflation bladder is used) the CIPP must be leakage tested in accordance with ASTM F1417.

B. Delamination Test

For pulled-in place CIPP products where the inflation bladder remains a permanent part of the finished CIPP product, a delamination test should be performed on each installation length. The sample shall be fabricated from material taken from the tube and the resin/catalyst system used and cured in a clamped mold placed in the downtube. A portion of the inflation bladder material in the sample should be dry and isolated from the resin in order to separate tube layers for testing. Delamination testing shall be in accordance with ASTM D903, with the following exceptions:

- 1. The rate of travel of the power-actuated grip shall be 1 in. (25 mm)/min...
- 2. Five test specimens shall be tested for each inversion specified.
- The thickness of the test specimen shall be minimized, but should be sufficient to adequately test delamination of nonhomogeneous CIPP layers.
- The peel or stripping strength between any nonhomogeneous layers of the CIPP laminate should be a minimum of 10 lb/in. (178.60 g/mm) of width for typical CIPP applications.

5. Inspection and Acceptance

The installation may be inspected visually if appropriate, or by closed-circuit television if visual inspection cannot be accomplished. Variations from true line and grade may be inherent because of the conditions of the original piping. No infiltration of groundwater should be observed. All

service entrances should be accounted for and be unobstructed.

CLEAN-UP

Upon acceptance of the installation, the Installer shall restore, to original conditions, the project area affected by the operations.

PRODUCT, MANUFACTURER/INSTALLER QUALIFICATION REQUIREMENTS (SUBMIT WITH BID)

The <u>City of Jerseyville</u> (the "OWNER") invites and encourages competition on all pipeline reconstruction projects. However, the OWNER must be assured that all pipeline reconstruction products installed in the OWNER's system are of good quality, manufacturers of such products are reputable and financially sound, and installers of such products are competent and experienced. The OWNER has therefore established these standards for product quality, manufacturer soundness and integrity, and installer expertise and experience.

All pipeline reconstruction products (the "Product"), manufacturers of major Product components (the "Manufacturer") and installers of such Products (the Installer") must be qualified as **Commercially Acceptable**. Submit qualifications with the bid. To be considered Commercially Acceptable, the Product, Manufacturer, and Installer must demonstrate, full compliance with the requirements in Section A, **Requirements for Qualification as Commercially Acceptable**. Products, Manufacturers, and Installers deemed **Commercially Acceptable** will be allowed to bid as specified.

If a Product, Manufacturer, or Installer cannot qualify as **Commercially Acceptable**, then the bid will not be considered.

Under no circumstances will a Product, Manufacturer, or Installer be allowed to bid unless each is deemed **Commercially Acceptable**. All data submitted for the Qualification process must demonstrate, to the satisfaction of the OWNER or OWNER's engineer, full compliance with all applicable items.

A. Requirements for Qualification as Commercially Acceptable

In order to be considered Commercially Acceptable, the Product, Manufacturer, and Installer must <u>each</u> demonstrate, to the OWNER's satisfaction, compliance with the following requirements:

 For a <u>Product</u> to be considered as Commercially Acceptable, a minimum of 250,000 feet or 1000 line sections of successful wastewater collection system installation in the U.S. must be documented to assure commercial viability. In addition, the Product shall have been in service within the

wastewater collection system of the OWNER (or some other city, town, or county within the State of <u>Illinois</u>) for a minimum of three years. The Product must be shown to comply with the requirements as listed in Sections B, C, D, and E.

- 2. For a `Manufacturer' to be considered Commercially Acceptable, that Manufacturer must have provided continuously for at least five years, the materials for a Commercially Acceptable Product (as defined in 1 above). For purposes of determining Manufacturer qualification, the Commercially Acceptable Product may be the proposed rehabilitation materials to the OWNER, or it may be some other pipeline rehabilitation method using a Commercially Acceptable Product. The Manufacturer must be able to demonstrate sufficient in-house engineering support and manufacturing quality control. Furthermore, to insure the long-term protection of the OWNER, the Manufacturer shall submit three years audited financial data and must be financially sound by generally accepted accounting principals. In addition, the Manufacturer must be shown to comply with the requirements as listed in Section D.
- 3. For an `Installer' to be considered as Commercially Acceptable, the Installer must satisfy all insurance, financial, and bonding requirements of the OWNER, and must have had at least 3 years active experience in the commercial installation of the Product. In addition, the installer must have successfully installed at least 50,000 feet of the Product in wastewater collection system installations. These installations must have had a combined total of 1000 successful internally reinstated lateral connections. In addition, the Installer must certify that the Installation of the Product will be done in accordance with Manufacturer's recommended procedures as detailed in Section E.
- 4. The Manufacturer and/or Installer has submitted, upon request by the OWNER or the OWNER's engineer, responses to the information required in Section E which are, in the sole opinion of the OWNER and the OWNER's engineer, acceptable, responsive and provide satisfactory proof of these qualification requirements.

B. `Product' Performance

No <u>product</u> will be allowed to be bid or installed without submittal of test data supporting the following product performance requirements. Product samples used for testing shall be similar to those proposed for installation. Test samples shall be prepared so as to simulate installation methods and trauma of the product.

 Chemical resistance - Tests shall be conducted in accordance with ASTM F1216, and meet the minimum guidelines listed therein. The CIPP sample

shall meet the chemical testing requirements both with and without plastic coating. The CIPP samples shall also be similar to the tube and resin system actual construction.

- Long-term properties Tests to confirm 50-year design values shall be conducted in accordance with ASTM D2990. As an alternative, third party testing of a 10,000 hour external loading test, conducted in a wet environment to simulate field conditions, can be used to verify long-term design values.
- Flow characteristics The in-service Product shall provide full flow capacity equal to at least 100% of the host pipe's original capacity. Manufacturer or Installer shall provide at least one in-ground flow test, verified by a third party, which measures flow characteristics of the product in uncleaned, inservice sewers.
- 4. Infiltration reduction The in-service Product shall verify by third party testing, significant reductions in I/I within the mainline sewer pipe, on three projects totaling at least 5000 L.F. each.
- 5. Strain-corrosion testing Glass fiber reinforced products shall submit strain corrosion test data performed in accordance with ASTM D3681 without failure in 18 samples when exposed to 1.0N sulfuric acid at the following strain levels for the time periods shown:

OTD AINLO/	<u>HOURS</u>	# OF SAMPLES	MIN
STRAIN %	10	4	0.72
	100	5	0.69
	1,000	5	0.67
	10,000	4	0.64

- 6. External hydrostatic pressure testing Third party testing of external hydrostatic loading capacity of at least ten (10) restrained pipe samples to verify design techniques.
- 7. Soil loading Third party soil cell testing of the product to demonstrate structural capacity and verify design techniques.

C. Design Analysis

The design method used for the product must be submitted for review and approval. Physical properties used in design equations must be validated by independent testing of product samples from ten previous projects. Physical values derived from laboratory samples will not be allowed.

D. Manufacturing and Quality Control

- Detailed information describing the method of manufacturing and the final composition of the rehabilitation materials shall be provided. This information must also include descriptions of any major components not directly provided by the Manufacturer.
- 2. Documentation shall be submitted as to country of manufacture of all components used to produce the final installed product.
- Detailed quality control procedures for rehabilitation materials, manufacturing and installation shall be submitted. This shall include inspection requirements, testing procedures, and allowable manufacturing tolerance levels.
- 4. All related ASTM standards, or any nationally recognized standards, for product manufacturing must be submitted.

E. Installation

- An itemized list detailing the installation procedures shall be submitted.
 This shall include estimated times for each task, lateral reinstatement
 methods, the number of required excavations and any other items unique
 to each process.
- 2. Installer shall submit evidence of being trained to install the Product.
- 3. All related ASTM standards, or any nationally recognized standards, for installation of the product shall be submitted.
- Detailed procedures shall be submitted for repairing the products in the event of failure or future damage. These procedures should not require specialized training and/or equipment for the OWNERS' maintenance crews.
- Detailed procedures shall be submitted for future tapping of service connections into the product. The procedures should not require specialized training and/or equipment for the OWNERS' maintenance crews.

Payment for this work shall be made at the contract unit price per FOOT for STORM SEWER LINING. This price shall include all labor, material, and equipment necessary to perform the work herein. The setover manholes shall be paid for separate from this cost.

24. Area Inlets

As detailed on the plans, the CONTRACTOR shall provide a drainage structure with a cast in Frame and Lid as shown on the plans. All four sides shall have an open throat with #6 rebar as shown on the plan details. The CONTRACTOR shall submit shop drawings to the ENGINEER for review and approval prior to casting the structure.

All work and materials shall meet the requirements of Section 602 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction.

Payment for all labor, material, equipment, and shop drawing preparation as dictated by this Special Provision shall be included in the per EACH item under the heading of AREA INLET.

25. MANHOLE (SET-OVER)

This work shall consist of adding storm sewer manholes to existing storm sewer pipes that will be lined as part of the project.

The CONTRACTOR shall cut the existing storm sewer pipe by saw cutting in such a way to prevent damage to the storm sewer pipe to remain in place. The proposed storm sewer pipe connection shall be sealed to the proposed manhole with a Class SI concrete collar to provide a water tight connection. The existing storm sewer pipe shall be potholed to verify depth and location of pipe bend, so placement of proposed manhole can be verified.

Payment for this work shall be made at the contract unit price per each for MANHOLE (SET-OVER). This price shall include all labor, material, and equipment necessary to perform the work herein.

26. STORM SEWER PIPE REMOVAL

Existing sanitary sewers, as located and shown on the plans or designated by the Engineer to be removed, shall be removed by and become the property of the Contractor. This work shall consist of all required excavation, complete removal, satisfactory disposal, and backfill of the excavation where required.

When backfill of the excavation is required, it shall be completed per Article 550.07 of the Standard Specifications.

Payment for all storm sewer removal shall be paid for at the contract unit price per foot for STORM SEWER PIPE REMOVAL. Payment shall include all costs for any required excavation, the trench backfill used to backfill the excavation, the proper off-site disposal of all removed materials, and shall include all other material, labor, and equipment.

27. FENCE REMOVE AND REPLACE

As shown on the plans the existing chain link fence shall be removed and re-erected. The existing fabric shall be carefully removed and neatly rolled until it is to be re-attached. Any pieces damaged by Contractors operations shall be replaced at his expense. All posts shall be removed in their entirety, and disposed of by the Contractor. All holes left by the removal of the posts shall be backfilled with clean soil and compacted to be flush with the existing ground surface.

New posts shall match the diameter of the existing fence and meet the material specifications as outlined in Section 664 of the Standard Specifications.

All work and materials used to set the new posts shall be erected per said Section 664. The existing fence fabric that was deemed reusable by the Engineer shall be attached and stretched per the requirements of said Section 664. All fabric ties, fittings, nuts, bolts, etc., shall be new and meet the requirements of Article 1006.27 of said Standard Specifications.

All costs incurred by this Special Provision shall be included in the per FOOT cost for FENCE REMOVE AND REPLACE.

28. ADD TOP RAIL TO DETENTION BASIN FENCE

The City of Jerseyville would like to add a top rail to the existing detention basin fence on the south side of Spruce St. The top rail shall be 1.5" diameter and have a coating that matches the existing fence.

All work and materials used to install the top shall be erected per manufacturer recommendations. All fabric ties, fittings, nuts, bolts, etc., shall be new and meet the requirements of Article 1006.27 of said Standard Specifications.

All costs incurred by this Special Provision shall be included in the per FOOT cost for ADD TOP RAIL TO DETENTION BASIN FENCE.

29. ABANDON EXISTING STORM SEWER

A portion of the 24" storm sewer shall be filled with flowable fill and remain in place. The flowable fill shall meet all requirements in the standard specifications and completely fill the pipe to be left in place.

The cost of the work shall include all material, labor, and equipment. This work shall be paid for at the contract unit price per FOOT for ABANDON EXISTING STORM SEWER.

30. Grading

The lawn areas that will be seeded and mulched shall be fine graded after all construction is complete and all backfill has been compacted, but prior to the seeding and mulching. The areas shall be graded to eliminate ponding and graded to allow for the areas to properly drain to the inlets.

The work for this item shall include all material, labor, and equipment. This work shall be paid for at the contract unit price per SQUARE YARD for GRADING.

31. Seeding and Mulch

Seed Type: Turf Type Tall Fescue

Hydro-Mulch: Profile Wood Fiber / Cellulose w/Tackifier **Tackifier / Supplemental Tackifier:** Guar Based Tackifier

Erosion Netting: Wood Fiber **Pelletized Lime:** Water Soluble

Fertilizer: 13-13-13

Water: Non-Acidic - or – Potable **Equipment:** Hydraulic Seeder

Scope of Work: This shall include all equipment, materials, management, and labor necessary to prepare a seed bed, apply the specified seed, fertilizer, and mulch evenly IMMEDIATELY after the seedbed has been prepared and as directed by the ENGINEER. **Seed Type:** Turf Type Tall Fescue: Shall consist of at least 3 to 4 varieties. A mix of 2 varieties that are rhizomatous (lateral spreading) and 1 to 2 varieties that are of a bunchtype, at a combined rate of 500 (five hundred) pounds per acre shall be used. Of the above mix, the following shall also be true: Inert Matter shall be (less than) < 1%. Other Crop shall be (less than) < 1%. Weed Seed shall be (less than) < .075%. Seed shall be the last item to be placed into the tank and shall not remain in the hydro-seeder more than 4 hours.

Hydro-Mulch: Shall be 30% cellulose or 70% wood fiber based and shall be applied at 2,350 (two thousand three hundred fifty) pounds per acre minimum, and up to 3,500 (thirty-five hundred) pounds per acre for slopes (greater than) > 3H to 1V.

Tackifier / Supplemental Tackifier: Shall be used in addition to the tackifier in the mulch bale and shall be organic / non-petroleum guar-based and shall be applied at the manufacturer's recommended rate / acre.

Erosion Netting: Shall consist of wood fiber erosion netting. Shall be used in critical high-flow areas which are prone to erosion.

Pelletized Lime: Shall consist of a minimum of 1,000 (one thousand) pounds per acre of water soluble pelletized lime.

Fertilizer: Shall consist of 500 (five hundred) pounds per acre of (balanced) 13-13-13 fertilizer.

Water: Shall not be acidic if non-potable water is used.

Equipment: A truck or trailer mounted hydraulic seeder shall be used with sufficient mixing capacity, pressure, and or hose to evenly apply the mulch, fertilizer, tackifier, and seed to all specified areas and as directed by the ENGINEER.

The cost of the work shall include all material, labor, and equipment. This work shall be paid for at the contract unit price per FOOT for ABANDON EXISTING STORM SEWER.

32. IN-LINE INLET

As detailed on the plans, an inlet is proposed along a run of 36" RCP. The inlet is proposed to be a 24" diameter "T" factory reinforced and fabricated on a standard length of 36" RCP. The inlet shall be topped with a Type 8 Frame and Grate. Additional length of a 24" RCP pipe with the bell either removed at the factory or neatly sawn off in the field shall be used to bring the inlet to the proper finished grade (top elevation).

Payment for all labor, equipment and materials to comply with this Special Provision shall be made on a per each basis under the heading of INLETS SPECIAL as noted on the Bid Schedule.

33.STORM SEWER CONNECTION (NEW PIPE TO EXISTING INLET)

This work shall consist of connecting a proposed storm sewer pipe to an existing storm sewer inlet.

The CONTRACTOR shall remove existing pipe from existing inlet in such a way to prevent damage to the storm sewer inlet to remain in place, any damage pipe shall be repaired/replaced by the CONTRACTOR at no additional cost to the project. Any required fittings, pipe, or other materials to make the connection to the inlet shall be included in this pay item. The proposed storm sewer pipe connection shall be sealed to the proposed manhole with a Class SI concrete collar to provide a water tight connection.

Payment for this work shall be made at the contract unit price per each for STORM SEWER CONNECTION (NEW PIPE TO EXISTING INLET). This price shall include all labor, material, and equipment necessary to perform the work herein.